**[MS-CUSTOMUI2]:**

**Custom UI XML Markup Version 2 Specification**

Intellectual Property Rights Notice for Open Specifications Documentation

* **Technical Documentation.** Microsoft publishes Open Specifications documentation (“this documentation”) for protocols, file formats, data portability, computer languages, and standards support. Additionally, overview documents cover inter-protocol relationships and interactions.
* **Copyrights**. This documentation is covered by Microsoft copyrights. Regardless of any other terms that are contained in the terms of use for the Microsoft website that hosts this documentation, you can make copies of it in order to develop implementations of the technologies that are described in this documentation and can distribute portions of it in your implementations that use these technologies or in your documentation as necessary to properly document the implementation. You can also distribute in your implementation, with or without modification, any schemas, IDLs, or code samples that are included in the documentation. This permission also applies to any documents that are referenced in the Open Specifications documentation.
* **No Trade Secrets**. Microsoft does not claim any trade secret rights in this documentation.
* **Patents**. Microsoft has patents that might cover your implementations of the technologies described in the Open Specifications documentation. Neither this notice nor Microsoft's delivery of this documentation grants any licenses under those patents or any other Microsoft patents. However, a given Open Specifications document might be covered by the Microsoft [Open Specifications Promise](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=214445) or the [Microsoft Community Promise](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=214448). If you would prefer a written license, or if the technologies described in this documentation are not covered by the Open Specifications Promise or Community Promise, as applicable, patent licenses are available by contacting [iplg@microsoft.com](mailto:iplg@microsoft.com).
* **License Programs**. To see all of the protocols in scope under a specific license program and the associated patents, visit the [Patent Map](https://aka.ms/AA9ufj8).
* **Trademarks**. The names of companies and products contained in this documentation might be covered by trademarks or similar intellectual property rights. This notice does not grant any licenses under those rights. For a list of Microsoft trademarks, visit [www.microsoft.com/trademarks](https://www.microsoft.com/trademarks).
* **Fictitious Names**. The example companies, organizations, products, domain names, email addresses, logos, people, places, and events that are depicted in this documentation are fictitious. No association with any real company, organization, product, domain name, email address, logo, person, place, or event is intended or should be inferred.

**Reservation of Rights**. All other rights are reserved, and this notice does not grant any rights other than as specifically described above, whether by implication, estoppel, or otherwise.

**Tools**. The Open Specifications documentation does not require the use of Microsoft programming tools or programming environments in order for you to develop an implementation. If you have access to Microsoft programming tools and environments, you are free to take advantage of them. Certain Open Specifications documents are intended for use in conjunction with publicly available standards specifications and network programming art and, as such, assume that the reader either is familiar with the aforementioned material or has immediate access to it.

**Support.** For questions and support, please contact [dochelp@microsoft.com](mailto:dochelp@microsoft.com).

**Preliminary Documentation.** This particular Open Specifications document provides documentation for past and current releases and/or for the pre-release version of this technology. This document provides final documentation for past and current releases and preliminary documentation, as applicable and specifically noted in this document, for the pre-release version. Microsoft will release final documentation in connection with the commercial release of the updated or new version of this technology. Because this documentation might change between the pre-release version and the final version of this technology, there are risks in relying on this preliminary documentation. To the extent that you incur additional development obligations or any other costs as a result of relying on this preliminary documentation, you do so at your own risk.

**Revision Summary**

| Date | Revision History | Revision Class | Comments |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| 7/13/2009 | 0.1 | Major | Initial Availability |
| 8/28/2009 | 0.2 | Editorial | Revised and edited the technical content |
| 11/6/2009 | 0.3 | Editorial | Revised and edited the technical content |
| 2/19/2010 | 1.0 | Major | Updated and revised the technical content |
| 3/31/2010 | 1.01 | Editorial | Revised and edited the technical content |
| 4/30/2010 | 1.02 | Editorial | Revised and edited the technical content |
| 6/7/2010 | 1.03 | Editorial | Revised and edited the technical content |
| 6/29/2010 | 1.04 | Editorial | Changed language and formatting in the technical content. |
| 7/23/2010 | 1.04 | None | No changes to the meaning, language, or formatting of the technical content. |
| 9/27/2010 | 1.04 | None | No changes to the meaning, language, or formatting of the technical content. |
| 11/15/2010 | 1.04 | None | No changes to the meaning, language, or formatting of the technical content. |
| 12/17/2010 | 1.04 | None | No changes to the meaning, language, or formatting of the technical content. |
| 3/18/2011 | 1.04 | None | No changes to the meaning, language, or formatting of the technical content. |
| 6/10/2011 | 1.04 | None | No changes to the meaning, language, or formatting of the technical content. |
| 1/20/2012 | 1.5 | Minor | Clarified the meaning of the technical content. |
| 4/11/2012 | 1.5 | None | No changes to the meaning, language, or formatting of the technical content. |
| 7/16/2012 | 1.6 | Minor | Clarified the meaning of the technical content. |
| 10/8/2012 | 1.7 | Minor | Clarified the meaning of the technical content. |
| 2/11/2013 | 1.7 | None | No changes to the meaning, language, or formatting of the technical content. |
| 7/30/2013 | 1.7 | None | No changes to the meaning, language, or formatting of the technical content. |
| 11/18/2013 | 1.7 | None | No changes to the meaning, language, or formatting of the technical content. |
| 2/10/2014 | 1.7 | None | No changes to the meaning, language, or formatting of the technical content. |
| 4/30/2014 | 1.7 | None | No changes to the meaning, language, or formatting of the technical content. |
| 7/31/2014 | 1.8 | Minor | Clarified the meaning of the technical content. |
| 10/30/2014 | 1.9 | Minor | Clarified the meaning of the technical content. |
| 3/16/2015 | 2.0 | Major | Significantly changed the technical content. |
| 9/4/2015 | 2.0 | None | No changes to the meaning, language, or formatting of the technical content. |
| 7/15/2016 | 2.0 | None | No changes to the meaning, language, or formatting of the technical content. |
| 9/14/2016 | 2.0 | None | No changes to the meaning, language, or formatting of the technical content. |
| 4/27/2018 | 3.0 | Major | Significantly changed the technical content. |
| 8/28/2018 | 4.0 | Major | Significantly changed the technical content. |
| 4/22/2021 | 5.0 | Major | Significantly changed the technical content. |

Table of Contents

[1 Introduction 8](#_Toc69880281)

[1.1 Glossary 8](#_Toc69880282)

[1.2 References 9](#_Toc69880283)

[1.2.1 Normative References 9](#_Toc69880284)

[1.2.2 Informative References 9](#_Toc69880285)

[1.3 Overview 9](#_Toc69880286)

[1.4 Relationship to Protocols and Other Structures 10](#_Toc69880287)

[1.5 Applicability Statement 10](#_Toc69880288)

[1.6 Versioning and Localization 10](#_Toc69880289)

[1.7 Vendor-Extensible Fields 10](#_Toc69880290)

[2 Structures 11](#_Toc69880291)

[2.1 Part Enumerations 11](#_Toc69880292)

[2.1.1 Ribbon and Backstage Customizations 11](#_Toc69880293)

[2.2 Global Elements 11](#_Toc69880294)

[2.2.1 customUI 11](#_Toc69880295)

[2.2.2 menu 11](#_Toc69880296)

[2.3 Complex Types 12](#_Toc69880297)

[2.3.1 CT\_Backstage 12](#_Toc69880298)

[2.3.2 CT\_BackstageButtonBase 12](#_Toc69880299)

[2.3.3 CT\_BackstageCheckBox 14](#_Toc69880300)

[2.3.4 CT\_BackstageCheckBoxBase 16](#_Toc69880301)

[2.3.5 CT\_BackstageComboBox 17](#_Toc69880302)

[2.3.6 CT\_BackstageDropDown 19](#_Toc69880303)

[2.3.7 CT\_BackstageEditBox 21](#_Toc69880304)

[2.3.8 CT\_BackstageFastCommandButton 23](#_Toc69880305)

[2.3.9 CT\_BackstageGroup 25](#_Toc69880306)

[2.3.10 CT\_BackstageGroupButton 27](#_Toc69880307)

[2.3.11 CT\_BackstageGroups 29](#_Toc69880308)

[2.3.12 CT\_BackstageItem 29](#_Toc69880309)

[2.3.13 CT\_BackstageLabelControl 30](#_Toc69880310)

[2.3.14 CT\_BackstageMenuBase 31](#_Toc69880311)

[2.3.15 CT\_BackstageMenuButton 33](#_Toc69880312)

[2.3.16 CT\_BackstageMenuCheckBox 35](#_Toc69880313)

[2.3.17 CT\_BackstageMenuGroup 36](#_Toc69880314)

[2.3.18 CT\_BackstageMenuToggleButton 37](#_Toc69880315)

[2.3.19 CT\_BackstagePrimaryMenu 39](#_Toc69880316)

[2.3.20 CT\_BackstageRegularButton 41](#_Toc69880317)

[2.3.21 CT\_BackstageSubMenu 42](#_Toc69880318)

[2.3.22 CT\_BackstageTab 44](#_Toc69880319)

[2.3.23 CT\_Box 46](#_Toc69880320)

[2.3.24 CT\_Button 48](#_Toc69880321)

[2.3.25 CT\_ButtonGroup 51](#_Toc69880322)

[2.3.26 CT\_ButtonRegular 53](#_Toc69880323)

[2.3.27 CT\_CheckBox 56](#_Toc69880324)

[2.3.28 CT\_ComboBox 58](#_Toc69880325)

[2.3.29 CT\_Command 61](#_Toc69880326)

[2.3.30 CT\_Commands 62](#_Toc69880327)

[2.3.31 CT\_ContextMenu 62](#_Toc69880328)

[2.3.32 CT\_ContextMenus 63](#_Toc69880329)

[2.3.33 CT\_ContextualTabs 64](#_Toc69880330)

[2.3.34 CT\_Control 64](#_Toc69880331)

[2.3.35 CT\_ControlBase 67](#_Toc69880332)

[2.3.36 CT\_ControlClone 69](#_Toc69880333)

[2.3.37 CT\_ControlCloneQat 71](#_Toc69880334)

[2.3.38 CT\_ControlCloneRegular 74](#_Toc69880335)

[2.3.39 CT\_CustomUI 77](#_Toc69880336)

[2.3.40 CT\_DialogLauncher 77](#_Toc69880337)

[2.3.41 CT\_DropDownRegular 78](#_Toc69880338)

[2.3.42 CT\_DynamicMenu 81](#_Toc69880339)

[2.3.43 CT\_DynamicMenuRegular 84](#_Toc69880340)

[2.3.44 CT\_EditBox 87](#_Toc69880341)

[2.3.45 CT\_Gallery 90](#_Toc69880342)

[2.3.46 CT\_GalleryRegular 94](#_Toc69880343)

[2.3.47 CT\_Group 99](#_Toc69880344)

[2.3.48 CT\_GroupBox 102](#_Toc69880345)

[2.3.49 CT\_GroupControls 103](#_Toc69880346)

[2.3.50 CT\_HeaderGroup 104](#_Toc69880347)

[2.3.51 CT\_Hyperlink 105](#_Toc69880348)

[2.3.52 CT\_ImageControl 107](#_Toc69880349)

[2.3.53 CT\_Item 108](#_Toc69880350)

[2.3.54 CT\_LabelControl 109](#_Toc69880351)

[2.3.55 CT\_LayoutContainer 111](#_Toc69880352)

[2.3.56 CT\_Menu 112](#_Toc69880353)

[2.3.57 CT\_MenuRegular 115](#_Toc69880354)

[2.3.58 CT\_MenuRoot 119](#_Toc69880355)

[2.3.59 CT\_MenuSeparator 120](#_Toc69880356)

[2.3.60 CT\_MenuSeparatorNoTitle 121](#_Toc69880357)

[2.3.61 CT\_MenuWithTitle 122](#_Toc69880358)

[2.3.62 CT\_PrimaryItem 125](#_Toc69880359)

[2.3.63 CT\_Qat 125](#_Toc69880360)

[2.3.64 CT\_QatItems 126](#_Toc69880361)

[2.3.65 CT\_RadioGroup 126](#_Toc69880362)

[2.3.66 CT\_Ribbon 128](#_Toc69880363)

[2.3.67 CT\_Separator 129](#_Toc69880364)

[2.3.68 CT\_SimpleGroups 130](#_Toc69880365)

[2.3.69 CT\_SplitButton 130](#_Toc69880366)

[2.3.70 CT\_SplitButtonBase 132](#_Toc69880367)

[2.3.71 CT\_SplitButtonRegular 135](#_Toc69880368)

[2.3.72 CT\_SplitButtonRestricted 137](#_Toc69880369)

[2.3.73 CT\_SplitButtonWithTitle 139](#_Toc69880370)

[2.3.74 CT\_Tab 140](#_Toc69880371)

[2.3.75 CT\_Tabs 142](#_Toc69880372)

[2.3.76 CT\_TabSet 143](#_Toc69880373)

[2.3.77 CT\_TaskFormGroup 143](#_Toc69880374)

[2.3.78 CT\_TaskFormGroupCategory 145](#_Toc69880375)

[2.3.79 CT\_TaskFormGroupTask 146](#_Toc69880376)

[2.3.80 CT\_TaskGroup 148](#_Toc69880377)

[2.3.81 CT\_TaskGroupCategory 150](#_Toc69880378)

[2.3.82 CT\_TaskGroupTask 152](#_Toc69880379)

[2.3.83 CT\_ToggleButton 154](#_Toc69880380)

[2.3.84 CT\_ToggleButtonRegular 157](#_Toc69880381)

[2.3.85 CT\_VisibleButton 160](#_Toc69880382)

[2.3.86 CT\_VisibleToggleButton 162](#_Toc69880383)

[2.4 Simple Types 165](#_Toc69880384)

[2.4.1 ST\_align 165](#_Toc69880385)

[2.4.2 ST\_alignLabel 166](#_Toc69880386)

[2.4.3 ST\_BoxStyle 167](#_Toc69880387)

[2.4.4 ST\_expand1 167](#_Toc69880388)

[2.4.5 ST\_firstColumnMaxWidth 168](#_Toc69880389)

[2.4.6 ST\_firstColumnMinWidth 168](#_Toc69880390)

[2.4.7 ST\_GalleryShowInRibbon 168](#_Toc69880391)

[2.4.8 ST\_secondColumnMaxWidth 169](#_Toc69880392)

[2.4.9 ST\_secondColumnMinWidth 169](#_Toc69880393)

[2.4.10 ST\_style1 170](#_Toc69880394)

[2.4.11 ST\_columnWidthPercent 170](#_Toc69880395)

[2.4.12 ST\_Delegate 171](#_Toc69880396)

[2.4.13 ST\_expand 171](#_Toc69880397)

[2.4.14 ST\_GalleryItemWidthHeight 172](#_Toc69880398)

[2.4.15 ST\_GalleryRowColumnCount 172](#_Toc69880399)

[2.4.16 ST\_style 172](#_Toc69880400)

[2.4.17 ST\_ID 173](#_Toc69880401)

[2.4.18 ST\_ItemSize 174](#_Toc69880402)

[2.4.19 ST\_Keytip 174](#_Toc69880403)

[2.4.20 ST\_layoutChildren 175](#_Toc69880404)

[2.4.21 ST\_LongString 175](#_Toc69880405)

[2.4.22 ST\_QID 176](#_Toc69880406)

[2.4.23 ST\_Size 176](#_Toc69880407)

[2.4.24 ST\_String 177](#_Toc69880408)

[2.4.25 ST\_StringLength 178](#_Toc69880409)

[2.4.26 ST\_TaskSizes 178](#_Toc69880410)

[2.4.27 ST\_UniqueID 179](#_Toc69880411)

[2.4.28 ST\_Uri 179](#_Toc69880412)

[3 Structure Examples 181](#_Toc69880413)

[3.1 Ribbon 181](#_Toc69880414)

[3.2 Context Menu 181](#_Toc69880415)

[3.3 Backstage 182](#_Toc69880416)

[4 Security 183](#_Toc69880417)

[4.1 Security Considerations for Implementers 183](#_Toc69880418)

[4.2 Index of Security Fields 183](#_Toc69880419)

[5 Appendix A: Full XML Schemas 184](#_Toc69880420)

[5.1 http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui Schema 184](#_Toc69880421)

[6 Appendix B: Product Behavior 203](#_Toc69880422)

[7 Change Tracking 204](#_Toc69880423)

[8 Index 205](#_Toc69880424)

# Introduction

This document specifies the Custom UI XML Markup Version 2, which is used to implement UI customization in the context of the standards for Microsoft Office Open XML file formats as described in [[ISO/IEC29500:2012]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=325242). Examples in this document describe customizations in the context of the Microsoft Office Fluent interface (UI), which includes the [**ribbon**](#gt_24161a68-90a2-4ff2-b47b-538a3dd42098), [**Quick Access Toolbar**](#gt_1970f655-af65-4f0a-b236-44d267a4d596), context menus, and [**Microsoft Office Backstage view**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a), but the concepts extend naturally to any user interface.

Sections 1.7 and 2 of this specification are normative. All other sections and examples in this specification are informative.

## Glossary

This document uses the following terms:

**contextual tab**: A tab on the ribbon that displays commands related to the active selection or object.

**Enhanced ScreenTip**: A small, pop-up window that provides context-sensitive Help when users point to an item on the [**ribbon**](#gt_24161a68-90a2-4ff2-b47b-538a3dd42098).

**gallery**: A type of [**ribbon**](#gt_24161a68-90a2-4ff2-b47b-538a3dd42098) control that displays a set of items from which users can choose.

**KeyTip**: A small, pop-up window that appears over commands on the [**ribbon**](#gt_24161a68-90a2-4ff2-b47b-538a3dd42098) when users press the ALT key. By pressing the key that is displayed in a KeyTip, users can execute the command that is associated with the KeyTip.

**Microsoft Office Backstage view**: A full-screen, user-interface model that exposes file-level functionality for the active document. It is part of the Microsoft Office Fluent user interface, which replaces the previous system of layered menus, toolbars, and task panes.

**Quick Access Toolbar**: A set of controls that represents tasks or commands within an application. By default, it provides access to frequently used commands on the [**ribbon**](#gt_24161a68-90a2-4ff2-b47b-538a3dd42098). Users can customize it by adding or removing commands.

**ribbon**: A set of controls that represents tasks or commands within an application. The tasks and commands are organized into tabs. The ribbon appears at the top of an application window and is part of the Microsoft Office Fluent user interface, which replaces the previous system of layered menus, toolbars, and task panes.

**TaskGroup**: A group of buttons that are displayed on a tab in the Microsoft Office Backstage view.

**XML namespace**: A collection of names that is used to identify elements, types, and attributes in XML documents identified in a URI reference [[RFC3986]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90453). A combination of XML namespace and local name allows XML documents to use elements, types, and attributes that have the same names but come from different sources. For more information, see [[XMLNS-2ED]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90602).

**XML schema definition (XSD)**: The World Wide Web Consortium (W3C) standard language that is used in defining XML schemas. Schemas are useful for enforcing structure and constraining the types of data that can be used validly within other XML documents. XML schema definition refers to the fully specified and currently recommended standard for use in authoring XML schemas.

**MAY, SHOULD, MUST, SHOULD NOT, MUST NOT:** These terms (in all caps) are used as defined in [[RFC2119]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90317). All statements of optional behavior use either MAY, SHOULD, or SHOULD NOT.

## References

Links to a document in the Microsoft Open Specifications library point to the correct section in the most recently published version of the referenced document. However, because individual documents in the library are not updated at the same time, the section numbers in the documents may not match. You can confirm the correct section numbering by checking the [Errata](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?linkid=850906).

### Normative References

We conduct frequent surveys of the normative references to assure their continued availability. If you have any issue with finding a normative reference, please contact [dochelp@microsoft.com](mailto:dochelp@microsoft.com). We will assist you in finding the relevant information.

[ISO/IEC29500-1:2016] ISO/IEC, "Information technology -- Document description and processing languages -- Office Open XML File Formats -- Part 1: Fundamentals and Markup Language Reference", ISO/IEC 29500-1:2016, [https://www.iso.org/standard/71691.html](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?linkid=861065)

[MSDN-CUICT/Excel] Microsoft Corporation, "MSDN-CUICT/Excel", February 2010, [https://interoperability.blob.core.windows.net/files/Archive\_References/[MSDN-CUICT-Excel].txt](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=156833)

[MSDN-CUICT/PPT] Microsoft Corporation, "MSDN-CUICT/PPT", February 2010, [https://interoperability.blob.core.windows.net/files/Archive\_References/[MSDN-CUICT-PPT].txt](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=156835)

[MSDN-CUICT/Word] Microsoft Corporation, "MSDN-CUICT/Word", February 2010, [https://interoperability.blob.core.windows.net/files/Archive\_References/[MSDN-CUICT-Word].txt](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=156836)

[MSDN-CUIIDT/Image] Microsoft Corporation, "MSDN-CUIIDT/Image", February 2010, [https://interoperability.blob.core.windows.net/files/Archive\_References/[MSDN-CUIIDT-Image].txt](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=156834)

[RFC2119] Bradner, S., "Key words for use in RFCs to Indicate Requirement Levels", BCP 14, RFC 2119, March 1997, [http://www.rfc-editor.org/rfc/rfc2119.txt](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90317)

[XMLNS] Bray, T., Hollander, D., Layman, A., et al., Eds., "Namespaces in XML 1.0 (Third Edition)", W3C Recommendation, December 2009, [http://www.w3.org/TR/2009/REC-xml-names-20091208/](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=191840)

[XMLSCHEMA1/2] Thompson, H., Beech, D., Maloney, M., and Mendelsohn, N., Eds., "XML Schema Part 1: Structures Second Edition", W3C Recommendation, October 2004, [http://www.w3.org/TR/2004/REC-xmlschema-1-20041028/](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607)

[XMLSCHEMA1] Thompson, H., Beech, D., Maloney, M., and Mendelsohn, N., Eds., "XML Schema Part 1: Structures", W3C Recommendation, May 2001, [http://www.w3.org/TR/2001/REC-xmlschema-1-20010502/](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90608)

[XMLSCHEMA2] Biron, P.V., Ed. and Malhotra, A., Ed., "XML Schema Part 2: Datatypes", W3C Recommendation, May 2001, [http://www.w3.org/TR/2001/REC-xmlschema-2-20010502/](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90610)

### Informative References

[ISO/IEC29500:2012] ISO/IEC, "Information Technology -- Document description and processing languages -- Office Open XML File Formats -- Parts 1-4", ISO/IEC 29500-1:2012, [http://www.iso.org/iso/home/store/catalogue\_ics/catalogue\_detail\_ics.htm?csnumber=61750](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=325242)

## Overview

In creating an interoperable implementation, it can be helpful to understand specific implementation choices used by other products implementing the same standard. For example, portions of the standard might provide only general guidance, leaving specific implementation choices up to the application implementer; in some circumstances it can be helpful for other implementers to understand those choices.

This document provides information about how to implement UI customization in the context of [[ISO/IEC29500-1:2016]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?linkid=861065). Examples in this document describe customizations in the context of the Microsoft Office Fluent interface (UI), which includes the [**ribbon**](#gt_24161a68-90a2-4ff2-b47b-538a3dd42098), [**Quick Access Toolbar**](#gt_1970f655-af65-4f0a-b236-44d267a4d596), context menus, and [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a), but the concepts extend naturally to any user interface.

## Relationship to Protocols and Other Structures

Customization of the UI is accomplished by adding a [**ribbon**](#gt_24161a68-90a2-4ff2-b47b-538a3dd42098) and [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) customizations part to the document package described in [[ISO/IEC29500-1:2016]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?linkid=861065).

## Applicability Statement

The structures in this document represent how to store customizations to the [**ribbon**](#gt_24161a68-90a2-4ff2-b47b-538a3dd42098), [**Quick Access Toolbar**](#gt_1970f655-af65-4f0a-b236-44d267a4d596), context menus, and [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) within the [[ISO/IEC29500-1:2016]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?linkid=861065) document package and are not appropriate for stand-alone use. Custom UI XML can be used whenever it is desirable to have UI customizations travel with a file from one system to another. These UI customizations include, but are not limited to, rearranging the location of commands and adding additional functionality to the UI.

## Versioning and Localization

None.

## Vendor-Extensible Fields

None.

# Structures

## Part Enumerations

This section specifies UI-related extensions to [[ISO/IEC29500-1:2016]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?linkid=861065).

### Ribbon and Backstage Customizations

| Content type | application/xml |
| --- | --- |
| Root namespace: | http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui |
| Source relationship: | http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2007/relationships/ui/extensibility |

An instance of this part specifies [**ribbon**](#gt_24161a68-90a2-4ff2-b47b-538a3dd42098) and [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) customizations. A package is permitted to contain at most one ribbon and Backstage Customizations part, and each part MUST be the target of an explicit relationship from the root package, as specified in [[ISO/IEC29500-1:2016]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?linkid=861065) section 9.2.

A ribbon and Backstage Customizations part is permitted to contain explicit relationships to Image Parts, as specified in [ISO/IEC29500-1:2016] section 15.2.14.

The syntax of the structures contained in this part uses [**XML schema definition (XSD)**](#gt_c7e91c99-e45a-44c2-a08a-c34f137a2cae), as specified in [[XMLSCHEMA1]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90608) and [[XMLSCHEMA2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90610).

This specification defines and references various [**XML namespaces**](#gt_485f05b3-df3b-45ac-b8bf-d05f5d185a24) by using the mechanisms specified in [[XMLNS]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=191840).

The content of the part is XML. The root element for the part is the **customUI** element, as specified in section [2.2.1](#Section_dad1ba7de4354fe690509a7ef2330b92).

## Global Elements

### customUI

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

A **CT\_CustomUI** element, as specified in section [2.3.39](#Section_a232628df6fb4630a463459989a68e7a), that specifies the root tag in a Custom UI document.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this element.

1. <xsd:element name="customUI" type="CT\_CustomUI"/>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### menu

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

A **CT\_MenuRoot** element, as specified in section [2.3.58](#Section_b447f77206754607871c1bbec2f5e410), that specifies the root element of the customization XML used in the contents determined by the **getContent** attribute of **CT\_DynamicMenu**, as specified in section [2.3.42](#Section_0e2c5a78e45c499a91ac41b57dc814a7).

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this element.

1. <xsd:element name="menu" type="CT\_MenuRoot"/>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

## Complex Types

### CT\_Backstage

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_CustomUI](#Section_a232628df6fb4630a463459989a68e7a)

Specifies a reference to the [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a).

*Child Elements:*

**tab:** A **CT\_BackstageTab** element, as specified in section [2.3.22](#Section_819258aab46a4f83a38c9199e2123844).

**button:** A **CT\_BackstageFastCommandButton** element, as specified in section [2.3.8](#Section_53f84b52b9904cfca7927f21ba657085).

*Attributes:*

**onShow:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when the Backstage is shown.

**onHide:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when the Backstage is hidden.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Backstage">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="255">
4. <xsd:element name="tab" type="CT\_BackstageTab"/>
5. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_BackstageFastCommandButton"/>
6. </xsd:choice>
7. </xsd:sequence>
8. <xsd:attribute name="onShow" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
9. <xsd:attribute name="onHide" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
10. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_BackstageButtonBase

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageRegularButton](#Section_4f7f7ddd385445669cc97918cdad4386), [CT\_BackstageMenuButton](#Section_d36adaf1de1642edbcb2b4f1094d2ba2), [CT\_BackstageFastCommandButton](#Section_53f84b52b9904cfca7927f21ba657085)

An abstract base class that specifies attributes common to all types of [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) buttons.

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**isDefinitive:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies that the Backstage closes when this command is invoked. If this attribute is omitted, its value defaults to **false**.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageButtonBase">
2. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
3. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Action"/>
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Definitive"/>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
8. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
9. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
10. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_BackstageCheckBox

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_GroupControls](#Section_f9ffc4708140495dabe07467bea86d71), [CT\_GroupBox](#Section_12ed3ce14cee4df693af3f9af3af80e9), [CT\_LayoutContainer](#Section_b355ecc3d29e47d9b98a3bb57a7199b1)

Specifies a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) check box control.

*Attributes:*

**expand:** An **ST\_expand** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.13](#Section_b7d0513c670349d59f19a91fdfc7e57f), that specifies how this control expands within its container. If this attribute is omitted, the control does not expand.

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**getPressed:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether this toggle button is in the pressed state. If this attribute is omitted, the control defaults to the un-pressed state.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageCheckBox">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_BackstageCheckBoxBase">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Expand"/>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Screentip"/>
7. </xsd:extension>
8. </xsd:complexContent>
9. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_BackstageCheckBoxBase

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageCheckBox](#Section_e0a6405c548a4833a98c483217c473a5), [CT\_BackstageMenuCheckBox](#Section_0c860392efa74b1db2b28497d15bc336)

An abstract base class that specifies attributes common to check box controls in the [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a).

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**getPressed:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether this toggle button is in the pressed state. If this attribute is omitted, the control defaults to the un-pressed state.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageCheckBoxBase">
2. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
3. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Action"/>
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Pressed"/>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
8. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
9. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_BackstageComboBox

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_GroupControls](#Section_f9ffc4708140495dabe07467bea86d71), [CT\_GroupBox](#Section_12ed3ce14cee4df693af3f9af3af80e9), [CT\_LayoutContainer](#Section_b355ecc3d29e47d9b98a3bb57a7199b1)

Specifies a combo box control in the [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a).

*Child Elements:*

**item:** A **CT\_BackstageItem** element, as specified in section [2.3.12](#Section_3ddc95f90bf340418ff088f1cc3ee5a5).

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**alignLabel:** An **ST\_alignLabel** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.2](#Section_5018f289ab4b4528927769fe7fb48c1e), that specifies how the label of this control is aligned relative to the control. If this attribute is omitted, the label defaults to the top left alignment.

**expand:** An **ST\_expand** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.13](#Section_b7d0513c670349d59f19a91fdfc7e57f), that specifies how this control expands within its container. If this attribute is omitted, the control does not expand.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getText:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the text displayed in this control. If this attribute is omitted, the text defaults to an empty string.

**onChange:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when the text inside this control changes.

**sizeString:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string for which the size is used to determine the size of the text input area of this control. If this attribute is omitted, the size of the control is determined by the application.

**getItemCount:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the number of child items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, the control displays the selection items which are specified as child elements. If this attribute is omitted and no child items are specified, the control is empty. If both this attribute and child items are specified, the child items are ignored.

**getItemLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of a child item, identified by index. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items do not display labels.

**getItemID:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the identifier of a child item, identified by index. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items have blank identifiers.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageComboBox">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:element name="item" type="CT\_BackstageItem" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
4. </xsd:sequence>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_AlignAttributes"/>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Expand"/>
8. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
9. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
10. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
11. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
12. <xsd:attribute name="getText" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
13. <xsd:attribute name="onChange" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
14. <xsd:attribute name="sizeString" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
15. <xsd:attribute name="getItemCount" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
16. <xsd:attribute name="getItemLabel" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
17. <xsd:attribute name="getItemID" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
18. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_BackstageDropDown

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_GroupControls](#Section_f9ffc4708140495dabe07467bea86d71), [CT\_GroupBox](#Section_12ed3ce14cee4df693af3f9af3af80e9), [CT\_LayoutContainer](#Section_b355ecc3d29e47d9b98a3bb57a7199b1)

Specifies a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) drop-down control.

*Child Elements:*

**item:** A **CT\_BackstageItem** element, as specified in section [2.3.12](#Section_3ddc95f90bf340418ff088f1cc3ee5a5).

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**alignLabel:** An **ST\_alignLabel** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.2](#Section_5018f289ab4b4528927769fe7fb48c1e), that specifies how the label of this control is aligned relative to the control. If this attribute is omitted, the label defaults to the top left alignment.

**expand:** An **ST\_expand** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.13](#Section_b7d0513c670349d59f19a91fdfc7e57f), that specifies how this control expands within its container. If this attribute is omitted, the control does not expand.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getSelectedItemIndex:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine which selection item is selected, identified by index. If this attribute is omitted, the first item is initially selected.

**sizeString:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string for which the size is used to determine the size of this control. If this attribute is omitted, the control has an application-defined size.

**getItemCount:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the number of selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, the control displays the selection items that are specified as child elements. If this attribute is omitted and no child items are specified, the control is empty. If both this attribute and child items are specified, the child items are ignored.

**getItemLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the labels of dynamically created selection items, identified by index. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items do not display labels.

**getItemID:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the identifiers of dynamically created selection items, identified by index. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items have blank identifiers.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageDropDown">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:element name="item" type="CT\_BackstageItem" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
4. </xsd:sequence>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_AlignAttributes"/>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Expand"/>
8. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
9. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
10. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
11. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Action"/>
12. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Screentip"/>
13. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
14. <xsd:attribute name="getSelectedItemIndex" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
15. <xsd:attribute name="sizeString" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
16. <xsd:attribute name="getItemCount" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
17. <xsd:attribute name="getItemLabel" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
18. <xsd:attribute name="getItemID" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
19. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_BackstageEditBox

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_GroupControls](#Section_f9ffc4708140495dabe07467bea86d71), [CT\_GroupBox](#Section_12ed3ce14cee4df693af3f9af3af80e9), [CT\_LayoutContainer](#Section_b355ecc3d29e47d9b98a3bb57a7199b1)

Specifies a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) edit box control.

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**alignLabel:** An **ST\_alignLabel** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.2](#Section_5018f289ab4b4528927769fe7fb48c1e), that specifies how the label of this control is aligned relative to the control. If this attribute is omitted, the label defaults to the top left alignment.

**expand:** An **ST\_expand** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.13](#Section_b7d0513c670349d59f19a91fdfc7e57f), that specifies how this control expands within its container. If this attribute is omitted, the control does not expand.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getText:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the text in this control. If this attribute is omitted, the control defaults to being empty.

**onChange:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when the text in this control changes.

**maxLength:** An **ST\_StringLength** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.25](#Section_d6941ddb4c684e98a6b9b5dd5ff76a7b), that specifies the maximum length, in characters, of strings allowed in this control. If this attribute is omitted, the length of the input string is limited only by application-specific constraints.

**sizeString:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string for which the length is used to determine the size of the text input area of this control. If this attribute is omitted, the size of the control is determined by the application.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageEditBox">
2. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
3. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_AlignAttributes"/>
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Expand"/>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
8. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
9. <xsd:attribute name="getText" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
10. <xsd:attribute name="onChange" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
11. <xsd:attribute name="maxLength" type="ST\_StringLength" use="optional"/>
12. <xsd:attribute name="sizeString" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
13. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_BackstageFastCommandButton

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Backstage](#Section_b63f5691f5124ae68e8ddfd3cedea56a)

Specifies a button that exists in the navigation pane of the [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a).

*Attributes:*

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**isDefinitive:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies that the Backstage closes when this command is invoked. If this attribute is omitted, its value defaults to **false**.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageFastCommandButton">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_BackstageButtonBase">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDMso"/>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
6. </xsd:extension>
7. </xsd:complexContent>
8. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_BackstageGroup

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_TaskFormGroupTask](#Section_b4b25a88d89a4078ae931818903baa97), [CT\_BackstageGroups](#Section_6672917a828b4ccca37e6d39744c1e0d), [CT\_SimpleGroups](#Section_62b59bb54121488583616b62f86674b5)

Specifies a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) group control.

*Child Elements:*

**primaryItem:** A **CT\_PrimaryItem** element, as specified in section [2.3.62](#Section_e33b6d2130454ae5839fd55d33c7d768).

**topItems:** A **CT\_GroupControls** element, as specified in section [2.3.49](#Section_f9ffc4708140495dabe07467bea86d71).

**bottomItems:** A **CT\_GroupControls** element, as specified in section 2.3.49.

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**style:** An **ST\_style** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.16](#Section_2a0e9014686d4b34bcb2819698dad646), that specifies the visual style of this Backstage group control. The **style** and **getStyle** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the Backstage group control defaults to the normal style.

**getStyle:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visual style of this Backstage group control. The **style** and **getStyle** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the Backstage group control defaults to the normal style.

**helperText:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies additional text that explains the functionality of this Backstage group control. The **helperText** and **getHelperText** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the Backstage group control does not display additional text.

**getHelperText:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback that is called to determine the additional text for this Backstage group control. The **helperText** and **getHelperText** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the Backstage group control does not display additional text.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageGroup">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1">
4. <xsd:element name="primaryItem" type="CT\_PrimaryItem" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
5. </xsd:choice>
6. <xsd:element name="topItems" type="CT\_GroupControls" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
7. <xsd:element name="bottomItems" type="CT\_GroupControls" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
8. </xsd:sequence>
9. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
10. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
11. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
12. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
13. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_GroupStyle"/>
14. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_HelperText"/>
15. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_ShowLabel"/>
16. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_BackstageGroupButton

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_GroupControls](#Section_f9ffc4708140495dabe07467bea86d71), [CT\_GroupBox](#Section_12ed3ce14cee4df693af3f9af3af80e9), [CT\_LayoutContainer](#Section_b355ecc3d29e47d9b98a3bb57a7199b1)

Specifies a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) button that exists within a Backstage group control.

*Attributes:*

**expand:** An **ST\_expand** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.13](#Section_b7d0513c670349d59f19a91fdfc7e57f), that specifies how this control expands within its container. If this attribute is omitted, the control does not expand.

**style:** An **ST\_style1** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.10](#Section_b468a28d08df4d5fb055682e7270c004), that specifies the visual style of this button control. If this attribute is omitted, the normal button style is used.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**isDefinitive:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies that the Backstage closes when this command is invoked. If this attribute is omitted, its value defaults to **false**.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageGroupButton">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_BackstageRegularButton">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Expand"/>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_ButtonStyle"/>
6. </xsd:extension>
7. </xsd:complexContent>
8. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_BackstageGroups

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageTab](#Section_819258aab46a4f83a38c9199e2123844)

Specifies a list of [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) group controls.

*Child Elements:*

**taskFormGroup:** A **CT\_TaskFormGroup** element, as specified in section [2.3.77](#Section_8cbb3001b1664fef84ce1db1028696f5).

**group:** A **CT\_BackstageGroup** element, as specified in section [2.3.9](#Section_b1f9ac6d41d1402ea90fe8ed2a24aa28).

**taskGroup:** A **CT\_TaskGroup** element, as specified in section [2.3.80](#Section_e855001dd56c464a83e059b4e2401f70).

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageGroups">
2. <xsd:choice minOccurs="1" maxOccurs="1">
3. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1">
4. <xsd:element name="taskFormGroup" type="CT\_TaskFormGroup"/>
5. </xsd:choice>
6. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
7. <xsd:group ref="EG\_SimpleGroups"/>
8. </xsd:choice>
9. </xsd:choice>
10. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_BackstageItem

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageDropDown](#Section_49e22c03d4a14a49a380e53c364a4983), [CT\_RadioGroup](#Section_bfcd5bf450c347f085747f2f71bf3ceb), [CT\_BackstageComboBox](#Section_b519f7d095324e8cb25ce6fa2c93d976)

Specifies an item in a selection-type control in the [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a).

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageItem">
2. <xsd:attribute name="id" type="ST\_UniqueID" use="optional"/>
3. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
4. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_BackstageLabelControl

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_GroupControls](#Section_f9ffc4708140495dabe07467bea86d71), [CT\_GroupBox](#Section_12ed3ce14cee4df693af3f9af3af80e9), [CT\_LayoutContainer](#Section_b355ecc3d29e47d9b98a3bb57a7199b1)

Specifies a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) control that displays a simple string of text.

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**alignLabel:** An **ST\_alignLabel** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.2](#Section_5018f289ab4b4528927769fe7fb48c1e), that specifies how the label of this control is aligned relative to the control. If this attribute is omitted, the label defaults to the top left alignment.

**expand:** An **ST\_expand** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.13](#Section_b7d0513c670349d59f19a91fdfc7e57f), that specifies how this control expands within its container. If this attribute is omitted, the control does not expand.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**noWrap:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies that this control’s text will appear on a single line. If this attribute is omitted, its value defaults to **false**.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageLabelControl">
2. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
3. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_AlignAttributes"/>
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Expand"/>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
8. <xsd:attribute name="noWrap" type="xsd:boolean" use="optional"/>
9. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_BackstageMenuBase

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageSubMenu](#Section_6d62683bc3714d1aba859da2e3f2c8af), [CT\_BackstagePrimaryMenu](#Section_98b9cdcbf14f4a7b8741c7ea96e95b4c)

An abstract base class that specifies attributes common to all types of [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) menu controls.

*Child Elements:*

**menuGroup:** A **CT\_BackstageMenuGroup** element, as specified in section [2.3.17](#Section_57faf0bd5232408fbe4a947b9ee8cdac).

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageMenuBase">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
4. <xsd:element name="menuGroup" type="CT\_BackstageMenuGroup"/>
5. </xsd:choice>
6. </xsd:sequence>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
8. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
9. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
10. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
11. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
12. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
13. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_BackstageMenuButton

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageMenuGroup](#Section_57faf0bd5232408fbe4a947b9ee8cdac)

Specifies a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) button that exists within a menu.

*Attributes:*

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**isDefinitive:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies that the Backstage closes when this command is invoked. If this attribute is omitted, its value defaults to **false**.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageMenuButton">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_BackstageButtonBase">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
5. </xsd:extension>
6. </xsd:complexContent>
7. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_BackstageMenuCheckBox

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageMenuToggleButton](#Section_e0949b9bba334e84a94324c57bfede4e), [CT\_BackstageMenuGroup](#Section_57faf0bd5232408fbe4a947b9ee8cdac)

Specifies a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) check box control that exists within a menu.

*Attributes:*

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**getPressed:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether this toggle button is in the pressed state. If this attribute is omitted, the control defaults to the un-pressed state.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageMenuCheckBox">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_BackstageCheckBoxBase">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
5. </xsd:extension>
6. </xsd:complexContent>
7. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_BackstageMenuGroup

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstagePrimaryMenu](#Section_98b9cdcbf14f4a7b8741c7ea96e95b4c), [CT\_BackstageSubMenu](#Section_6d62683bc3714d1aba859da2e3f2c8af), [CT\_BackstageMenuBase](#Section_6f1a8a90e2d94e859e2421fa69490dd9)

Specifies a grouping of controls within a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) menu control.

*Child Elements:*

**button:** A **CT\_BackstageMenuButton** element, as specified in section [2.3.15](#Section_d36adaf1de1642edbcb2b4f1094d2ba2).

**checkBox:** A **CT\_BackstageMenuCheckBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.16](#Section_0c860392efa74b1db2b28497d15bc336).

**menu:** A **CT\_BackstageSubMenu** element, as specified in section 2.3.21.

**toggleButton:** A **CT\_BackstageMenuToggleButton** element, as specified in section [2.3.18](#Section_e0949b9bba334e84a94324c57bfede4e).

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**itemSize:** An **ST\_ItemSize** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.18](#Section_2022fd80bd1e4eb6bd3122d50c0dab1a), that specifies the size of child items within this grouping container.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageMenuGroup">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
4. <xsd:group ref="EG\_BackstageMenuControls"/>
5. </xsd:choice>
6. </xsd:sequence>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
8. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
9. <xsd:attribute name="itemSize" type="ST\_ItemSize" use="optional"/>
10. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_BackstageMenuToggleButton

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageMenuGroup](#Section_57faf0bd5232408fbe4a947b9ee8cdac)

Specifies a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) toggle button control that exists within a menu.

*Attributes:*

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**getPressed:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether this toggle button is in the pressed state. If this attribute is omitted, the control defaults to the un-pressed state.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageMenuToggleButton">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_BackstageMenuCheckBox">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
5. </xsd:extension>
6. </xsd:complexContent>
7. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_BackstagePrimaryMenu

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_PrimaryItem](#Section_e33b6d2130454ae5839fd55d33c7d768)

Specifies a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) menu control that acts as the primary UI for the containing group.

*Child Elements:*

**menuGroup:** A **CT\_BackstageMenuGroup** element, as specified in section [2.3.17](#Section_57faf0bd5232408fbe4a947b9ee8cdac).

*Attributes:*

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstagePrimaryMenu">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_BackstageMenuBase">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Screentip"/>
5. </xsd:extension>
6. </xsd:complexContent>
7. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_BackstageRegularButton

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageGroupButton](#Section_b49d60b36c13461d94d0670716ddb7be), [CT\_PrimaryItem](#Section_e33b6d2130454ae5839fd55d33c7d768), [CT\_HeaderGroup](#Section_3a6f5926f281451594b9cf2dd7317f20)

Specifies a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) button control.

*Attributes:*

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**isDefinitive:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies that the Backstage closes when this command is invoked. If this attribute is omitted, its value defaults to **false**.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageRegularButton">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_BackstageButtonBase">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Screentip"/>
5. </xsd:extension>
6. </xsd:complexContent>
7. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_BackstageSubMenu

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageMenuGroup](#Section_57faf0bd5232408fbe4a947b9ee8cdac)

Specifies a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) menu control that is a submenu of another menu.

*Child Elements:*

**menuGroup:** A **CT\_BackstageMenuGroup** element, as specified in section 2.3.17.

*Attributes:*

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageSubMenu">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_BackstageMenuBase">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
5. </xsd:extension>
6. </xsd:complexContent>
7. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_BackstageTab

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Backstage](#Section_b63f5691f5124ae68e8ddfd3cedea56a)

Specifies a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) tab control.

*Child Elements:*

**firstColumn:** A **CT\_BackstageGroups** element, as specified in section [2.3.11](#Section_6672917a828b4ccca37e6d39744c1e0d).

**secondColumn:** A **CT\_SimpleGroups** element, as specified in section [2.3.68](#Section_62b59bb54121488583616b62f86674b5).

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**title:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as a title of the menu. The **title** and **getTitle** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the menu does not display a title.

**getTitle:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the title of the menu. The **title** and **getTitle** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the menu does not display a title.

**columnWidthPercent:** An **ST\_columnWidthPercent** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.11](#Section_45ef09a4f17f4147aee2fed4ba7d109d), that specifies the width of the first column in this Backstage tab as a percentage of the width of the entire Backstage tab. The second column fills the remainder of the tab. If the value of this attribute creates conflicts with the pixel widths given in the **firstColumnMinWidth**, **firstColumnMaxWidth**, **secondColumnMinWidth**, or **secondColumnMaxWidth** attributes, this attribute is ignored.

**firstColumnMinWidth:** An **ST\_firstColumnMinWidth** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.6](#Section_01e34c4745cc4b319001df4835cef46f), that specifies the minimum width of the first column of this Backstage tab, in pixels.

**firstColumnMaxWidth:** An **ST\_firstColumnMaxWidth** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.5](#Section_efd83187e6e548dab1566c35ba57355d), that specifies the maximum width of the first column in this Backstage tab, in pixels. The value of this attribute MUST be greater than or equal to the value of the **firstColumnMinWidth** attribute.

**secondColumnMinWidth:** An **ST\_secondColumnMinWidth** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.9](#Section_c4905659860940f0be180a3f2231e996), that specifies the minimum width of the second column in this Backstage tab, in pixels.

**secondColumnMaxWidth:** An **ST\_secondColumnMaxWidth** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.8](#Section_6b317f69404a437892ba13e5ec3ae53f), that specifies the maximum width of the second column in this Backstage tab, in pixels. The value of this attribute MUST be greater than or equal to the value of the **secondColumnMinWidth** attribute.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageTab">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:element name="firstColumn" type="CT\_BackstageGroups" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
4. <xsd:element name="secondColumn" type="CT\_SimpleGroups" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
5. </xsd:sequence>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
8. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
9. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
10. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
11. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
12. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Title"/>
13. <xsd:attribute name="columnWidthPercent" use="optional" type="ST\_columnWidthPercent"/>
14. <xsd:attribute name="firstColumnMinWidth" use="optional" type="ST\_firstColumnMinWidth"/>
15. <xsd:attribute name="firstColumnMaxWidth" use="optional" type="ST\_firstColumnMaxWidth"/>
16. <xsd:attribute name="secondColumnMinWidth" use="optional" type="ST\_secondColumnMinWidth"/>
17. <xsd:attribute name="secondColumnMaxWidth" use="optional" type="ST\_secondColumnMaxWidth"/>
18. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_Box

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b)

Specifies a grouping container control that aligns child controls horizontally or vertically.

*Child Elements:*

**control:** A **CT\_ControlClone** element, as specified in section [2.3.36](#Section_fdf0a44938b04a0c917b7650ebfe8c2c).

**labelControl:** A **CT\_LabelControl** element, as specified in section [2.3.54](#Section_86e0533e3bd04b8cb6e26133994142f8).

**button:** A **CT\_Button** element, as specified in section [2.3.24](#Section_e0565d0e289c481f9cfe578665e307e0).

**toggleButton:** A **CT\_ToggleButton** element, as specified in section [2.3.83](#Section_80ceabb68db747e5b7cbbb0aa91bbf98).

**checkBox:** A **CT\_CheckBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.27](#Section_2a06f3cf7cff46a09d0b663d8ad4b739).

**editBox:** A **CT\_EditBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.44](#Section_80932ffaa0cb44f5810a70d83a6c1f27).

**comboBox:** A **CT\_ComboBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.28](#Section_e2f5febc09794ed7ac733a7aea6406a3).

**dropDown:** A **CT\_DropDownRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.41](#Section_9b7bf2c9d2b443c790b07bdea01e96c4).

**gallery:** A **CT\_Gallery** element, as specified in section [2.3.45](#Section_2808011166474dfbab1dfb6f8dd2e749).

**menu:** A **CT\_Menu** element, as specified in section [2.3.56](#Section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5).

**dynamicMenu:** A **CT\_DynamicMenu** element, as specified in section [2.3.42](#Section_0e2c5a78e45c499a91ac41b57dc814a7).

**splitButton:** A **CT\_SplitButton** element, as specified in section [2.3.69](#Section_67d1ceec030745c3b3601595f464792b).

**box:** A **CT\_Box** element.

**buttonGroup:** A **CT\_ButtonGroup** element, as specified in section [2.3.25](#Section_e739348a3a614f388b2dafb8e15da991).

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**boxStyle:** An **ST\_BoxStyle** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.3](#Section_c3a02c64a8e949b68d0808613354bf5e), that specifies the alignment direction of the child controls. If this attribute is omitted, the child controls are laid out horizontally.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Box">
2. <xsd:group ref="EG\_Controls" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
3. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
6. <xsd:attribute name="boxStyle" type="ST\_BoxStyle" use="optional"/>
7. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_Button

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_ControlClone](#Section_fdf0a44938b04a0c917b7650ebfe8c2c), [CT\_Box](#Section_5271f8e0f31140f68e8b6d7b651ead6a), [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b)

Specifies a standard push-button control.

*Attributes:*

**size:** An **ST\_Size** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.23](#Section_5bc44d1844b44acbad0ef1c616c6430a), that specifies the size of this control. The **size** and **getSize** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to the normal size.

**getSize:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the size of this control. The **size** and **getSize** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to the normal size.

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Button">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_ButtonRegular">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_SizeAttributes"/>
5. </xsd:extension>
6. </xsd:complexContent>
7. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_ButtonGroup

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Box](#Section_5271f8e0f31140f68e8b6d7b651ead6a), [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b)

Specifies a grouping container that visually groups child controls together.

*Child Elements:*

**control:** A **CT\_ControlCloneRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.38](#Section_f98a33e590dc487db9832343459aade8).

**button:** A **CT\_ButtonRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.26](#Section_0545954069d64ab6be69f42dba1c0a3a).

**toggleButton:** A **CT\_ToggleButtonRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.84](#Section_aebcf793f2254044bfa3dc67022520be).

**gallery:** A **CT\_GalleryRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.46](#Section_6d4a93c481d64cd49837c7e1f4de2d1f).

**menu:** A **CT\_MenuRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.57](#Section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312).

**dynamicMenu:** A **CT\_DynamicMenuRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.43](#Section_bec6bae40cbb417e9cf100a0f71abcd7).

**splitButton:** A **CT\_SplitButtonRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.71](#Section_4ed1a596136841129adf6f804db37ec0).

**separator:** A **CT\_Separator** element, as specified in section [2.3.67](#Section_dfe24e1579a54283a04e317043258f24).

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ButtonGroup">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
4. <xsd:element name="control" type="CT\_ControlCloneRegular"/>
5. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_ButtonRegular"/>
6. <xsd:element name="toggleButton" type="CT\_ToggleButtonRegular"/>
7. <xsd:element name="gallery" type="CT\_GalleryRegular"/>
8. <xsd:element name="menu" type="CT\_MenuRegular"/>
9. <xsd:element name="dynamicMenu" type="CT\_DynamicMenuRegular"/>
10. <xsd:element name="splitButton" type="CT\_SplitButtonRegular"/>
11. <xsd:element name="separator" type="CT\_Separator"/>
12. </xsd:choice>
13. </xsd:sequence>
14. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
15. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
16. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
17. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_ButtonRegular

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Button](#Section_e0565d0e289c481f9cfe578665e307e0), [CT\_VisibleButton](#Section_9465500c9cf54c16bdf498dfea90dd78), [CT\_ToggleButtonRegular](#Section_aebcf793f2254044bfa3dc67022520be), [CT\_DropDownRegular](#Section_9b7bf2c9d2b443c790b07bdea01e96c4), [CT\_GalleryRegular](#Section_6d4a93c481d64cd49837c7e1f4de2d1f), [CT\_Gallery](#Section_2808011166474dfbab1dfb6f8dd2e749), [CT\_MenuRegular](#Section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312), [CT\_MenuWithTitle](#Section_b784310002f840afada6911430129bba), [CT\_Menu](#Section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5), [CT\_DialogLauncher](#Section_44db9b6f5967470c969dd9cb58ea8312), [CT\_ButtonGroup](#Section_e739348a3a614f388b2dafb8e15da991), [CT\_QatItems](#Section_e9f9482d3a9c4ab2b5d4067ab3e5144b), [CT\_ContextMenu](#Section_23754e5ac52a4504a38008762d11fbee), [CT\_MenuRoot](#Section_b447f77206754607871c1bbec2f5e410)

Specifies a button control that has a fixed size because of its location. This type is otherwise identical to the **CT\_Button** type.

*Attributes:*

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ButtonRegular">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_Control">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Action"/>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
8. </xsd:extension>
9. </xsd:complexContent>
10. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_CheckBox

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_MenuRegular](#Section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312), [CT\_MenuWithTitle](#Section_b784310002f840afada6911430129bba), [CT\_Menu](#Section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5), [CT\_Box](#Section_5271f8e0f31140f68e8b6d7b651ead6a), [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b), [CT\_ContextMenu](#Section_23754e5ac52a4504a38008762d11fbee), [CT\_MenuRoot](#Section_b447f77206754607871c1bbec2f5e410)

Specifies a standard check-box control.

*Attributes:*

**getPressed:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether this toggle button is in the pressed state. If this attribute is omitted, the control defaults to the un-pressed state.

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_CheckBox">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:restriction base="CT\_ToggleButtonRegular">
4. <xsd:attribute name="image" use="prohibited"/>
5. <xsd:attribute name="imageMso" use="prohibited"/>
6. <xsd:attribute name="getImage" use="prohibited"/>
7. <xsd:attribute name="showImage" use="prohibited"/>
8. <xsd:attribute name="getShowImage" use="prohibited"/>
9. <xsd:attribute name="showLabel" use="prohibited"/>
10. <xsd:attribute name="getShowLabel" use="prohibited"/>
11. </xsd:restriction>
12. </xsd:complexContent>
13. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_ComboBox

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Box](#Section_5271f8e0f31140f68e8b6d7b651ead6a), [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b)

Specifies a standard combo box control.

*Child Elements:*

**item:** A [CT\_Item](#Section_2763b73a594541a1abe4fedc012d674a) element.

*Attributes:*

**showItemImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether this control displays icons on its selection items.

**getItemCount:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the number of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, the control displays the selection items that are specified as child elements. If this attribute is omitted and no child items are specified, the control is empty. If both this attribute and child items are specified, the child items are ignored.

**getItemLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the labels of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items do not display labels.

**getItemScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltips of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items do not display tooltips.

**getItemSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the [**Enhanced ScreenTips**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items do not display Enhanced ScreenTips.

**getItemImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icons of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items do not display icons.

**getItemID:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the identifiers of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items have empty identifiers.

**sizeString:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies a **string** of which the size is used to determine the width of the text input area of this control. If this attribute is omitted, the application determines the width of the text input area automatically.

**invalidateContentOnDrop:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether this control invalidates its contents and requeries for them each time the user opens its drop-down menu.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**maxLength:** An **ST\_StringLength** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.25](#Section_d6941ddb4c684e98a6b9b5dd5ff76a7b), that specifies an **integer** that is used as the maximum length, in characters, of **strings** that are entered into the control. If this attribute is omitted, the length of the input **string** is not limited except by application-specific constraints.

**getText:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the text inside of the edit box control. If this attribute is omitted, the control defaults to no text.

**onChange:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when the text in the edit box has been changed.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ComboBox">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_EditBox">
4. <xsd:sequence>
5. <xsd:element name="item" type="CT\_Item" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
6. </xsd:sequence>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_DropDownAttributes"/>
8. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_DynamicContentAttributes"/>
9. </xsd:extension>
10. </xsd:complexContent>
11. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_Command

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Commands](#Section_67ce55255a654d7ea498b93a09eba1f5)

Specifies a particular built-in command in the application for which the functionality will be repurposed.

*Attributes:*

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Command" mixed="false">
2. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Action"/>
3. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDMso"/>
5. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_Commands

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_CustomUI](#Section_a232628df6fb4630a463459989a68e7a)

Specifies a list of commands that are repurposed.

*Child Elements:*

**command:** A **CT\_Command** element, as specified in section [2.3.29](#Section_154007502efa4606ba6844a37e430058).

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Commands">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:element name="command" type="CT\_Command" minOccurs="1" maxOccurs="5000"/>
4. </xsd:sequence>
5. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_ContextMenu

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_ContextMenus](#Section_66f758ce043b4cc28dca22791077fba3)

Specifies a built-in context menu control.

*Child Elements:*

**control:** A **CT\_ControlCloneRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.38](#Section_f98a33e590dc487db9832343459aade8).

**button:** A **CT\_ButtonRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.26](#Section_0545954069d64ab6be69f42dba1c0a3a).

**checkBox:** A **CT\_CheckBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.27](#Section_2a06f3cf7cff46a09d0b663d8ad4b739).

**gallery:** A **CT\_GalleryRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.46](#Section_6d4a93c481d64cd49837c7e1f4de2d1f).

**toggleButton:** A **CT\_ToggleButtonRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.84](#Section_aebcf793f2254044bfa3dc67022520be).

**splitButton:** A **CT\_SplitButtonRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.71](#Section_4ed1a596136841129adf6f804db37ec0).

**menu:** A **CT\_MenuRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.57](#Section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312).

**dynamicMenu:** A **CT\_DynamicMenuRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.43](#Section_bec6bae40cbb417e9cf100a0f71abcd7).

**menuSeparator:** A **CT\_MenuSeparatorNoTitle** element, as specified in section [2.3.60](#Section_8983569a7e24487491cee09f9dec8571).

*Attributes:*

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ContextMenu">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
4. <xsd:group ref="EG\_ContextMenuControls"/>
5. </xsd:choice>
6. </xsd:sequence>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDMso"/>
8. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_ContextMenus

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_CustomUI](#Section_a232628df6fb4630a463459989a68e7a)

Specifies a list of built-in context menu controls.

*Child Elements:*

**contextMenu:** A **CT\_ContextMenu** element, as specified in section [2.3.31](#Section_23754e5ac52a4504a38008762d11fbee).

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ContextMenus">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:element name="contextMenu" type="CT\_ContextMenu" minOccurs="1" maxOccurs="1000"/>
4. </xsd:sequence>
5. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_ContextualTabs

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Ribbon](#Section_3591ff359c814d44b3be0d42418eaa64)

Specifies a list of [**contextual tab**](#gt_8d6b304a-5876-4fcc-b2a2-88b551012a9b) sets.

*Child Elements:*

**tabSet:** A **CT\_TabSet** element, as specified in section [2.3.76](#Section_e9f43a0e5253416e967c0ce21c0944fa).

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ContextualTabs">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:element name="tabSet" type="CT\_TabSet" minOccurs="1" maxOccurs="100"/>
4. </xsd:sequence>
5. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_Control

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_ControlCloneRegular](#Section_f98a33e590dc487db9832343459aade8), [CT\_ButtonRegular](#Section_0545954069d64ab6be69f42dba1c0a3a), [CT\_LabelControl](#Section_86e0533e3bd04b8cb6e26133994142f8), [CT\_EditBox](#Section_80932ffaa0cb44f5810a70d83a6c1f27), [CT\_DropDownRegular](#Section_9b7bf2c9d2b443c790b07bdea01e96c4), [CT\_SplitButtonBase](#Section_63513530f06544078245525b022bacc9)

An abstract base class that specifies attributes common to all types of custom controls.

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Control">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_ControlBase">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
5. </xsd:extension>
6. </xsd:complexContent>
7. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_ControlBase

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Control](#Section_acd87aa092d84ecb80f365a2f8c59215), [CT\_ControlCloneQat](#Section_acf1d612610e4db58c23558d5723d611), [CT\_DynamicMenuRegular](#Section_bec6bae40cbb417e9cf100a0f71abcd7), [CT\_MenuRegular](#Section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312), [CT\_MenuWithTitle](#Section_b784310002f840afada6911430129bba)

An abstract base class that specifies attributes common to all types of [**ribbon**](#gt_24161a68-90a2-4ff2-b47b-538a3dd42098) controls.

*Attributes:*

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ControlBase">
2. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_ControlAttributes"/>
3. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_ControlClone

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Box](#Section_5271f8e0f31140f68e8b6d7b651ead6a), [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b)

Specifies a clone of an existing control. Built-in controls are specified with the **idMso** attribute. Custom controls are specified with the **idQ** attribute.

*Attributes:*

**size:** An **ST\_Size** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.23](#Section_5bc44d1844b44acbad0ef1c616c6430a), that specifies the size of this control. The **size** and **getSize** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to the normal size.

**getSize:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the size of this control. The **size** and **getSize** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to the normal size.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ControlClone">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:restriction base="CT\_Button">
4. <xsd:attribute name="id" use="prohibited"/>
5. <xsd:attribute name="onAction" use="prohibited"/>
6. </xsd:restriction>
7. </xsd:complexContent>
8. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_ControlCloneQat

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_QatItems](#Section_e9f9482d3a9c4ab2b5d4067ab3e5144b)

Specifies a clone of an existing control. This complex type is specific to the [**Quick Access Toolbar**](#gt_1970f655-af65-4f0a-b236-44d267a4d596), but otherwise this complex type is identical to the **CT\_ControlClone** type.

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d) that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**size:** An **ST\_Size** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.23](#Section_5bc44d1844b44acbad0ef1c616c6430a), that specifies the size of this control. The **size** and **getSize** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to the normal size.

**getSize:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the size of this control. The **size** and **getSize** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to the normal size.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ControlCloneQat">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_ControlBase">
4. <xsd:attribute name="id" type="ST\_ID" use="optional"/>
5. <xsd:attribute name="idQ" type="ST\_QID" use="optional"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDMso"/>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
8. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_SizeAttributes"/>
9. </xsd:extension>
10. </xsd:complexContent>
11. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_ControlCloneRegular

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_MenuRegular](#Section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312), [CT\_MenuWithTitle](#Section_b784310002f840afada6911430129bba), [CT\_Menu](#Section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5), [CT\_ButtonGroup](#Section_e739348a3a614f388b2dafb8e15da991), [CT\_ContextMenu](#Section_23754e5ac52a4504a38008762d11fbee), [CT\_MenuRoot](#Section_b447f77206754607871c1bbec2f5e410)

Specifies a clone of a control whose size is determined by its location. This complex type is otherwise equivalent to the **CT\_ControlClone** type.

*Attributes:*

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ControlCloneRegular">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:restriction base="CT\_Control">
4. <xsd:attribute name="id" use="prohibited"/>
5. </xsd:restriction>
6. </xsd:complexContent>
7. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_CustomUI

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [customUI](#Section_dad1ba7de4354fe690509a7ef2330b92)

Specifies the root tag in a Custom UI document.

*Child Elements:*

**commands:** A **CT\_Commands** element, as specified in section [2.3.30](#Section_67ce55255a654d7ea498b93a09eba1f5).

**ribbon:** A **CT\_Ribbon** element, as specified in section [2.3.66](#Section_3591ff359c814d44b3be0d42418eaa64).

**backstage:** A **CT\_Backstage** element, as specified in section [2.3.1](#Section_b63f5691f5124ae68e8ddfd3cedea56a).

**contextMenus:** A **CT\_ContextMenus** element, as specified in section [2.3.32](#Section_66f758ce043b4cc28dca22791077fba3).

*Attributes:*

**onLoad:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when the custom UI in this document is loaded by the application.

**loadImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when the application needs to load an icon image.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_CustomUI">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:element name="commands" type="CT\_Commands" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
4. <xsd:element name="ribbon" type="CT\_Ribbon" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
5. <xsd:element name="backstage" type="CT\_Backstage" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
6. <xsd:element name="contextMenus" type="CT\_ContextMenus" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
7. </xsd:sequence>
8. <xsd:attribute name="onLoad" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
9. <xsd:attribute name="loadImage" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
10. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_DialogLauncher

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b)

Specifies a button that opens additional UI.

*Child Elements:*

**button:** A **CT\_ButtonRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.26](#Section_0545954069d64ab6be69f42dba1c0a3a).

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_DialogLauncher">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_ButtonRegular" minOccurs="1" maxOccurs="1"/>
4. </xsd:sequence>
5. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_DropDownRegular

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_GalleryRegular](#Section_6d4a93c481d64cd49837c7e1f4de2d1f), [CT\_Box](#Section_5271f8e0f31140f68e8b6d7b651ead6a), [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b)

Specifies a standard drop-down control. The drop-down control optionally has a group of buttons below its selection items.

*Child Elements:*

**item:** A **CT\_Item** element, as specified in section [2.3.53](#Section_2763b73a594541a1abe4fedc012d674a).

**button:** A **CT\_ButtonRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.26](#Section_0545954069d64ab6be69f42dba1c0a3a).

*Attributes:*

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**showItemImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether this control displays icons on its selection items.

**getItemCount:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the number of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, the control displays the selection items that are specified as child elements. If this attribute is omitted and no child items are specified, the control is empty. If both this attribute and child items are specified, the child items are ignored.

**getItemLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the labels of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items do not display labels.

**getItemScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltips of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items do not display tooltips.

**getItemSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the [**Enhanced ScreenTips**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items do not display Enhanced ScreenTips.

**getItemImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icons of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items do not display icons.

**getItemID:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the identifiers of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items have empty identifiers.

**sizeString:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies a **string** of which the size is used to determine the width of the text input area of this control. If this attribute is omitted, the application determines the width of the text input area automatically.

**getSelectedItemID:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the identifier of the item that is selected in this control. The **getSelectedItemID** and **getSelectedItemIndex** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control does not display a selected item.

**getSelectedItemIndex:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the index of the item that is selected in this control. The **getSelectedItemID** and **getSelectedItemIndex** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control does not display a selected item.

**showItemLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether this control displays labels on its selection items. If this attribute is omitted, the control displays labels on its selection items.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_DropDownRegular">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_Control">
4. <xsd:sequence>
5. <xsd:element name="item" type="CT\_Item" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
6. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_ButtonRegular" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="16"/>
7. </xsd:sequence>
8. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Action"/>
9. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
10. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
11. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_DropDownAttributes"/>
12. <xsd:attribute name="getSelectedItemID" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
13. <xsd:attribute name="getSelectedItemIndex" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
14. <xsd:attribute name="showItemLabel" type="xsd:boolean" use="optional"/>
15. </xsd:extension>
16. </xsd:complexContent>
17. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_DynamicMenu

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Box](#Section_5271f8e0f31140f68e8b6d7b651ead6a), [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b)

Specifies a menu control in which the contents are dynamically populated at run time.

*Attributes:*

**size:** An **ST\_Size** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.23](#Section_5bc44d1844b44acbad0ef1c616c6430a), that specifies the size of this control. The **size** and **getSize** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to the normal size.

**getSize:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the size of this control. The **size** and **getSize** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to the normal size.

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**getContent:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the contents of this menu control.

**invalidateContentOnDrop:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether this control invalidates its contents and requeries for them each time the user opens its drop-down menu.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_DynamicMenu">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_DynamicMenuRegular">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_SizeAttributes"/>
5. </xsd:extension>
6. </xsd:complexContent>
7. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_DynamicMenuRegular

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_MenuRegular](#Section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312), [CT\_MenuWithTitle](#Section_b784310002f840afada6911430129bba), [CT\_Menu](#Section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5), [CT\_DynamicMenu](#Section_0e2c5a78e45c499a91ac41b57dc814a7), [CT\_ButtonGroup](#Section_e739348a3a614f388b2dafb8e15da991), [CT\_ContextMenu](#Section_23754e5ac52a4504a38008762d11fbee), [CT\_MenuRoot](#Section_b447f77206754607871c1bbec2f5e410)

Specifies a dynamically populated menu control that has a fixed size because of its location. It is otherwise identical to the **CT\_DynamicMenu** complex type.

*Attributes:*

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**getContent:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the contents of this menu control.

**invalidateContentOnDrop:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether this control invalidates its contents and requeries for them each time the user opens its drop-down menu.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_DynamicMenuRegular">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_ControlBase">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_GetContentAttributes"/>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_DynamicContentAttributes"/>
8. </xsd:extension>
9. </xsd:complexContent>
10. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_EditBox

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_ComboBox](#Section_e2f5febc09794ed7ac733a7aea6406a3), [CT\_Box](#Section_5271f8e0f31140f68e8b6d7b651ead6a), [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b)

Specifies a standard edit box control.

*Attributes:*

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**maxLength:** An **ST\_StringLength** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.25](#Section_d6941ddb4c684e98a6b9b5dd5ff76a7b), that specifies an **integer** that is used as the maximum length, in characters, of **strings** that are entered into the control. If this attribute is omitted, the length of the input **string** is not limited except by application-specific constraints.

**getText:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the text inside of the edit box control. If this attribute is omitted, the control defaults to no text.

**onChange:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when the text in the edit box has been changed.

**sizeString:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies a **string** for which the size is used to determine the width of the text input area of this control. If this attribute is omitted, the size of the control is determined by the application.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_EditBox">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_Control">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
6. <xsd:attribute name="maxLength" type="ST\_StringLength" use="optional"/>
7. <xsd:attribute name="getText" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
8. <xsd:attribute name="onChange" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
9. <xsd:attribute name="sizeString" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
10. </xsd:extension>
11. </xsd:complexContent>
12. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_Gallery

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Box](#Section_5271f8e0f31140f68e8b6d7b651ead6a), [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b)

Specifies a [**gallery**](#gt_0fb3b810-8a76-4796-91ff-73edfcd113d7) control that displays a drop-down grid of selection items.

*Child Elements:*

**item:** A **CT\_Item** element, as specified in section [2.3.53](#Section_2763b73a594541a1abe4fedc012d674a).

**button:** A **CT\_ButtonRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.26](#Section_0545954069d64ab6be69f42dba1c0a3a).

*Attributes:*

**size:** An **ST\_Size** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.23](#Section_5bc44d1844b44acbad0ef1c616c6430a), that specifies the size of this control. The **size** and **getSize** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to the normal size.

**getSize:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the size of this control. The **size** and **getSize** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to the normal size.

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**invalidateContentOnDrop:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether this control invalidates its contents and requeries for them each time the user opens its drop-down menu.

**columns:** An **ST\_GalleryRowColumnCount** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.15](#Section_f20b70fef60d450889cf7dab25ce11a0), that specifies the number of columns displayed in this gallery control. If this attribute is omitted, the number of columns is chosen automatically based on the total number of items.

**rows:** An **ST\_GalleryRowColumnCount** attribute that specifies the number of rows displayed in this gallery control. If this attribute is omitted, the number of rows is chosen automatically based on the total number of items.

**itemWidth:** An **ST\_GalleryItemWidthHeight** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.14](#Section_3c4721073a6041c1bb524abdb9788c09), that specifies the width, in pixels, of the selection items in this control. The **itemWidth** and **getItemWidth** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the size of the first item’s contents determines the width of all the items in the control.

**itemHeight:** An **ST\_GalleryItemWidthHeight** attribute that specifies the height, in pixels, of the selection items in this control. The **itemHeight** and **getItemHeight** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the items will all take the height of the first item, based on its contents.

**getItemWidth:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the width, in pixels, of the selection items in this control. The **itemWidth** and **getItemWidth** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the items will all take the width of the first item, based on its contents.

**getItemHeight:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the height, in pixels, of the selection items in this control. The **itemHeight** and **getItemHeight** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the items will all take the height of the first item, based on its contents.

**showItemLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the selection items in this control display labels. If this attribute is omitted, the selection items display labels.

**showInRibbon:** An **ST\_GalleryShowInRibbon** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.7](#Section_12de09d42f2848109e0a050ee4962af2). This attribute MUST be ignored.

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**showItemImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether this control displays icons on its selection items.

**getItemCount:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the number of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, the control displays the selection items that are specified as child elements. If this attribute is omitted and no child items are specified, the control is empty. If both this attribute and child items are specified, the child items are ignored.

**getItemLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the labels of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items do not display labels.

**getItemScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltips of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items do not display tooltips.

**getItemSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the [**Enhanced ScreenTips**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items do not display Enhanced ScreenTips.

**getItemImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icons of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items do not display icons.

**getItemID:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the identifiers of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items have empty identifiers.

**sizeString:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies a **string** of which the size is used to determine the width of the text input area of this control. If this attribute is omitted, the application determines the width of the text input area automatically.

**getSelectedItemID:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the identifier of the item that is selected in this control. The **getSelectedItemID** and **getSelectedItemIndex** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control does not display a selected item.

**getSelectedItemIndex:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the index of the item that is selected in this control. The **getSelectedItemID** and **getSelectedItemIndex** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control does not display a selected item.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Gallery">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_GalleryRegular">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_SizeAttributes"/>
5. </xsd:extension>
6. </xsd:complexContent>
7. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_GalleryRegular

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Gallery](#Section_2808011166474dfbab1dfb6f8dd2e749), [CT\_MenuRegular](#Section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312), [CT\_MenuWithTitle](#Section_b784310002f840afada6911430129bba), [CT\_Menu](#Section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5), [CT\_ButtonGroup](#Section_e739348a3a614f388b2dafb8e15da991), [CT\_ContextMenu](#Section_23754e5ac52a4504a38008762d11fbee), [CT\_MenuRoot](#Section_b447f77206754607871c1bbec2f5e410)

Specifies a [**gallery**](#gt_0fb3b810-8a76-4796-91ff-73edfcd113d7) control that is of fixed size because of its location. It is otherwise identical to the **CT\_Gallery** complex type.

*Child Elements:*

**item:** A **CT\_Item** element, as specified in section [2.3.53](#Section_2763b73a594541a1abe4fedc012d674a).

**button:** A **CT\_ButtonRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.26](#Section_0545954069d64ab6be69f42dba1c0a3a).

*Attributes:*

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**invalidateContentOnDrop:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether this control invalidates its contents and requeries for them each time the user opens its drop-down menu.

**columns:** An **ST\_GalleryRowColumnCount** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.15](#Section_f20b70fef60d450889cf7dab25ce11a0), that specifies the number of columns displayed in this gallery control. If this attribute is omitted, the number of columns is chosen automatically based on the total number of items.

**rows:** An **ST\_GalleryRowColumnCount** attribute that specifies the number of rows displayed in this gallery control. If this attribute is omitted, the number of rows is chosen automatically based on the total number of items.

**itemWidth:** An **ST\_GalleryItemWidthHeight** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.14](#Section_3c4721073a6041c1bb524abdb9788c09), that specifies the width, in pixels, of the selection items in this control. The **itemWidth** and **getItemWidth** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the size of the first item’s contents determines the width of all the items in the control.

**itemHeight:** An **ST\_GalleryItemWidthHeight** attribute that specifies the height, in pixels, of the selection items in this control. The **itemHeight** and **getItemHeight** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the items will all take the height of the first item, based on its contents.

**getItemWidth:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the width, in pixels, of the selection items in this control. The **itemWidth** and **getItemWidth** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the items will all take the width of the first item, based on its contents.

**getItemHeight:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the height, in pixels, of the selection items in this control. The **itemHeight** and **getItemHeight** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the items will all take the height of the first item, based on its contents.

**showItemLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the selection items in this control display labels. If this attribute is omitted, the selection items display labels.

**showInRibbon:** An **ST\_GalleryShowInRibbon** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.7](#Section_12de09d42f2848109e0a050ee4962af2). This attribute MUST be ignored.

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**showItemImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether this control displays icons on its selection items.

**getItemCount:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the number of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, the control displays the selection items that are specified as child elements. If this attribute is omitted and no child items are specified, the control is empty. If both this attribute and child items are specified, the child items are ignored.

**getItemLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the labels of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items do not display labels.

**getItemScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltips of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items do not display tooltips.

**getItemSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the [**Enhanced ScreenTips**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items do not display Enhanced ScreenTips.

**getItemImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icons of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items do not display icons.

**getItemID:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the identifiers of dynamically created selection items in this control. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created selection items have empty identifiers.

**sizeString:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies a **string** of which the size is used to determine the width of the text input area of this control. If this attribute is omitted, the application determines the width of the text input area automatically.

**getSelectedItemID:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the identifier of the item that is selected in this control. The **getSelectedItemID** and **getSelectedItemIndex** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control does not display a selected item.

**getSelectedItemIndex:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the index of the item that is selected in this control. The **getSelectedItemID** and **getSelectedItemIndex** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control does not display a selected item.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_GalleryRegular">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_DropDownRegular">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_DynamicContentAttributes"/>
6. <xsd:attribute name="columns" type="ST\_GalleryRowColumnCount" use="optional"/>
7. <xsd:attribute name="rows" type="ST\_GalleryRowColumnCount" use="optional"/>
8. <xsd:attribute name="itemWidth" type="ST\_GalleryItemWidthHeight" use="optional"/>
9. <xsd:attribute name="itemHeight" type="ST\_GalleryItemWidthHeight" use="optional"/>
10. <xsd:attribute name="getItemWidth" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
11. <xsd:attribute name="getItemHeight" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
12. <xsd:attribute name="showItemLabel" type="xsd:boolean" use="optional"/>
13. <xsd:attribute name="showInRibbon" type="ST\_GalleryShowInRibbon" use="optional"/>
14. </xsd:extension>
15. </xsd:complexContent>
16. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_Group

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Tab](#Section_d450b278c88c4b0bae3fda75f8612320)

Specifies a grouping of controls within a [**ribbon**](#gt_24161a68-90a2-4ff2-b47b-538a3dd42098) tab.

*Child Elements:*

**control:** A **CT\_ControlClone** element, as specified in section [2.3.36](#Section_fdf0a44938b04a0c917b7650ebfe8c2c).

**labelControl:** A **CT\_LabelControl** element, as specified in section [2.3.54](#Section_86e0533e3bd04b8cb6e26133994142f8).

**button:** A **CT\_Button** element, as specified in section [2.3.24](#Section_e0565d0e289c481f9cfe578665e307e0).

**toggleButton:** A **CT\_ToggleButton** element, as specified in section [2.3.83](#Section_80ceabb68db747e5b7cbbb0aa91bbf98).

**checkBox:** A **CT\_CheckBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.27](#Section_2a06f3cf7cff46a09d0b663d8ad4b739).

**editBox:** A **CT\_EditBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.44](#Section_80932ffaa0cb44f5810a70d83a6c1f27).

**comboBox:** A **CT\_ComboBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.28](#Section_e2f5febc09794ed7ac733a7aea6406a3).

**dropDown:** A **CT\_DropDownRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.41](#Section_9b7bf2c9d2b443c790b07bdea01e96c4).

**gallery:** A **CT\_Gallery** element, as specified in section [2.3.45](#Section_2808011166474dfbab1dfb6f8dd2e749).

**menu:** A **CT\_Menu** element, as specified in section [2.3.56](#Section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5).

**dynamicMenu:** A **CT\_DynamicMenu** element, as specified in section [2.3.42](#Section_0e2c5a78e45c499a91ac41b57dc814a7).

**splitButton:** A **CT\_SplitButton** element, as specified in section [2.3.69](#Section_67d1ceec030745c3b3601595f464792b).

**box:** A **CT\_Box** element.

**buttonGroup:** A **CT\_ButtonGroup** element, as specified in section [2.3.25](#Section_e739348a3a614f388b2dafb8e15da991).

**separator:** A **CT\_Separator** element, as specified in section [2.3.67](#Section_dfe24e1579a54283a04e317043258f24).

**dialogBoxLauncher:** A **CT\_DialogLauncher** element, as specified in section [2.3.40](#Section_44db9b6f5967470c969dd9cb58ea8312).

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**autoScale:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the contents of this group control automatically resize as the size of the containing window changes. If this attribute is omitted, the contents of this group control will not automatically resize.

**centerVertically:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the contents of this group control are centered vertically within the container. If this attribute is omitted, the contents of this group control will be top-aligned rather than vertically centered.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Group">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:sequence>
4. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
5. <xsd:group ref="EG\_Controls"/>
6. <xsd:element name="separator" type="CT\_Separator"/>
7. </xsd:choice>
8. </xsd:sequence>
9. <xsd:element name="dialogBoxLauncher" type="CT\_DialogLauncher" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
10. </xsd:sequence>
11. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
12. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
13. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
14. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
15. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Screentip"/>
16. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
17. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
18. <xsd:attribute name="autoScale" type="xsd:boolean" use="optional"/>
19. <xsd:attribute name="centerVertically" type="xsd:boolean" use="optional"/>
20. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_GroupBox

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_GroupControls](#Section_f9ffc4708140495dabe07467bea86d71), [CT\_LayoutContainer](#Section_b355ecc3d29e47d9b98a3bb57a7199b1)

Specifies a grouping container that visually groups child controls together.

*Child Elements:*

**button:** A **CT\_BackstageGroupButton** element, as specified in section [2.3.10](#Section_b49d60b36c13461d94d0670716ddb7be).

**checkBox:** A **CT\_BackstageCheckBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.3](#Section_e0a6405c548a4833a98c483217c473a5).

**editBox:** A **CT\_BackstageEditBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.7](#Section_b2f464fa36c944bd85fa8a4d41c4b166).

**dropDown:** A **CT\_BackstageDropDown** element, as specified in section [2.3.6](#Section_49e22c03d4a14a49a380e53c364a4983).

**radioGroup:** A **CT\_RadioGroup** element, as specified in section [2.3.65](#Section_bfcd5bf450c347f085747f2f71bf3ceb).

**comboBox:** A **CT\_BackstageComboBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.5](#Section_b519f7d095324e8cb25ce6fa2c93d976).

**hyperlink:** A **CT\_Hyperlink** element, as specified in section [2.3.51](#Section_002a4036baae4cd79ee43398d0c9fd31).

**labelControl:** A **CT\_BackstageLabelControl** element, as specified in section [2.3.13](#Section_fba1bb9956b445da97ee90923dc92669).

**groupBox:** A **CT\_GroupBox** element, as specified in section 2.3.48.

**layoutContainer:** A **CT\_LayoutContainer** element, as specified in section 2.3.55.

**imageControl:** A **CT\_ImageControl** element, as specified in section [2.3.52](#Section_2f4fe892a75140b7b11b160177e6f222).

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**expand:** An **ST\_expand** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.13](#Section_b7d0513c670349d59f19a91fdfc7e57f), that specifies how this control expands within its container. If this attribute is omitted, the control does not expand.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_GroupBox">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:group ref="EG\_GroupControls" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
4. </xsd:sequence>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Expand"/>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
8. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_GroupControls

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageGroup](#Section_b1f9ac6d41d1402ea90fe8ed2a24aa28)

Specifies a list of controls that are child controls of a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) group control.

*Child Elements:*

**button:** A **CT\_BackstageGroupButton** element, as specified in section [2.3.10](#Section_b49d60b36c13461d94d0670716ddb7be).

**checkBox:** A **CT\_BackstageCheckBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.3](#Section_e0a6405c548a4833a98c483217c473a5).

**editBox:** A **CT\_BackstageEditBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.7](#Section_b2f464fa36c944bd85fa8a4d41c4b166).

**dropDown:** A **CT\_BackstageDropDown** element, as specified in section [2.3.6](#Section_49e22c03d4a14a49a380e53c364a4983).

**radioGroup:** A **CT\_RadioGroup** element, as specified in section [2.3.65](#Section_bfcd5bf450c347f085747f2f71bf3ceb).

**comboBox:** A **CT\_BackstageComboBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.5](#Section_b519f7d095324e8cb25ce6fa2c93d976).

**hyperlink:** A **CT\_Hyperlink** element, as specified in section [2.3.51](#Section_002a4036baae4cd79ee43398d0c9fd31).

**labelControl:** A **CT\_BackstageLabelControl** element, as specified in section [2.3.13](#Section_fba1bb9956b445da97ee90923dc92669).

**groupBox:** A **CT\_GroupBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.48](#Section_12ed3ce14cee4df693af3f9af3af80e9).

**layoutContainer:** A **CT\_LayoutContainer** element, as specified in section [2.3.55](#Section_b355ecc3d29e47d9b98a3bb57a7199b1).

**imageControl:** A **CT\_ImageControl** element, as specified in section [2.3.52](#Section_2f4fe892a75140b7b11b160177e6f222).

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_GroupControls">
2. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
3. <xsd:group ref="EG\_GroupControls" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
4. </xsd:choice>
5. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_HeaderGroup

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

Specifies a list of button controls.

*Child Elements:*

**button:** A **CT\_BackstageRegularButton** element, as specified in section [2.3.20](#Section_4f7f7ddd385445669cc97918cdad4386).

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_HeaderGroup">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_BackstageRegularButton" minOccurs="1" maxOccurs="100"/>
4. </xsd:sequence>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
7. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_Hyperlink

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_GroupControls](#Section_f9ffc4708140495dabe07467bea86d71), [CT\_GroupBox](#Section_12ed3ce14cee4df693af3f9af3af80e9), [CT\_LayoutContainer](#Section_b355ecc3d29e47d9b98a3bb57a7199b1)

Specifies a hyperlink control.

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**alignLabel:** An **ST\_alignLabel** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.2](#Section_5018f289ab4b4528927769fe7fb48c1e), that specifies how the label of this control is aligned relative to the control. If this attribute is omitted, the label defaults to the top left alignment.

**expand:** An **ST\_expand** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.13](#Section_b7d0513c670349d59f19a91fdfc7e57f), that specifies how this control expands within its container. If this attribute is omitted, the control does not expand.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**target:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies the URL for this hyperlink control. The **target**, **getTarget**, and **onAction** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the hyperlink control does not perform any action when invoked.

**getTarget:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the target URL for this hyperlink control. The **target**, **getTarget**, and **onAction** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the hyperlink control does not perform any action when invoked.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Hyperlink">
2. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
3. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_AlignAttributes"/>
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Expand"/>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
8. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
9. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Action"/>
10. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
11. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Screentip"/>
12. <xsd:attribute name="target" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
13. <xsd:attribute name="getTarget" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
14. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_ImageControl

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_GroupBox](#Section_12ed3ce14cee4df693af3f9af3af80e9), [CT\_LayoutContainer](#Section_b355ecc3d29e47d9b98a3bb57a7199b1), [CT\_GroupControls](#Section_f9ffc4708140495dabe07467bea86d71)

Specifies a control that displays an image.

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**altText:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the alternative text of this control. The **altText** and **getAltText** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, alternative text is not displayed.

**getAltText:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the alternative text of this control. The **altText** and **getAltText** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, alternative text is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ImageControl">
2. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
3. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_AltText"/>
7. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_Item

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_ComboBox](#Section_e2f5febc09794ed7ac733a7aea6406a3), [CT\_DropDownRegular](#Section_9b7bf2c9d2b443c790b07bdea01e96c4), [CT\_GalleryRegular](#Section_6d4a93c481d64cd49837c7e1f4de2d1f), [CT\_Gallery](#Section_2808011166474dfbab1dfb6f8dd2e749)

Specifies an item in a selection-type control.

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. If this attribute is not specified, a label is not displayed.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image** and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image** and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an icon is not displayed.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. If this attribute is not specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. If this attribute is not specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Item">
2. <xsd:attribute name="id" type="ST\_UniqueID" use="optional"/>
3. <xsd:attribute name="label" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
4. <xsd:attribute name="image" type="ST\_Uri" use="optional"/>
5. <xsd:attribute name="imageMso" type="ST\_ID" use="optional"/>
6. <xsd:attribute name="screentip" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
7. <xsd:attribute name="supertip" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
8. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_LabelControl

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Box](#Section_5271f8e0f31140f68e8b6d7b651ead6a), [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b)

Specifies a control that displays a string of text.

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_LabelControl">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:restriction base="CT\_Control">
4. <xsd:attribute name="image" use="prohibited"/>
5. <xsd:attribute name="imageMso" use="prohibited"/>
6. <xsd:attribute name="getImage" use="prohibited"/>
7. <xsd:attribute name="keytip" use="prohibited"/>
8. <xsd:attribute name="getKeytip" use="prohibited"/>
9. <xsd:attribute name="showImage" use="prohibited"/>
10. <xsd:attribute name="getShowImage" use="prohibited"/>
11. </xsd:restriction>
12. </xsd:complexContent>
13. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_LayoutContainer

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_GroupBox](#Section_12ed3ce14cee4df693af3f9af3af80e9), [CT\_GroupControls](#Section_f9ffc4708140495dabe07467bea86d71)

Specifies a grouping container control that aligns child controls horizontally or vertically.

*Child Elements:*

**button:** A **CT\_BackstageGroupButton** element, as specified in section [2.3.10](#Section_b49d60b36c13461d94d0670716ddb7be).

**checkBox:** A **CT\_BackstageCheckBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.3](#Section_e0a6405c548a4833a98c483217c473a5).

**editBox:** A **CT\_BackstageEditBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.7](#Section_b2f464fa36c944bd85fa8a4d41c4b166).

**dropDown:** A **CT\_BackstageDropDown** element, as specified in section [2.3.6](#Section_49e22c03d4a14a49a380e53c364a4983).

**radioGroup:** A **CT\_RadioGroup** element, as specified in section [2.3.65](#Section_bfcd5bf450c347f085747f2f71bf3ceb).

**comboBox:** A **CT\_BackstageComboBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.5](#Section_b519f7d095324e8cb25ce6fa2c93d976).

**hyperlink:** A **CT\_Hyperlink** element, as specified in section [2.3.51](#Section_002a4036baae4cd79ee43398d0c9fd31).

**labelControl:** A **CT\_BackstageLabelControl** element, as specified in section [2.3.13](#Section_fba1bb9956b445da97ee90923dc92669).

**groupBox:** A **CT\_GroupBox** element, as specified in section 2.3.48.

**layoutContainer:** A **CT\_LayoutContainer** element, as specified in section 2.3.55.

**imageControl:** A **CT\_ImageControl** element, as specified in section [2.3.52](#Section_2f4fe892a75140b7b11b160177e6f222).

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**align:** An **ST\_align** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.1](#Section_3f88b19f62cd46589679224850b5a68a), that specifies where child controls are aligned within this container control. If this attribute is omitted, the child controls are positioned at the top left of the container.

**expand:** An **ST\_expand1** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.4](#Section_5933e2bf76fb42f09d2e14cdef70d9da), that specifies how this control expands within its container. If this attribute is omitted, the control does not expand.

**layoutChildren:** An **ST\_layoutChildren** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.20](#Section_53c59f02ffaf4e659335343e3b81f115), that specifies the direction that child controls are laid out within this container. If this attribute is omitted, child controls are laid out horizontally.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_LayoutContainer">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:group ref="EG\_GroupControls" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
4. </xsd:sequence>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
6. <xsd:attribute name="align" use="optional" type="ST\_align"/>
7. <xsd:attribute name="expand" use="optional" type="ST\_expand1"/>
8. <xsd:attribute name="layoutChildren" use="optional" type="ST\_layoutChildren"/>
9. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_Menu

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Box](#Section_5271f8e0f31140f68e8b6d7b651ead6a), [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b)

Specifies a standard drop-down menu control.

*Child Elements:*

**control:** A **CT\_ControlCloneRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.38](#Section_f98a33e590dc487db9832343459aade8).

**button:** A **CT\_ButtonRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.26](#Section_0545954069d64ab6be69f42dba1c0a3a).

**checkBox:** A **CT\_CheckBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.27](#Section_2a06f3cf7cff46a09d0b663d8ad4b739).

**gallery:** A **CT\_GalleryRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.46](#Section_6d4a93c481d64cd49837c7e1f4de2d1f).

**toggleButton:** A **CT\_ToggleButtonRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.84](#Section_aebcf793f2254044bfa3dc67022520be).

**menuSeparator:** A **CT\_MenuSeparator** element, as specified in section [2.3.59](#Section_8d51f952607f4418a5654de2d8fef0c4).

**splitButton:** A **CT\_SplitButtonRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.71](#Section_4ed1a596136841129adf6f804db37ec0).

**menu:** A **CT\_MenuRegular** element.

**dynamicMenu:** A **CT\_DynamicMenuRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.43](#Section_bec6bae40cbb417e9cf100a0f71abcd7).

*Attributes:*

**size:** An **ST\_Size** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.23](#Section_5bc44d1844b44acbad0ef1c616c6430a), that specifies the size of this control. The **size** and **getSize** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to the normal size.

**getSize:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the size of this control. The **size** and **getSize** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to the normal size.

**itemSize:** An **ST\_ItemSize** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.18](#Section_2022fd80bd1e4eb6bd3122d50c0dab1a), that specifies the size of the items in this menu control.

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Menu">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_MenuRegular">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_SizeAttributes"/>
5. <xsd:attribute name="itemSize" type="ST\_ItemSize" use="optional"/>
6. </xsd:extension>
7. </xsd:complexContent>
8. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_MenuRegular

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_SplitButtonRegular](#Section_4ed1a596136841129adf6f804db37ec0), [CT\_Menu](#Section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5), [CT\_SplitButton](#Section_67d1ceec030745c3b3601595f464792b), [CT\_ButtonGroup](#Section_e739348a3a614f388b2dafb8e15da991), [CT\_ContextMenu](#Section_23754e5ac52a4504a38008762d11fbee), [CT\_MenuRoot](#Section_b447f77206754607871c1bbec2f5e410)

Specifies a menu control that is of fixed size because of its location. It is otherwise identical to the **CT\_Menu** complex type.

*Child Elements:*

**control:** A **CT\_ControlCloneRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.38](#Section_f98a33e590dc487db9832343459aade8).

**button:** A **CT\_ButtonRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.26](#Section_0545954069d64ab6be69f42dba1c0a3a).

**checkBox:** A **CT\_CheckBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.27](#Section_2a06f3cf7cff46a09d0b663d8ad4b739).

**gallery:** A **CT\_GalleryRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.46](#Section_6d4a93c481d64cd49837c7e1f4de2d1f).

**toggleButton:** A **CT\_ToggleButtonRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.84](#Section_aebcf793f2254044bfa3dc67022520be).

**menuSeparator:** A **CT\_MenuSeparator** element, as specified in section [2.3.59](#Section_8d51f952607f4418a5654de2d8fef0c4).

**splitButton:** A **CT\_SplitButtonRegular** element, as specified in section 2.3.71.

**menu:** A **CT\_MenuRegular** element.

**dynamicMenu:** A **CT\_DynamicMenuRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.43](#Section_bec6bae40cbb417e9cf100a0f71abcd7).

*Attributes:*

**itemSize:** An **ST\_ItemSize** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.18](#Section_2022fd80bd1e4eb6bd3122d50c0dab1a), that specifies the size of the items in this menu control.

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_MenuRegular">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_ControlBase">
4. <xsd:sequence>
5. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
6. <xsd:group ref="EG\_MenuControlsBase"/>
7. <xsd:group ref="EG\_MenuOrSplitButtonRegular"/>
8. </xsd:choice>
9. </xsd:sequence>
10. <xsd:attribute name="itemSize" type="ST\_ItemSize" use="optional"/>
11. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
12. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
13. </xsd:extension>
14. </xsd:complexContent>
15. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_MenuRoot

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [menu](#Section_1eb20a6b31514b7182fb19929ed3fa64)

Specifies the root element of the customization XML used by the **CT\_DynamicMenu** complex type, as specified in section [2.3.42](#Section_0e2c5a78e45c499a91ac41b57dc814a7).

*Child Elements:*

**control:** A **CT\_ControlCloneRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.38](#Section_f98a33e590dc487db9832343459aade8).

**button:** A **CT\_ButtonRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.26](#Section_0545954069d64ab6be69f42dba1c0a3a).

**checkBox:** A **CT\_CheckBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.27](#Section_2a06f3cf7cff46a09d0b663d8ad4b739).

**gallery:** A **CT\_GalleryRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.46](#Section_6d4a93c481d64cd49837c7e1f4de2d1f).

**toggleButton:** A **CT\_ToggleButtonRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.84](#Section_aebcf793f2254044bfa3dc67022520be).

**menuSeparator:** A **CT\_MenuSeparator** element, as specified in section [2.3.59](#Section_8d51f952607f4418a5654de2d8fef0c4).

**splitButton:** A **CT\_SplitButtonRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.71](#Section_4ed1a596136841129adf6f804db37ec0).

**menu:** A **CT\_MenuRegular** element.

**dynamicMenu:** A **CT\_DynamicMenuRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.43](#Section_bec6bae40cbb417e9cf100a0f71abcd7).

*Attributes:*

**title:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies a string that is displayed as a title of the menu. The **title** and **getTitle** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the menu does not display a title.

**getTitle:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the title of the menu. The **title** and **getTitle** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the menu does not display a title.

**itemSize:** An **ST\_ItemSize** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.18](#Section_2022fd80bd1e4eb6bd3122d50c0dab1a), that specifies the size of the menu items in this control.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_MenuRoot">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
4. <xsd:group ref="EG\_MenuControlsBase"/>
5. <xsd:group ref="EG\_MenuOrSplitButtonRegular"/>
6. </xsd:choice>
7. </xsd:sequence>
8. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Title"/>
9. <xsd:attribute name="itemSize" type="ST\_ItemSize" use="optional"/>
10. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_MenuSeparator

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_MenuRegular](#Section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312), [CT\_MenuWithTitle](#Section_b784310002f840afada6911430129bba), [CT\_Menu](#Section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5), [CT\_MenuRoot](#Section_b447f77206754607871c1bbec2f5e410)

Specifies a horizontal menu separator control that optionally displays a textual heading.

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**title:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as a title of the menu. The **title** and **getTitle** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the menu does not display a title.

**getTitle:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the title of the menu. The **title** and **getTitle** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the menu does not display a title.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_MenuSeparator">
2. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
3. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Title"/>
5. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_MenuSeparatorNoTitle

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_ContextMenu](#Section_23754e5ac52a4504a38008762d11fbee)

Specifies a menu separator control that visually separates other controls.

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_MenuSeparatorNoTitle">
2. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
3. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
4. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_MenuWithTitle

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_SplitButtonWithTitle](#Section_78c7d6b84a794ec8b074e78b4f61f50a)

Specifies a menu control that optionally displays a title string at the top of the menu. It is otherwise identical to the **CT\_Menu** complex type.

*Child Elements:*

**control:** A **CT\_ControlCloneRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.38](#Section_f98a33e590dc487db9832343459aade8).

**button:** A **CT\_ButtonRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.26](#Section_0545954069d64ab6be69f42dba1c0a3a).

**checkBox:** A **CT\_CheckBox** element, as specified in section [2.3.27](#Section_2a06f3cf7cff46a09d0b663d8ad4b739).

**gallery:** A **CT\_GalleryRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.46](#Section_6d4a93c481d64cd49837c7e1f4de2d1f).

**toggleButton:** A **CT\_ToggleButtonRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.84](#Section_aebcf793f2254044bfa3dc67022520be).

**menuSeparator:** A **CT\_MenuSeparator** element, as specified in section [2.3.59](#Section_8d51f952607f4418a5654de2d8fef0c4).

**splitButton:** A **CT\_SplitButtonWithTitle** element, as specified in section 2.3.73.

**menu:** A **CT\_MenuWithTitle** element.

**dynamicMenu:** A **CT\_DynamicMenuRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.43](#Section_bec6bae40cbb417e9cf100a0f71abcd7).

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**itemSize:** An **ST\_ItemSize** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.18](#Section_2022fd80bd1e4eb6bd3122d50c0dab1a), that specifies the size of the items in this menu control.

**title:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as a title of the menu. The **title** and **getTitle** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the menu does not display a title.

**getTitle:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the title of the menu. The **title** and **getTitle** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the menu does not display a title.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_MenuWithTitle">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_ControlBase">
4. <xsd:sequence>
5. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
6. <xsd:group ref="EG\_MenuControlsBase"/>
7. <xsd:group ref="EG\_MenuOrSplitButtonWithTitle"/>
8. </xsd:choice>
9. </xsd:sequence>
10. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
11. <xsd:attribute name="itemSize" type="ST\_ItemSize" use="optional"/>
12. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Title"/>
13. </xsd:extension>
14. </xsd:complexContent>
15. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_PrimaryItem

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageGroup](#Section_b1f9ac6d41d1402ea90fe8ed2a24aa28)

Specifies a container for the primary UI of the containing [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) group control.

*Child Elements:*

**button:** A **CT\_BackstageRegularButton** element, as specified in section [2.3.20](#Section_4f7f7ddd385445669cc97918cdad4386).

**menu:** A **CT\_BackstagePrimaryMenu** element, as specified in section [2.3.19](#Section_98b9cdcbf14f4a7b8741c7ea96e95b4c).

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_PrimaryItem">
2. <xsd:choice minOccurs="1" maxOccurs="1">
3. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_BackstageRegularButton" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
4. <xsd:element name="menu" type="CT\_BackstagePrimaryMenu" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
5. </xsd:choice>
6. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_Qat

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Ribbon](#Section_3591ff359c814d44b3be0d42418eaa64)

Specifies the [**Quick Access Toolbar**](#gt_1970f655-af65-4f0a-b236-44d267a4d596). This element MUST NOT be specified unless the **startFromScratch** attribute on the containing **ribbon** element is set to **true**.

*Child Elements:*

**sharedControls:** A **CT\_QatItems** element, as specified in section [2.3.64](#Section_e9f9482d3a9c4ab2b5d4067ab3e5144b), that specifies the list of controls that are shared among all documents.

**documentControls:** A **CT\_QatItems** element that specifies the list of controls that are specific to the current document.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Qat">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:element name="sharedControls" type="CT\_QatItems" minOccurs="0"/>
4. <xsd:element name="documentControls" type="CT\_QatItems" minOccurs="0"/>
5. </xsd:sequence>
6. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_QatItems

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Qat](#Section_b150f1a9b9cf49b48f3b64107cccd285)

Specifies a grouping of controls on the [**Quick Access Toolbar**](#gt_1970f655-af65-4f0a-b236-44d267a4d596).

*Child Elements:*

**control:** A **CT\_ControlCloneQat** element, as specified in section [2.3.37](#Section_acf1d612610e4db58c23558d5723d611).

**button:** A **CT\_ButtonRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.26](#Section_0545954069d64ab6be69f42dba1c0a3a).

**separator:** A **CT\_Separator** element, as specified in section [2.3.67](#Section_dfe24e1579a54283a04e317043258f24).

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_QatItems">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
4. <xsd:element name="control" type="CT\_ControlCloneQat"/>
5. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_ButtonRegular"/>
6. <xsd:element name="separator" type="CT\_Separator"/>
7. </xsd:choice>
8. </xsd:sequence>
9. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_RadioGroup

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_GroupControls](#Section_f9ffc4708140495dabe07467bea86d71), [CT\_GroupBox](#Section_12ed3ce14cee4df693af3f9af3af80e9), [CT\_LayoutContainer](#Section_b355ecc3d29e47d9b98a3bb57a7199b1)

Specifies a group of radio buttons.

*Child Elements:*

**radioButton:** A **CT\_BackstageItem** element, as specified in section [2.3.12](#Section_3ddc95f90bf340418ff088f1cc3ee5a5).

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**alignLabel:** An **ST\_alignLabel** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.2](#Section_5018f289ab4b4528927769fe7fb48c1e), that specifies how the label of this control is aligned relative to the control. If this attribute is omitted, the label defaults to the top left alignment.

**expand:** An **ST\_expand** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.13](#Section_b7d0513c670349d59f19a91fdfc7e57f), that specifies how this control expands within its container. If this attribute is omitted, the control does not expand.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getSelectedItemIndex:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine which radio button is selected, identified by index. If this attribute is omitted, the first radio button is selected by default.

**getItemCount:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the number of radio buttons in this group. If this attribute is omitted, the control displays the radio buttons which are specified as child elements. If this attribute is omitted and no child elements are specified, the radio group is empty. If both this attribute and child elements are specified, the child elements are ignored.

**getItemLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of a radio button, identified by index. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created radio buttons will not display labels.

**getItemID:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the identifier of a radio button, identified by index. If this attribute is omitted, dynamically created radio buttons will have blank identifiers.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_RadioGroup">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:element name="radioButton" type="CT\_BackstageItem" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
4. </xsd:sequence>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_AlignAttributes"/>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Expand"/>
8. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
9. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
10. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
11. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Action"/>
12. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
13. <xsd:attribute name="getSelectedItemIndex" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
14. <xsd:attribute name="getItemCount" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
15. <xsd:attribute name="getItemLabel" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
16. <xsd:attribute name="getItemID" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
17. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_Ribbon

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_CustomUI](#Section_a232628df6fb4630a463459989a68e7a)

Specifies a reference to the main [**ribbon**](#gt_24161a68-90a2-4ff2-b47b-538a3dd42098) of the application.

*Child Elements:*

**qat:** A **CT\_Qat** element, as specified in section [2.3.63](#Section_b150f1a9b9cf49b48f3b64107cccd285).

**tabs:** A **CT\_Tabs** element, as specified in section [2.3.75](#Section_778bbd379658474d8e9247cbab467b3a).

**contextualTabs:** A **CT\_ContextualTabs** element, as specified in section [2.3.33](#Section_74e5775048ec42c0851dcb30b1324e38).

*Attributes:*

**startFromScratch:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies that the ribbon is reduced to a minimal set of features from which a completely custom ribbon can be built. If this attribute is omitted, the ribbon is unchanged.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Ribbon">
2. <xsd:all>
3. <xsd:element name="qat" type="CT\_Qat" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1">
4. <xsd:unique name="qatControls">
5. <xsd:selector xpath="\*/\*"/>
6. <xsd:field xpath="@id"/>
7. </xsd:unique>
8. </xsd:element>
9. <xsd:element name="tabs" type="CT\_Tabs" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
10. <xsd:element name="contextualTabs" type="CT\_ContextualTabs" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
11. </xsd:all>
12. <xsd:attribute name="startFromScratch" type="xsd:boolean" use="optional"/>
13. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_Separator

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_ButtonGroup](#Section_e739348a3a614f388b2dafb8e15da991), [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b), [CT\_QatItems](#Section_e9f9482d3a9c4ab2b5d4067ab3e5144b)

Specifies a vertical line separator control.

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Separator">
2. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
3. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
5. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_SimpleGroups

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageTab](#Section_819258aab46a4f83a38c9199e2123844)

Specifies a list of [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) group controls.

*Child Elements:*

**group:** A **CT\_BackstageGroup** element, as specified in section [2.3.9](#Section_b1f9ac6d41d1402ea90fe8ed2a24aa28).

**taskGroup:** A **CT\_TaskGroup** element, as specified in section [2.3.80](#Section_e855001dd56c464a83e059b4e2401f70).

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_SimpleGroups">
2. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
3. <xsd:group ref="EG\_SimpleGroups"/>
4. </xsd:choice>
5. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_SplitButton

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Box](#Section_5271f8e0f31140f68e8b6d7b651ead6a), [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b)

Specifies a split button control that contains a primary button, as well as a drop-down menu.

*Child Elements:*

**button:** A **CT\_VisibleButton** element, as specified in section [2.3.85](#Section_9465500c9cf54c16bdf498dfea90dd78).

**toggleButton:** A **CT\_VisibleToggleButton** element, as specified in section [2.3.86](#Section_2cb3c392801a4f25905ca95e1e72bed2).

**menu:** A **CT\_MenuRegular** element, as specified in section [2.3.57](#Section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312).

*Attributes:*

**size:** An **ST\_Size** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.23](#Section_5bc44d1844b44acbad0ef1c616c6430a), that specifies the size of this control. The **size** and **getSize** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to the normal size.

**getSize:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the size of this control. The **size** and **getSize** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to the normal size.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_SplitButton">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_SplitButtonRegular">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_SizeAttributes"/>
5. </xsd:extension>
6. </xsd:complexContent>
7. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_SplitButtonBase

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_SplitButtonRestricted](#Section_1a1a242f34c54e94be220ac6b29520a7)

Abstract base type that specifies common attributes for split button type controls.

*Attributes:*

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_SplitButtonBase">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_Control">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
5. </xsd:extension>
6. </xsd:complexContent>
7. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_SplitButtonRegular

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_MenuRegular](#Section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312), [CT\_Menu](#Section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5), [CT\_SplitButton](#Section_67d1ceec030745c3b3601595f464792b), [CT\_ButtonGroup](#Section_e739348a3a614f388b2dafb8e15da991), [CT\_ContextMenu](#Section_23754e5ac52a4504a38008762d11fbee), [CT\_MenuRoot](#Section_b447f77206754607871c1bbec2f5e410)

Specifies a split button control that is of fixed size because of its location. It is otherwise identical to the **CT\_SplitButton** complex type.

*Child Elements:*

**button:** A **CT\_VisibleButton** element, as specified in section [2.3.85](#Section_9465500c9cf54c16bdf498dfea90dd78).

**toggleButton:** A **CT\_VisibleToggleButton** element, as specified in section [2.3.86](#Section_2cb3c392801a4f25905ca95e1e72bed2).

**menu:** A **CT\_MenuRegular** element, as specified in section 2.3.57.

*Attributes:*

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_SplitButtonRegular">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_SplitButtonRestricted">
4. <xsd:sequence minOccurs="0">
5. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0">
6. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_VisibleButton"/>
7. <xsd:element name="toggleButton" type="CT\_VisibleToggleButton"/>
8. </xsd:choice>
9. <xsd:element name="menu" type="CT\_MenuRegular"/>
10. </xsd:sequence>
11. </xsd:extension>
12. </xsd:complexContent>
13. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_SplitButtonRestricted

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_SplitButtonRegular](#Section_4ed1a596136841129adf6f804db37ec0), [CT\_SplitButtonWithTitle](#Section_78c7d6b84a794ec8b074e78b4f61f50a)

Abstract base type that restricts several attributes from being specified on split button controls. The restricted attributes are instead provided by the primary button within the split button control.

*Attributes:*

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_SplitButtonRestricted">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:restriction base="CT\_SplitButtonBase">
4. <xsd:attribute name="label" use="prohibited"/>
5. <xsd:attribute name="getLabel" use="prohibited"/>
6. <xsd:attribute name="screentip" use="prohibited"/>
7. <xsd:attribute name="getScreentip" use="prohibited"/>
8. <xsd:attribute name="supertip" use="prohibited"/>
9. <xsd:attribute name="getSupertip" use="prohibited"/>
10. <xsd:attribute name="image" use="prohibited"/>
11. <xsd:attribute name="imageMso" use="prohibited"/>
12. <xsd:attribute name="getImage" use="prohibited"/>
13. <xsd:attribute name="showImage" use="prohibited"/>
14. <xsd:attribute name="getShowImage" use="prohibited"/>
15. </xsd:restriction>
16. </xsd:complexContent>
17. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_SplitButtonWithTitle

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_MenuWithTitle](#Section_b784310002f840afada6911430129bba)

Specifies a split button control that optionally displays a title string at the top of the drop-down menu. It is otherwise identical to the **CT\_SplitButton** complex type.

*Child Elements:*

**button:** A **CT\_VisibleButton** element, as specified in section [2.3.85](#Section_9465500c9cf54c16bdf498dfea90dd78).

**toggleButton:** A **CT\_VisibleToggleButton** element, as specified in section [2.3.86](#Section_2cb3c392801a4f25905ca95e1e72bed2).

**menu:** A **CT\_MenuWithTitle** element, as specified in section 2.3.61.

*Attributes:*

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_SplitButtonWithTitle">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_SplitButtonRestricted">
4. <xsd:sequence minOccurs="0">
5. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0">
6. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_VisibleButton"/>
7. <xsd:element name="toggleButton" type="CT\_VisibleToggleButton"/>
8. </xsd:choice>
9. <xsd:element name="menu" type="CT\_MenuWithTitle"/>
10. </xsd:sequence>
11. </xsd:extension>
12. </xsd:complexContent>
13. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_Tab

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Tabs](#Section_778bbd379658474d8e9247cbab467b3a), [CT\_TabSet](#Section_e9f43a0e5253416e967c0ce21c0944fa)

Specifies a [**ribbon**](#gt_24161a68-90a2-4ff2-b47b-538a3dd42098) tab control.

*Child Elements:*

**group:** A **CT\_Group** element, as specified in section [2.3.47](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b).

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Tab">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="100">
4. <xsd:element name="group" type="CT\_Group"/>
5. </xsd:choice>
6. </xsd:sequence>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
8. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
9. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
10. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
11. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
12. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_Tabs

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Ribbon](#Section_3591ff359c814d44b3be0d42418eaa64)

Specifies a list of tab controls.

*Child Elements:*

**tab:** A **CT\_Tab** element, as specified in section [2.3.74](#Section_d450b278c88c4b0bae3fda75f8612320).

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Tabs">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:element name="tab" type="CT\_Tab" minOccurs="1" maxOccurs="100"/>
4. </xsd:sequence>
5. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_TabSet

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_ContextualTabs](#Section_74e5775048ec42c0851dcb30b1324e38)

Specifies a list of [**contextual tab**](#gt_8d6b304a-5876-4fcc-b2a2-88b551012a9b) controls.

*Child Elements:*

**tab:** A **CT\_Tab** element, as specified in section [2.3.74](#Section_d450b278c88c4b0bae3fda75f8612320).

*Attributes:*

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the ID of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_TabSet">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:element name="tab" type="CT\_Tab" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="50"/>
4. </xsd:sequence>
5. <xsd:attribute name="idMso" type="ST\_ID" use="required"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
7. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_TaskFormGroup

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageGroups](#Section_6672917a828b4ccca37e6d39744c1e0d)

Specifies a [**TaskGroup**](#gt_4d2d5f02-eab2-4336-94a1-b89a2243ef37) control that additionally displays an associated [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) group control for each of its selectable options.

*Child Elements:*

**category:** A **CT\_TaskFormGroupCategory** element, as specified in section [2.3.78](#Section_87798678c9d14a3caf0d212c89caddc8).

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**helperText:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies additional text that explains the functionality of this Backstage group control. The **helperText** and **getHelperText** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the Backstage group control does not display additional text.

**getHelperText:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback that is called to determine the additional text for this Backstage group control. The **helperText** and **getHelperText** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the Backstage group control does not display additional text.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**allowedTaskSizes:** An **ST\_TaskSizes** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.26](#Section_2287cf4024c840c6907dfbfd705a36bc), that specifies the allowed sizes for tasks within this control.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_TaskFormGroup">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:element name="category" type="CT\_TaskFormGroupCategory" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="100"/>
4. </xsd:sequence>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
8. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_HelperText"/>
9. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_ShowLabel"/>
10. <xsd:attribute name="allowedTaskSizes" type="ST\_TaskSizes" use="optional"/>
11. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_TaskFormGroupCategory

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_TaskFormGroup](#Section_8cbb3001b1664fef84ce1db1028696f5)

Specifies a grouping of child controls within a [**TaskGroup**](#gt_4d2d5f02-eab2-4336-94a1-b89a2243ef37) control.

*Child Elements:*

**task:** A **CT\_TaskFormGroupTask** element, as specified in section [2.3.79](#Section_b4b25a88d89a4078ae931818903baa97).

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_TaskFormGroupCategory">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:element name="task" type="CT\_TaskFormGroupTask" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
4. </xsd:sequence>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
8. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
9. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_TaskFormGroupTask

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_TaskFormGroupCategory](#Section_87798678c9d14a3caf0d212c89caddc8)

Specifies a selectable option within a [**TaskGroup**](#gt_4d2d5f02-eab2-4336-94a1-b89a2243ef37) control. When this control is selected, the child [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) group control is displayed.

*Child Elements:*

**group:** A **CT\_BackstageGroup** element, as specified in section [2.3.9](#Section_b1f9ac6d41d1402ea90fe8ed2a24aa28).

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_TaskFormGroupTask">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:element name="group" type="CT\_BackstageGroup" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
4. </xsd:sequence>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
8. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
9. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
10. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
11. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
12. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
13. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_TaskGroup

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageGroups](#Section_6672917a828b4ccca37e6d39744c1e0d), [CT\_SimpleGroups](#Section_62b59bb54121488583616b62f86674b5)

Specifies a [**TaskGroup**](#gt_4d2d5f02-eab2-4336-94a1-b89a2243ef37) control.

*Child Elements:*

**category:** A **CT\_TaskGroupCategory** element, as specified in section [2.3.81](#Section_c870ad8fb5584b76a730889219d1ae9d).

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**helperText:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies additional text that explains the functionality of this [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) group control. The **helperText** and **getHelperText** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the Backstage group control does not display additional text.

**getHelperText:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback that is called to determine the additional text for this Backstage group control. The **helperText** and **getHelperText** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the Backstage group control does not display additional text.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**allowedTaskSizes:** An **ST\_TaskSizes** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.26](#Section_2287cf4024c840c6907dfbfd705a36bc), that specifies the allowed sizes for tasks within this control.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_TaskGroup">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:element name="category" type="CT\_TaskGroupCategory" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="100"/>
4. </xsd:sequence>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
8. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
9. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_HelperText"/>
10. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_ShowLabel"/>
11. <xsd:attribute name="allowedTaskSizes" type="ST\_TaskSizes" use="optional"/>
12. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_TaskGroupCategory

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_TaskGroup](#Section_e855001dd56c464a83e059b4e2401f70)

Specifies a grouping of child controls within a [**TaskGroup**](#gt_4d2d5f02-eab2-4336-94a1-b89a2243ef37) control.

*Child Elements:*

**task:** A **CT\_TaskGroupTask** element, as specified in section [2.3.82](#Section_54c98881374e40a7b45a260c010fa503).

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_TaskGroupCategory">
2. <xsd:sequence>
3. <xsd:element name="task" type="CT\_TaskGroupTask" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
4. </xsd:sequence>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
8. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
9. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_TaskGroupTask

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_TaskGroupCategory](#Section_c870ad8fb5584b76a730889219d1ae9d)

Specifies a selectable choice within a [**TaskGroup**](#gt_4d2d5f02-eab2-4336-94a1-b89a2243ef37) control.

*Attributes:*

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**isDefinitive:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies that the [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) closes when this command is invoked. If this attribute is omitted, its value defaults to **false**.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_TaskGroupTask">
2. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
3. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Action"/>
5. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Definitive"/>
6. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
7. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
8. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
9. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
10. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
11. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
12. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_ToggleButton

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Box](#Section_5271f8e0f31140f68e8b6d7b651ead6a), [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b)

Specifies a standard toggle button control.

*Attributes:*

**size:** An **ST\_Size** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.23](#Section_5bc44d1844b44acbad0ef1c616c6430a), that specifies the size of this control. The **size** and **getSize** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to the normal size.

**getSize:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the size of this control. The **size** and **getSize** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to the normal size.

**getPressed:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether this toggle button is in the pressed state. If this attribute is omitted, the control defaults to the un-pressed state.

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ToggleButton">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_ToggleButtonRegular">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_SizeAttributes"/>
5. </xsd:extension>
6. </xsd:complexContent>
7. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_ToggleButtonRegular

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_ToggleButton](#Section_80ceabb68db747e5b7cbbb0aa91bbf98), [CT\_VisibleToggleButton](#Section_2cb3c392801a4f25905ca95e1e72bed2), [CT\_CheckBox](#Section_2a06f3cf7cff46a09d0b663d8ad4b739), [CT\_MenuRegular](#Section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312), [CT\_MenuWithTitle](#Section_b784310002f840afada6911430129bba), [CT\_Menu](#Section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5), [CT\_ButtonGroup](#Section_e739348a3a614f388b2dafb8e15da991), [CT\_ContextMenu](#Section_23754e5ac52a4504a38008762d11fbee), [CT\_MenuRoot](#Section_b447f77206754607871c1bbec2f5e410)

Specifies a toggle button control that has a fixed size because of its location. This type is otherwise identical to the **CT\_ToggleButton** type.

*Attributes:*

**getPressed:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether this toggle button is in the pressed state. If this attribute is omitted, the control defaults to the un-pressed state.

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**visible:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**getVisible:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the visibility state of this control. The **visible** and **getVisible** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being visible.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ToggleButtonRegular">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:extension base="CT\_ButtonRegular">
4. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Pressed"/>
5. </xsd:extension>
6. </xsd:complexContent>
7. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_VisibleButton

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_SplitButtonRegular](#Section_4ed1a596136841129adf6f804db37ec0), [CT\_SplitButtonWithTitle](#Section_78c7d6b84a794ec8b074e78b4f61f50a), [CT\_SplitButton](#Section_67d1ceec030745c3b3601595f464792b)

Specifies a button control that is visible because of its location. This type is otherwise identical to the **CT\_Button** type.

*Attributes:*

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_VisibleButton">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:restriction base="CT\_ButtonRegular">
4. <xsd:attribute name="visible" use="prohibited"/>
5. <xsd:attribute name="getVisible" use="prohibited"/>
6. </xsd:restriction>
7. </xsd:complexContent>
8. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### CT\_VisibleToggleButton

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_SplitButtonRegular](#Section_4ed1a596136841129adf6f804db37ec0), [CT\_SplitButtonWithTitle](#Section_78c7d6b84a794ec8b074e78b4f61f50a), [CT\_SplitButton](#Section_67d1ceec030745c3b3601595f464792b)

Specifies a toggle button control that is visible because of its location. This type is otherwise identical to the **CT\_ToggleButtonRegular** type.

*Attributes:*

**getPressed:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.12](#Section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e), that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether this toggle button is in the pressed state. If this attribute is omitted, the control defaults to the un-pressed state.

**onAction:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called when this control is invoked by the user.

**enabled:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**getEnabled:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the enabled state of this control. The **enabled** and **getEnabled** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the control defaults to being enabled.

**description:** An **ST\_LongString** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.21](#Section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0), that specifies a string that is displayed as the description of the control in detailed views. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**getDescription:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the detailed description of this control. The **description** and **getDescription** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a detailed description is not displayed.

**image:** An **ST\_Uri** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.28](#Section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d), that specifies the relationship identifier of an image file that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**imageMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d), that specifies the identifier of a built-in image that is used as the icon for this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**getImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.12, that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the icon of this control. The **image**, **getImage**, and **imageMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes are specified, an icon is not displayed.

**id:** An **ST\_UniqueID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.27](#Section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967), that specifies the identifier of a custom control. All custom controls MUST have unique identifiers. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**idQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.22](#Section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3), that specifies the qualified identifier of a control. This attribute is used to reference controls or containers created by other Custom UI documents. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified on all controls.

**tag:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.24](#Section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3), that specifies an arbitrary **string** that provides additional information about this control during callback function calls. If this attribute is omitted, the value defaults to an empty string.

**idMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.17, that specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The **id**, **idQ**, and **idMso** attributes are mutually exclusive. Exactly one of these attributes MUST be specified.

**screentip:** An **ST\_String** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.24, that specifies a string that is displayed as the tooltip for this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**getScreentip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the tooltip of this control. The **screentip** and **getScreentip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a tooltip is not displayed.

**supertip:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the [**Enhanced ScreenTip**](#gt_b26cd504-3b23-40fd-b77e-2da15b2740f1) of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**getSupertip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the Enhanced ScreenTip of this control. The **supertip** and **getSupertip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, an Enhanced ScreenTip is not displayed.

**label:** An **ST\_String** attribute that specifies a string that is displayed as the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**getLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the label of this control. The **label** and **getLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a label is not displayed.

**insertAfterMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeMso:** An **ST\_ID** attribute that specifies the identifier of a built-in control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertAfterQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute, as specified in section 2.4.22, that specifies the qualified identifier of a control after which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**insertBeforeQ:** An **ST\_QID** attribute that specifies the qualified identifier of a control before which this control will be inserted. The **insertAfterMso**, **insertAfterQ**, **insertBeforeMso**, and **insertBeforeQ** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If none of these attributes is specified, the controls will be appended to the existing set of controls, in the order they are defined in the XML.

**keytip:** An **ST\_Keytip** attribute, as specified in section [2.4.19](#Section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4), that specifies a **string** that is displayed as the [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**getKeytip:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine the KeyTip for this control. The **keytip** and **getKeytip** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, a KeyTip is not displayed.

**showLabel:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the label for this control will be displayed. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**getShowLabel:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the label of this control. The **showLabel** and **getShowLabel** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the label of the control will be displayed.

**showImage:** A **Boolean** attribute that specifies whether the icon for this control will be displayed. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

**getShowImage:** An **ST\_Delegate** attribute that specifies the name of a callback function that is called to determine whether to display the icon of this control. The **showImage** and **getShowImage** attributes are mutually exclusive. They MUST NOT be used together. If neither attribute is specified, the icon of the control will be displayed.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this complex type.

1. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_VisibleToggleButton">
2. <xsd:complexContent>
3. <xsd:restriction base="CT\_ToggleButtonRegular">
4. <xsd:attribute name="visible" use="prohibited"/>
5. <xsd:attribute name="getVisible" use="prohibited"/>
6. </xsd:restriction>
7. </xsd:complexContent>
8. </xsd:complexType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

## Simple Types

### ST\_align

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_LayoutContainer](#Section_b355ecc3d29e47d9b98a3bb57a7199b1)

Specifies the position where the child controls of a container control are aligned.

| Value | Meaning |
| --- | --- |
| topLeft | Specifies that the child controls are aligned at the top left of the container. |
| top | Specifies that the child controls are aligned at the top of the container. |
| topRight | Specifies that the child controls are aligned at the top right of the container. |
| left | Specifies that the child controls are aligned at the left side of the container. |
| center | Specifies that the child controls are aligned at the center of the container. |
| right | Specifies that the child controls are aligned at the right side of the container. |
| bottomLeft | Specifies that the child controls are aligned at the bottom left of the container. |
| bottom | Specifies that the child controls are aligned at the bottom of the container. |
| bottomRight | Specifies that the child controls are aligned at the bottom right of the container. |

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_align">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
3. <xsd:enumeration value="topLeft"/>
4. <xsd:enumeration value="top"/>
5. <xsd:enumeration value="topRight"/>
6. <xsd:enumeration value="left"/>
7. <xsd:enumeration value="center"/>
8. <xsd:enumeration value="right"/>
9. <xsd:enumeration value="bottomLeft"/>
10. <xsd:enumeration value="bottom"/>
11. <xsd:enumeration value="bottomRight"/>
12. </xsd:restriction>
13. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_alignLabel

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageEditBox](#Section_b2f464fa36c944bd85fa8a4d41c4b166), [CT\_BackstageDropDown](#Section_49e22c03d4a14a49a380e53c364a4983), [CT\_RadioGroup](#Section_bfcd5bf450c347f085747f2f71bf3ceb), [CT\_BackstageComboBox](#Section_b519f7d095324e8cb25ce6fa2c93d976), [CT\_Hyperlink](#Section_002a4036baae4cd79ee43398d0c9fd31), [CT\_BackstageLabelControl](#Section_fba1bb9956b445da97ee90923dc92669)

Specifies the position where the relevant control’s label is aligned.

| Value | Meaning |
| --- | --- |
| topLeft | Specifies that the label is aligned at the top left of the control. |
| top | Specifies that the label is aligned at the top of the control. |
| topRight | Specifies that the label is aligned at the top right of the control. |
| left | Specifies that the label is aligned at the left side of the control. |
| center | Specifies that the label is aligned at the center of the control. |
| right | Specifies that the label is aligned at the right side of the control. |
| bottomLeft | Specifies that the label is aligned at the bottom left of the control. |
| bottom | Specifies that the label is aligned at the bottom of the control. |
| bottomRight | Specifies that the label is aligned at the bottom right of the control. |

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_alignLabel">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
3. <xsd:enumeration value="topLeft"/>
4. <xsd:enumeration value="top"/>
5. <xsd:enumeration value="topRight"/>
6. <xsd:enumeration value="left"/>
7. <xsd:enumeration value="center"/>
8. <xsd:enumeration value="right"/>
9. <xsd:enumeration value="bottomLeft"/>
10. <xsd:enumeration value="bottom"/>
11. <xsd:enumeration value="bottomRight"/>
12. </xsd:restriction>
13. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_BoxStyle

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Box](#Section_5271f8e0f31140f68e8b6d7b651ead6a)

Specifies the layout style of a container control.

| Value | Meaning |
| --- | --- |
| horizontal | Specifies that the child controls are laid out horizontally. |
| vertical | Specifies that the child controls are laid out vertically. |

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_BoxStyle">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
3. <xsd:enumeration value="horizontal"/>
4. <xsd:enumeration value="vertical"/>
5. </xsd:restriction>
6. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_expand1

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_LayoutContainer](#Section_b355ecc3d29e47d9b98a3bb57a7199b1)

Specifies the direction or directions that the relevant control expands within its container.

| Value | Meaning |
| --- | --- |
| horizontal | Specifies that the control expands horizontally. |
| vertical | Specifies that the control expands vertically. |
| both | Specifies that the control expands both horizontally and vertically. |
| neither | Specifies that the control does not expand. |

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_expand1">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
3. <xsd:enumeration value="horizontal"/>
4. <xsd:enumeration value="vertical"/>
5. <xsd:enumeration value="both"/>
6. <xsd:enumeration value="neither"/>
7. </xsd:restriction>
8. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_firstColumnMaxWidth

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageTab](#Section_819258aab46a4f83a38c9199e2123844)

Specifies the maximum width of the first column within a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) tab, in pixels.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_firstColumnMaxWidth">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:positiveInteger">
3. <xsd:minInclusive value="1"/>
4. <xsd:maxInclusive value="10000"/>
5. </xsd:restriction>
6. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_firstColumnMinWidth

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageTab](#Section_819258aab46a4f83a38c9199e2123844)

Specifies the minimum width of the first column within a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) tab, in pixels.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_firstColumnMinWidth">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:positiveInteger">
3. <xsd:minInclusive value="1"/>
4. <xsd:maxInclusive value="10000"/>
5. </xsd:restriction>
6. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_GalleryShowInRibbon

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_GalleryRegular](#Section_6d4a93c481d64cd49837c7e1f4de2d1f), [CT\_Gallery](#Section_2808011166474dfbab1dfb6f8dd2e749)

This type has no meaning and MUST be ignored.

| Value | Meaning |
| --- | --- |
| false | This value has no meaning and MUST be ignored. |
| 0 | This value has no meaning and MUST be ignored. |

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_GalleryShowInRibbon">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
3. <xsd:enumeration value="false"/>
4. <xsd:enumeration value="0"/>
5. </xsd:restriction>
6. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_secondColumnMaxWidth

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageTab](#Section_819258aab46a4f83a38c9199e2123844)

Specifies the maximum width of the second column within a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) tab, in pixels.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_secondColumnMaxWidth">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:positiveInteger">
3. <xsd:minInclusive value="1"/>
4. <xsd:maxInclusive value="10000"/>
5. </xsd:restriction>
6. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_secondColumnMinWidth

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageTab](#Section_819258aab46a4f83a38c9199e2123844)

Specifies the minimum width of the second column within a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) tab, in pixels.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_secondColumnMinWidth">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:positiveInteger">
3. <xsd:minInclusive value="1"/>
4. <xsd:maxInclusive value="10000"/>
5. </xsd:restriction>
6. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_style1

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageGroupButton](#Section_b49d60b36c13461d94d0670716ddb7be)

Specifies the visual style for a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) button control.

| Value | Meaning |
| --- | --- |
| normal | The button appears normally. |
| borderless | The button does not display a border around its contents. |
| large | The button has a large size. |

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_style1">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
3. <xsd:enumeration value="normal"/>
4. <xsd:enumeration value="borderless"/>
5. <xsd:enumeration value="large"/>
6. </xsd:restriction>
7. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_columnWidthPercent

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageTab](#Section_819258aab46a4f83a38c9199e2123844)

Specifies the width of a column within a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) tab as a percentage of the width of its parent container.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_columnWidthPercent">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:positiveInteger">
3. <xsd:minInclusive value="1"/>
4. <xsd:maxInclusive value="99"/>
5. </xsd:restriction>
6. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_Delegate

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Command](#Section_154007502efa4606ba6844a37e430058), [CT\_ControlBase](#Section_5e64f34110ac4f828071adc03f4c1ef5), [CT\_Control](#Section_acd87aa092d84ecb80f365a2f8c59215), [CT\_ControlCloneRegular](#Section_f98a33e590dc487db9832343459aade8), [CT\_ControlClone](#Section_fdf0a44938b04a0c917b7650ebfe8c2c), [CT\_Button](#Section_e0565d0e289c481f9cfe578665e307e0), [CT\_ButtonRegular](#Section_0545954069d64ab6be69f42dba1c0a3a), [CT\_ControlCloneQat](#Section_acf1d612610e4db58c23558d5723d611), [CT\_LabelControl](#Section_86e0533e3bd04b8cb6e26133994142f8), [CT\_VisibleButton](#Section_9465500c9cf54c16bdf498dfea90dd78), [CT\_ToggleButtonRegular](#Section_aebcf793f2254044bfa3dc67022520be), [CT\_ToggleButton](#Section_80ceabb68db747e5b7cbbb0aa91bbf98), [CT\_VisibleToggleButton](#Section_2cb3c392801a4f25905ca95e1e72bed2), [CT\_CheckBox](#Section_2a06f3cf7cff46a09d0b663d8ad4b739), [CT\_EditBox](#Section_80932ffaa0cb44f5810a70d83a6c1f27), [CT\_ComboBox](#Section_e2f5febc09794ed7ac733a7aea6406a3), [CT\_DropDownRegular](#Section_9b7bf2c9d2b443c790b07bdea01e96c4), [CT\_GalleryRegular](#Section_6d4a93c481d64cd49837c7e1f4de2d1f), [CT\_Gallery](#Section_2808011166474dfbab1dfb6f8dd2e749), [CT\_MenuRegular](#Section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312), [CT\_MenuSeparator](#Section_8d51f952607f4418a5654de2d8fef0c4), [CT\_SplitButtonRegular](#Section_4ed1a596136841129adf6f804db37ec0), [CT\_DynamicMenuRegular](#Section_bec6bae40cbb417e9cf100a0f71abcd7), [CT\_SplitButtonRestricted](#Section_1a1a242f34c54e94be220ac6b29520a7), [CT\_SplitButtonBase](#Section_63513530f06544078245525b022bacc9), [CT\_MenuWithTitle](#Section_b784310002f840afada6911430129bba), [CT\_SplitButtonWithTitle](#Section_78c7d6b84a794ec8b074e78b4f61f50a), [CT\_Menu](#Section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5), [CT\_DynamicMenu](#Section_0e2c5a78e45c499a91ac41b57dc814a7), [CT\_SplitButton](#Section_67d1ceec030745c3b3601595f464792b), [CT\_Box](#Section_5271f8e0f31140f68e8b6d7b651ead6a), [CT\_ButtonGroup](#Section_e739348a3a614f388b2dafb8e15da991), [CT\_Separator](#Section_dfe24e1579a54283a04e317043258f24), [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b), [CT\_Tab](#Section_d450b278c88c4b0bae3fda75f8612320), [CT\_TabSet](#Section_e9f43a0e5253416e967c0ce21c0944fa), [CT\_MenuRoot](#Section_b447f77206754607871c1bbec2f5e410), [CT\_BackstageButtonBase](#Section_1f3b9deb00e244a4a8426c64d595be94), [CT\_BackstageRegularButton](#Section_4f7f7ddd385445669cc97918cdad4386), [CT\_BackstageGroupButton](#Section_b49d60b36c13461d94d0670716ddb7be), [CT\_BackstageMenuButton](#Section_d36adaf1de1642edbcb2b4f1094d2ba2), [CT\_BackstageFastCommandButton](#Section_53f84b52b9904cfca7927f21ba657085), [CT\_BackstageCheckBoxBase](#Section_4c857b3f37c94e4ca282a97b2e4650f9), [CT\_BackstageCheckBox](#Section_e0a6405c548a4833a98c483217c473a5), [CT\_BackstageMenuCheckBox](#Section_0c860392efa74b1db2b28497d15bc336), [CT\_BackstageMenuToggleButton](#Section_e0949b9bba334e84a94324c57bfede4e), [CT\_BackstageEditBox](#Section_b2f464fa36c944bd85fa8a4d41c4b166), [CT\_BackstageDropDown](#Section_49e22c03d4a14a49a380e53c364a4983), [CT\_BackstageItem](#Section_3ddc95f90bf340418ff088f1cc3ee5a5), [CT\_RadioGroup](#Section_bfcd5bf450c347f085747f2f71bf3ceb), [CT\_BackstageComboBox](#Section_b519f7d095324e8cb25ce6fa2c93d976), [CT\_Hyperlink](#Section_002a4036baae4cd79ee43398d0c9fd31), [CT\_BackstageLabelControl](#Section_fba1bb9956b445da97ee90923dc92669), [CT\_BackstagePrimaryMenu](#Section_98b9cdcbf14f4a7b8741c7ea96e95b4c), [CT\_BackstageMenuGroup](#Section_57faf0bd5232408fbe4a947b9ee8cdac), [CT\_BackstageSubMenu](#Section_6d62683bc3714d1aba859da2e3f2c8af), [CT\_BackstageMenuBase](#Section_6f1a8a90e2d94e859e2421fa69490dd9), [CT\_ImageControl](#Section_2f4fe892a75140b7b11b160177e6f222), [CT\_GroupBox](#Section_12ed3ce14cee4df693af3f9af3af80e9), [CT\_BackstageGroup](#Section_b1f9ac6d41d1402ea90fe8ed2a24aa28), [CT\_TaskGroup](#Section_e855001dd56c464a83e059b4e2401f70), [CT\_TaskGroupCategory](#Section_c870ad8fb5584b76a730889219d1ae9d), [CT\_TaskGroupTask](#Section_54c98881374e40a7b45a260c010fa503), [CT\_TaskFormGroup](#Section_8cbb3001b1664fef84ce1db1028696f5), [CT\_TaskFormGroupCategory](#Section_87798678c9d14a3caf0d212c89caddc8), [CT\_TaskFormGroupTask](#Section_b4b25a88d89a4078ae931818903baa97), [CT\_BackstageTab](#Section_819258aab46a4f83a38c9199e2123844), [CT\_Backstage](#Section_b63f5691f5124ae68e8ddfd3cedea56a), [CT\_CustomUI](#Section_a232628df6fb4630a463459989a68e7a)

Specifies the name of a callback function. The format of this string is application defined.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_Delegate">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
3. <xsd:minLength value="1"/>
4. <xsd:maxLength value="1024"/>
5. </xsd:restriction>
6. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_expand

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageGroupButton](#Section_b49d60b36c13461d94d0670716ddb7be), [CT\_BackstageCheckBox](#Section_e0a6405c548a4833a98c483217c473a5), [CT\_BackstageEditBox](#Section_b2f464fa36c944bd85fa8a4d41c4b166), [CT\_BackstageDropDown](#Section_49e22c03d4a14a49a380e53c364a4983), [CT\_RadioGroup](#Section_bfcd5bf450c347f085747f2f71bf3ceb), [CT\_BackstageComboBox](#Section_b519f7d095324e8cb25ce6fa2c93d976), [CT\_Hyperlink](#Section_002a4036baae4cd79ee43398d0c9fd31), [CT\_BackstageLabelControl](#Section_fba1bb9956b445da97ee90923dc92669), [CT\_GroupBox](#Section_12ed3ce14cee4df693af3f9af3af80e9)

Specifies the direction or directions that the relevant control expands within its container.

| Value | Meaning |
| --- | --- |
| horizontal | Specifies that the control expands horizontally. |
| vertical | Specifies that the control expands vertically. |
| both | Specifies that the control expands both horizontally and vertically. |
| neither | Specifies that the control does not expand. |

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_expand">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
3. <xsd:enumeration value="horizontal"/>
4. <xsd:enumeration value="vertical"/>
5. <xsd:enumeration value="both"/>
6. <xsd:enumeration value="neither"/>
7. </xsd:restriction>
8. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_GalleryItemWidthHeight

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_GalleryRegular](#Section_6d4a93c481d64cd49837c7e1f4de2d1f), [CT\_Gallery](#Section_2808011166474dfbab1dfb6f8dd2e749)

Specifies the width or height of a [**gallery**](#gt_0fb3b810-8a76-4796-91ff-73edfcd113d7) item, in pixels.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_GalleryItemWidthHeight">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:positiveInteger">
3. <xsd:minInclusive value="1"/>
4. <xsd:maxInclusive value="4096"/>
5. </xsd:restriction>
6. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_GalleryRowColumnCount

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_GalleryRegular](#Section_6d4a93c481d64cd49837c7e1f4de2d1f), [CT\_Gallery](#Section_2808011166474dfbab1dfb6f8dd2e749)

Specifies the count of rows or columns in a [**gallery**](#gt_0fb3b810-8a76-4796-91ff-73edfcd113d7) control.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_GalleryRowColumnCount">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:positiveInteger">
3. <xsd:minInclusive value="1"/>
4. <xsd:maxInclusive value="1024"/>
5. </xsd:restriction>
6. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_style

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_BackstageGroup](#Section_b1f9ac6d41d1402ea90fe8ed2a24aa28)

Specifies the visual style for a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) group control.

| Value | Meaning |
| --- | --- |
| normal | The control is displayed with the normal visual appearance. |
| warning | The control’s visual style indicates a warning. |
| error | The control’s visual style indicates an error. |

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_style">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
3. <xsd:enumeration value="normal"/>
4. <xsd:enumeration value="warning"/>
5. <xsd:enumeration value="error"/>
6. </xsd:restriction>
7. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_ID

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Command](#Section_154007502efa4606ba6844a37e430058), [CT\_ControlBase](#Section_5e64f34110ac4f828071adc03f4c1ef5), [CT\_Control](#Section_acd87aa092d84ecb80f365a2f8c59215), [CT\_ControlCloneRegular](#Section_f98a33e590dc487db9832343459aade8), [CT\_ControlClone](#Section_fdf0a44938b04a0c917b7650ebfe8c2c), [CT\_Button](#Section_e0565d0e289c481f9cfe578665e307e0), [CT\_ButtonRegular](#Section_0545954069d64ab6be69f42dba1c0a3a), [CT\_ControlCloneQat](#Section_acf1d612610e4db58c23558d5723d611), [CT\_LabelControl](#Section_86e0533e3bd04b8cb6e26133994142f8), [CT\_VisibleButton](#Section_9465500c9cf54c16bdf498dfea90dd78), [CT\_ToggleButtonRegular](#Section_aebcf793f2254044bfa3dc67022520be), [CT\_ToggleButton](#Section_80ceabb68db747e5b7cbbb0aa91bbf98), [CT\_VisibleToggleButton](#Section_2cb3c392801a4f25905ca95e1e72bed2), [CT\_CheckBox](#Section_2a06f3cf7cff46a09d0b663d8ad4b739), [CT\_EditBox](#Section_80932ffaa0cb44f5810a70d83a6c1f27), [CT\_Item](#Section_2763b73a594541a1abe4fedc012d674a), [CT\_ComboBox](#Section_e2f5febc09794ed7ac733a7aea6406a3), [CT\_DropDownRegular](#Section_9b7bf2c9d2b443c790b07bdea01e96c4), [CT\_GalleryRegular](#Section_6d4a93c481d64cd49837c7e1f4de2d1f), [CT\_Gallery](#Section_2808011166474dfbab1dfb6f8dd2e749), [CT\_MenuRegular](#Section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312), [CT\_MenuSeparator](#Section_8d51f952607f4418a5654de2d8fef0c4), [CT\_SplitButtonRegular](#Section_4ed1a596136841129adf6f804db37ec0), [CT\_DynamicMenuRegular](#Section_bec6bae40cbb417e9cf100a0f71abcd7), [CT\_SplitButtonRestricted](#Section_1a1a242f34c54e94be220ac6b29520a7), [CT\_SplitButtonBase](#Section_63513530f06544078245525b022bacc9), [CT\_MenuWithTitle](#Section_b784310002f840afada6911430129bba), [CT\_SplitButtonWithTitle](#Section_78c7d6b84a794ec8b074e78b4f61f50a), [CT\_Menu](#Section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5), [CT\_DynamicMenu](#Section_0e2c5a78e45c499a91ac41b57dc814a7), [CT\_SplitButton](#Section_67d1ceec030745c3b3601595f464792b), [CT\_Box](#Section_5271f8e0f31140f68e8b6d7b651ead6a), [CT\_ButtonGroup](#Section_e739348a3a614f388b2dafb8e15da991), [CT\_Separator](#Section_dfe24e1579a54283a04e317043258f24), [CT\_MenuSeparatorNoTitle](#Section_8983569a7e24487491cee09f9dec8571), [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b), [CT\_Tab](#Section_d450b278c88c4b0bae3fda75f8612320), [CT\_TabSet](#Section_e9f43a0e5253416e967c0ce21c0944fa), [CT\_ContextMenu](#Section_23754e5ac52a4504a38008762d11fbee), [CT\_BackstageButtonBase](#Section_1f3b9deb00e244a4a8426c64d595be94), [CT\_BackstageRegularButton](#Section_4f7f7ddd385445669cc97918cdad4386), [CT\_BackstageGroupButton](#Section_b49d60b36c13461d94d0670716ddb7be), [CT\_BackstageMenuButton](#Section_d36adaf1de1642edbcb2b4f1094d2ba2), [CT\_BackstageFastCommandButton](#Section_53f84b52b9904cfca7927f21ba657085), [CT\_BackstageMenuToggleButton](#Section_e0949b9bba334e84a94324c57bfede4e), [CT\_Hyperlink](#Section_002a4036baae4cd79ee43398d0c9fd31), [CT\_BackstagePrimaryMenu](#Section_98b9cdcbf14f4a7b8741c7ea96e95b4c), [CT\_BackstageSubMenu](#Section_6d62683bc3714d1aba859da2e3f2c8af), [CT\_BackstageMenuBase](#Section_6f1a8a90e2d94e859e2421fa69490dd9), [CT\_ImageControl](#Section_2f4fe892a75140b7b11b160177e6f222), [CT\_BackstageGroup](#Section_b1f9ac6d41d1402ea90fe8ed2a24aa28), [CT\_HeaderGroup](#Section_3a6f5926f281451594b9cf2dd7317f20), [CT\_TaskGroup](#Section_e855001dd56c464a83e059b4e2401f70), [CT\_TaskGroupCategory](#Section_c870ad8fb5584b76a730889219d1ae9d), [CT\_TaskGroupTask](#Section_54c98881374e40a7b45a260c010fa503), [CT\_TaskFormGroup](#Section_8cbb3001b1664fef84ce1db1028696f5), [CT\_TaskFormGroupCategory](#Section_87798678c9d14a3caf0d212c89caddc8), [CT\_TaskFormGroupTask](#Section_b4b25a88d89a4078ae931818903baa97), [CT\_BackstageTab](#Section_819258aab46a4f83a38c9199e2123844)

Specifies the identifier of a built-in control. The acceptable values for control identifiers are defined on a per-application basis, as specified in the following Custom UI Command Tables.

* Word Custom UI Command Table [[MSDN-CUICT/Word]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=156836)
* Excel Custom UI Command Table [[MSDN-CUICT/Excel]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=156833)
* PowerPoint Custom UI Command Table [[MSDN-CUICT/PPT]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=156835)
* Custom UI Image ID Table [[MSDN-CUIIDT/Image]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=156834)

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_ID">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:NCName">
3. <xsd:minLength value="1"/>
4. <xsd:maxLength value="1024"/>
5. </xsd:restriction>
6. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_ItemSize

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_MenuRegular](#Section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312), [CT\_MenuWithTitle](#Section_b784310002f840afada6911430129bba), [CT\_Menu](#Section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5), [CT\_MenuRoot](#Section_b447f77206754607871c1bbec2f5e410), [CT\_BackstageMenuGroup](#Section_57faf0bd5232408fbe4a947b9ee8cdac)

Specifies the size of child controls within a menu control.

| Value | Meaning |
| --- | --- |
| normal | Specifies that the child controls are of normal size. |
| large | Specifies that the child controls are of large size. |

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_ItemSize">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
3. <xsd:enumeration value="normal"/>
4. <xsd:enumeration value="large"/>
5. </xsd:restriction>
6. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_Keytip

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_ControlBase](#Section_5e64f34110ac4f828071adc03f4c1ef5), [CT\_Control](#Section_acd87aa092d84ecb80f365a2f8c59215), [CT\_ControlCloneRegular](#Section_f98a33e590dc487db9832343459aade8), [CT\_ControlClone](#Section_fdf0a44938b04a0c917b7650ebfe8c2c), [CT\_Button](#Section_e0565d0e289c481f9cfe578665e307e0), [CT\_ButtonRegular](#Section_0545954069d64ab6be69f42dba1c0a3a), [CT\_ControlCloneQat](#Section_acf1d612610e4db58c23558d5723d611), [CT\_VisibleButton](#Section_9465500c9cf54c16bdf498dfea90dd78), [CT\_ToggleButtonRegular](#Section_aebcf793f2254044bfa3dc67022520be), [CT\_ToggleButton](#Section_80ceabb68db747e5b7cbbb0aa91bbf98), [CT\_VisibleToggleButton](#Section_2cb3c392801a4f25905ca95e1e72bed2), [CT\_CheckBox](#Section_2a06f3cf7cff46a09d0b663d8ad4b739), [CT\_EditBox](#Section_80932ffaa0cb44f5810a70d83a6c1f27), [CT\_ComboBox](#Section_e2f5febc09794ed7ac733a7aea6406a3), [CT\_DropDownRegular](#Section_9b7bf2c9d2b443c790b07bdea01e96c4), [CT\_GalleryRegular](#Section_6d4a93c481d64cd49837c7e1f4de2d1f), [CT\_Gallery](#Section_2808011166474dfbab1dfb6f8dd2e749), [CT\_MenuRegular](#Section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312), [CT\_SplitButtonRegular](#Section_4ed1a596136841129adf6f804db37ec0), [CT\_DynamicMenuRegular](#Section_bec6bae40cbb417e9cf100a0f71abcd7), [CT\_SplitButtonRestricted](#Section_1a1a242f34c54e94be220ac6b29520a7), [CT\_SplitButtonBase](#Section_63513530f06544078245525b022bacc9), [CT\_MenuWithTitle](#Section_b784310002f840afada6911430129bba), [CT\_SplitButtonWithTitle](#Section_78c7d6b84a794ec8b074e78b4f61f50a), [CT\_Menu](#Section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5), [CT\_DynamicMenu](#Section_0e2c5a78e45c499a91ac41b57dc814a7), [CT\_SplitButton](#Section_67d1ceec030745c3b3601595f464792b), [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b), [CT\_Tab](#Section_d450b278c88c4b0bae3fda75f8612320), [CT\_BackstageButtonBase](#Section_1f3b9deb00e244a4a8426c64d595be94), [CT\_BackstageRegularButton](#Section_4f7f7ddd385445669cc97918cdad4386), [CT\_BackstageGroupButton](#Section_b49d60b36c13461d94d0670716ddb7be), [CT\_BackstageMenuButton](#Section_d36adaf1de1642edbcb2b4f1094d2ba2), [CT\_BackstageFastCommandButton](#Section_53f84b52b9904cfca7927f21ba657085), [CT\_BackstageCheckBoxBase](#Section_4c857b3f37c94e4ca282a97b2e4650f9), [CT\_BackstageCheckBox](#Section_e0a6405c548a4833a98c483217c473a5), [CT\_BackstageMenuCheckBox](#Section_0c860392efa74b1db2b28497d15bc336), [CT\_BackstageMenuToggleButton](#Section_e0949b9bba334e84a94324c57bfede4e), [CT\_BackstageEditBox](#Section_b2f464fa36c944bd85fa8a4d41c4b166), [CT\_BackstageDropDown](#Section_49e22c03d4a14a49a380e53c364a4983), [CT\_RadioGroup](#Section_bfcd5bf450c347f085747f2f71bf3ceb), [CT\_BackstageComboBox](#Section_b519f7d095324e8cb25ce6fa2c93d976), [CT\_Hyperlink](#Section_002a4036baae4cd79ee43398d0c9fd31), [CT\_BackstagePrimaryMenu](#Section_98b9cdcbf14f4a7b8741c7ea96e95b4c), [CT\_BackstageSubMenu](#Section_6d62683bc3714d1aba859da2e3f2c8af), [CT\_BackstageMenuBase](#Section_6f1a8a90e2d94e859e2421fa69490dd9), [CT\_TaskGroupTask](#Section_54c98881374e40a7b45a260c010fa503), [CT\_TaskFormGroupTask](#Section_b4b25a88d89a4078ae931818903baa97), [CT\_BackstageTab](#Section_819258aab46a4f83a38c9199e2123844)

Specifies a [**KeyTip**](#gt_f9905654-b489-43a0-acc5-d67ecd4ba9f4) string.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_Keytip">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:token">
3. <xsd:minLength value="1"/>
4. <xsd:maxLength value="3"/>
5. <xsd:whiteSpace value="collapse"/>
6. </xsd:restriction>
7. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_layoutChildren

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_LayoutContainer](#Section_b355ecc3d29e47d9b98a3bb57a7199b1)

Specifies the direction that the child controls of a container control are laid out.

| Value | Meaning |
| --- | --- |
| horizontal | Specifies that the child controls are laid out horizontally. |
| vertical | Specifies that the child controls are laid out vertically. |

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_layoutChildren">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
3. <xsd:enumeration value="horizontal"/>
4. <xsd:enumeration value="vertical"/>
5. </xsd:restriction>
6. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_LongString

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_ControlClone](#Section_fdf0a44938b04a0c917b7650ebfe8c2c), [CT\_Button](#Section_e0565d0e289c481f9cfe578665e307e0), [CT\_ButtonRegular](#Section_0545954069d64ab6be69f42dba1c0a3a), [CT\_ControlCloneQat](#Section_acf1d612610e4db58c23558d5723d611), [CT\_VisibleButton](#Section_9465500c9cf54c16bdf498dfea90dd78), [CT\_ToggleButtonRegular](#Section_aebcf793f2254044bfa3dc67022520be), [CT\_ToggleButton](#Section_80ceabb68db747e5b7cbbb0aa91bbf98), [CT\_VisibleToggleButton](#Section_2cb3c392801a4f25905ca95e1e72bed2), [CT\_CheckBox](#Section_2a06f3cf7cff46a09d0b663d8ad4b739), [CT\_GalleryRegular](#Section_6d4a93c481d64cd49837c7e1f4de2d1f), [CT\_Gallery](#Section_2808011166474dfbab1dfb6f8dd2e749), [CT\_MenuRegular](#Section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312), [CT\_DynamicMenuRegular](#Section_bec6bae40cbb417e9cf100a0f71abcd7), [CT\_Menu](#Section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5), [CT\_DynamicMenu](#Section_0e2c5a78e45c499a91ac41b57dc814a7), [CT\_BackstageMenuButton](#Section_d36adaf1de1642edbcb2b4f1094d2ba2), [CT\_BackstageCheckBox](#Section_e0a6405c548a4833a98c483217c473a5), [CT\_BackstageMenuCheckBox](#Section_0c860392efa74b1db2b28497d15bc336), [CT\_BackstageMenuToggleButton](#Section_e0949b9bba334e84a94324c57bfede4e), [CT\_BackstageSubMenu](#Section_6d62683bc3714d1aba859da2e3f2c8af), [CT\_ImageControl](#Section_2f4fe892a75140b7b11b160177e6f222), [CT\_BackstageGroup](#Section_b1f9ac6d41d1402ea90fe8ed2a24aa28), [CT\_TaskGroup](#Section_e855001dd56c464a83e059b4e2401f70), [CT\_TaskGroupTask](#Section_54c98881374e40a7b45a260c010fa503), [CT\_TaskFormGroup](#Section_8cbb3001b1664fef84ce1db1028696f5), [CT\_TaskFormGroupTask](#Section_b4b25a88d89a4078ae931818903baa97)

Specifies a string of potentially long length.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_LongString">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
3. <xsd:minLength value="1"/>
4. <xsd:maxLength value="4096"/>
5. </xsd:restriction>
6. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_QID

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_ControlBase](#Section_5e64f34110ac4f828071adc03f4c1ef5), [CT\_Control](#Section_acd87aa092d84ecb80f365a2f8c59215), [CT\_ControlCloneRegular](#Section_f98a33e590dc487db9832343459aade8), [CT\_ControlClone](#Section_fdf0a44938b04a0c917b7650ebfe8c2c), [CT\_Button](#Section_e0565d0e289c481f9cfe578665e307e0), [CT\_ButtonRegular](#Section_0545954069d64ab6be69f42dba1c0a3a), [CT\_ControlCloneQat](#Section_acf1d612610e4db58c23558d5723d611), [CT\_LabelControl](#Section_86e0533e3bd04b8cb6e26133994142f8), [CT\_VisibleButton](#Section_9465500c9cf54c16bdf498dfea90dd78), [CT\_ToggleButtonRegular](#Section_aebcf793f2254044bfa3dc67022520be), [CT\_ToggleButton](#Section_80ceabb68db747e5b7cbbb0aa91bbf98), [CT\_VisibleToggleButton](#Section_2cb3c392801a4f25905ca95e1e72bed2), [CT\_CheckBox](#Section_2a06f3cf7cff46a09d0b663d8ad4b739), [CT\_EditBox](#Section_80932ffaa0cb44f5810a70d83a6c1f27), [CT\_ComboBox](#Section_e2f5febc09794ed7ac733a7aea6406a3), [CT\_DropDownRegular](#Section_9b7bf2c9d2b443c790b07bdea01e96c4), [CT\_GalleryRegular](#Section_6d4a93c481d64cd49837c7e1f4de2d1f), [CT\_Gallery](#Section_2808011166474dfbab1dfb6f8dd2e749), [CT\_MenuRegular](#Section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312), [CT\_MenuSeparator](#Section_8d51f952607f4418a5654de2d8fef0c4), [CT\_SplitButtonRegular](#Section_4ed1a596136841129adf6f804db37ec0), [CT\_DynamicMenuRegular](#Section_bec6bae40cbb417e9cf100a0f71abcd7), [CT\_SplitButtonRestricted](#Section_1a1a242f34c54e94be220ac6b29520a7), [CT\_SplitButtonBase](#Section_63513530f06544078245525b022bacc9), [CT\_MenuWithTitle](#Section_b784310002f840afada6911430129bba), [CT\_SplitButtonWithTitle](#Section_78c7d6b84a794ec8b074e78b4f61f50a), [CT\_Menu](#Section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5), [CT\_DynamicMenu](#Section_0e2c5a78e45c499a91ac41b57dc814a7), [CT\_SplitButton](#Section_67d1ceec030745c3b3601595f464792b), [CT\_Box](#Section_5271f8e0f31140f68e8b6d7b651ead6a), [CT\_ButtonGroup](#Section_e739348a3a614f388b2dafb8e15da991), [CT\_Separator](#Section_dfe24e1579a54283a04e317043258f24), [CT\_MenuSeparatorNoTitle](#Section_8983569a7e24487491cee09f9dec8571), [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b), [CT\_Tab](#Section_d450b278c88c4b0bae3fda75f8612320), [CT\_BackstageButtonBase](#Section_1f3b9deb00e244a4a8426c64d595be94), [CT\_BackstageRegularButton](#Section_4f7f7ddd385445669cc97918cdad4386), [CT\_BackstageGroupButton](#Section_b49d60b36c13461d94d0670716ddb7be), [CT\_BackstageMenuButton](#Section_d36adaf1de1642edbcb2b4f1094d2ba2), [CT\_BackstageFastCommandButton](#Section_53f84b52b9904cfca7927f21ba657085), [CT\_BackstageCheckBoxBase](#Section_4c857b3f37c94e4ca282a97b2e4650f9), [CT\_BackstageCheckBox](#Section_e0a6405c548a4833a98c483217c473a5), [CT\_BackstageMenuCheckBox](#Section_0c860392efa74b1db2b28497d15bc336), [CT\_BackstageMenuToggleButton](#Section_e0949b9bba334e84a94324c57bfede4e), [CT\_BackstageEditBox](#Section_b2f464fa36c944bd85fa8a4d41c4b166), [CT\_BackstageDropDown](#Section_49e22c03d4a14a49a380e53c364a4983), [CT\_RadioGroup](#Section_bfcd5bf450c347f085747f2f71bf3ceb), [CT\_BackstageComboBox](#Section_b519f7d095324e8cb25ce6fa2c93d976), [CT\_Hyperlink](#Section_002a4036baae4cd79ee43398d0c9fd31), [CT\_BackstageLabelControl](#Section_fba1bb9956b445da97ee90923dc92669), [CT\_BackstagePrimaryMenu](#Section_98b9cdcbf14f4a7b8741c7ea96e95b4c), [CT\_BackstageMenuGroup](#Section_57faf0bd5232408fbe4a947b9ee8cdac), [CT\_BackstageSubMenu](#Section_6d62683bc3714d1aba859da2e3f2c8af), [CT\_BackstageMenuBase](#Section_6f1a8a90e2d94e859e2421fa69490dd9), [CT\_ImageControl](#Section_2f4fe892a75140b7b11b160177e6f222), [CT\_GroupBox](#Section_12ed3ce14cee4df693af3f9af3af80e9), [CT\_LayoutContainer](#Section_b355ecc3d29e47d9b98a3bb57a7199b1), [CT\_BackstageGroup](#Section_b1f9ac6d41d1402ea90fe8ed2a24aa28), [CT\_HeaderGroup](#Section_3a6f5926f281451594b9cf2dd7317f20), [CT\_TaskGroup](#Section_e855001dd56c464a83e059b4e2401f70), [CT\_TaskGroupCategory](#Section_c870ad8fb5584b76a730889219d1ae9d), [CT\_TaskGroupTask](#Section_54c98881374e40a7b45a260c010fa503), [CT\_TaskFormGroup](#Section_8cbb3001b1664fef84ce1db1028696f5), [CT\_TaskFormGroupCategory](#Section_87798678c9d14a3caf0d212c89caddc8), [CT\_TaskFormGroupTask](#Section_b4b25a88d89a4078ae931818903baa97), [CT\_BackstageTab](#Section_819258aab46a4f83a38c9199e2123844)

Specifies a control identifier that is qualified by an XML namespace prefix. The prefix determines which namespace the control belongs to.

If the prefix is set to a namespace other than the namespace of the containing document, the qualified identifier implicitly defines a new custom namespace. If multiple Custom UI documents refer to controls in the same namespace, the documents are able to share common containers.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_QID">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:QName">
3. <xsd:minLength value="1"/>
4. <xsd:maxLength value="1024"/>
5. </xsd:restriction>
6. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_Size

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_ControlClone](#Section_fdf0a44938b04a0c917b7650ebfe8c2c), [CT\_Button](#Section_e0565d0e289c481f9cfe578665e307e0), [CT\_ControlCloneQat](#Section_acf1d612610e4db58c23558d5723d611), [CT\_ToggleButton](#Section_80ceabb68db747e5b7cbbb0aa91bbf98), [CT\_Gallery](#Section_2808011166474dfbab1dfb6f8dd2e749), [CT\_Menu](#Section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5), [CT\_DynamicMenu](#Section_0e2c5a78e45c499a91ac41b57dc814a7), [CT\_SplitButton](#Section_67d1ceec030745c3b3601595f464792b)

Specifies the size of a control.

| Value | Meaning |
| --- | --- |
| normal | Specifies the normal control size. |
| large | Specifies the large control size. |

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_Size">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
3. <xsd:enumeration value="normal"/>
4. <xsd:enumeration value="large"/>
5. </xsd:restriction>
6. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_String

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_ControlBase](#Section_5e64f34110ac4f828071adc03f4c1ef5), [CT\_Control](#Section_acd87aa092d84ecb80f365a2f8c59215), [CT\_ControlCloneRegular](#Section_f98a33e590dc487db9832343459aade8), [CT\_ControlClone](#Section_fdf0a44938b04a0c917b7650ebfe8c2c), [CT\_Button](#Section_e0565d0e289c481f9cfe578665e307e0), [CT\_ButtonRegular](#Section_0545954069d64ab6be69f42dba1c0a3a), [CT\_ControlCloneQat](#Section_acf1d612610e4db58c23558d5723d611), [CT\_LabelControl](#Section_86e0533e3bd04b8cb6e26133994142f8), [CT\_VisibleButton](#Section_9465500c9cf54c16bdf498dfea90dd78), [CT\_ToggleButtonRegular](#Section_aebcf793f2254044bfa3dc67022520be), [CT\_ToggleButton](#Section_80ceabb68db747e5b7cbbb0aa91bbf98), [CT\_VisibleToggleButton](#Section_2cb3c392801a4f25905ca95e1e72bed2), [CT\_CheckBox](#Section_2a06f3cf7cff46a09d0b663d8ad4b739), [CT\_EditBox](#Section_80932ffaa0cb44f5810a70d83a6c1f27), [CT\_Item](#Section_2763b73a594541a1abe4fedc012d674a), [CT\_ComboBox](#Section_e2f5febc09794ed7ac733a7aea6406a3), [CT\_DropDownRegular](#Section_9b7bf2c9d2b443c790b07bdea01e96c4), [CT\_GalleryRegular](#Section_6d4a93c481d64cd49837c7e1f4de2d1f), [CT\_Gallery](#Section_2808011166474dfbab1dfb6f8dd2e749), [CT\_MenuRegular](#Section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312), [CT\_MenuSeparator](#Section_8d51f952607f4418a5654de2d8fef0c4), [CT\_SplitButtonRegular](#Section_4ed1a596136841129adf6f804db37ec0), [CT\_DynamicMenuRegular](#Section_bec6bae40cbb417e9cf100a0f71abcd7), [CT\_SplitButtonRestricted](#Section_1a1a242f34c54e94be220ac6b29520a7), [CT\_SplitButtonBase](#Section_63513530f06544078245525b022bacc9), [CT\_MenuWithTitle](#Section_b784310002f840afada6911430129bba), [CT\_SplitButtonWithTitle](#Section_78c7d6b84a794ec8b074e78b4f61f50a), [CT\_Menu](#Section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5), [CT\_DynamicMenu](#Section_0e2c5a78e45c499a91ac41b57dc814a7), [CT\_SplitButton](#Section_67d1ceec030745c3b3601595f464792b), [CT\_Box](#Section_5271f8e0f31140f68e8b6d7b651ead6a), [CT\_ButtonGroup](#Section_e739348a3a614f388b2dafb8e15da991), [CT\_Separator](#Section_dfe24e1579a54283a04e317043258f24), [CT\_MenuSeparatorNoTitle](#Section_8983569a7e24487491cee09f9dec8571), [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b), [CT\_Tab](#Section_d450b278c88c4b0bae3fda75f8612320), [CT\_MenuRoot](#Section_b447f77206754607871c1bbec2f5e410), [CT\_BackstageButtonBase](#Section_1f3b9deb00e244a4a8426c64d595be94), [CT\_BackstageRegularButton](#Section_4f7f7ddd385445669cc97918cdad4386), [CT\_BackstageGroupButton](#Section_b49d60b36c13461d94d0670716ddb7be), [CT\_BackstageMenuButton](#Section_d36adaf1de1642edbcb2b4f1094d2ba2), [CT\_BackstageFastCommandButton](#Section_53f84b52b9904cfca7927f21ba657085), [CT\_BackstageCheckBoxBase](#Section_4c857b3f37c94e4ca282a97b2e4650f9), [CT\_BackstageCheckBox](#Section_e0a6405c548a4833a98c483217c473a5), [CT\_BackstageMenuCheckBox](#Section_0c860392efa74b1db2b28497d15bc336), [CT\_BackstageMenuToggleButton](#Section_e0949b9bba334e84a94324c57bfede4e), [CT\_BackstageEditBox](#Section_b2f464fa36c944bd85fa8a4d41c4b166), [CT\_BackstageDropDown](#Section_49e22c03d4a14a49a380e53c364a4983), [CT\_BackstageItem](#Section_3ddc95f90bf340418ff088f1cc3ee5a5), [CT\_RadioGroup](#Section_bfcd5bf450c347f085747f2f71bf3ceb), [CT\_BackstageComboBox](#Section_b519f7d095324e8cb25ce6fa2c93d976), [CT\_Hyperlink](#Section_002a4036baae4cd79ee43398d0c9fd31), [CT\_BackstageLabelControl](#Section_fba1bb9956b445da97ee90923dc92669), [CT\_BackstagePrimaryMenu](#Section_98b9cdcbf14f4a7b8741c7ea96e95b4c), [CT\_BackstageMenuGroup](#Section_57faf0bd5232408fbe4a947b9ee8cdac), [CT\_BackstageSubMenu](#Section_6d62683bc3714d1aba859da2e3f2c8af), [CT\_BackstageMenuBase](#Section_6f1a8a90e2d94e859e2421fa69490dd9), [CT\_ImageControl](#Section_2f4fe892a75140b7b11b160177e6f222), [CT\_GroupBox](#Section_12ed3ce14cee4df693af3f9af3af80e9), [CT\_LayoutContainer](#Section_b355ecc3d29e47d9b98a3bb57a7199b1), [CT\_BackstageGroup](#Section_b1f9ac6d41d1402ea90fe8ed2a24aa28), [CT\_HeaderGroup](#Section_3a6f5926f281451594b9cf2dd7317f20), [CT\_TaskGroup](#Section_e855001dd56c464a83e059b4e2401f70), [CT\_TaskGroupCategory](#Section_c870ad8fb5584b76a730889219d1ae9d), [CT\_TaskGroupTask](#Section_54c98881374e40a7b45a260c010fa503), [CT\_TaskFormGroup](#Section_8cbb3001b1664fef84ce1db1028696f5), [CT\_TaskFormGroupCategory](#Section_87798678c9d14a3caf0d212c89caddc8), [CT\_TaskFormGroupTask](#Section_b4b25a88d89a4078ae931818903baa97), [CT\_BackstageTab](#Section_819258aab46a4f83a38c9199e2123844)

Specifies a string with limited length.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_String">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
3. <xsd:minLength value="1"/>
4. <xsd:maxLength value="1024"/>
5. </xsd:restriction>
6. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_StringLength

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_EditBox](#Section_80932ffaa0cb44f5810a70d83a6c1f27), [CT\_ComboBox](#Section_e2f5febc09794ed7ac733a7aea6406a3), [CT\_BackstageEditBox](#Section_b2f464fa36c944bd85fa8a4d41c4b166)

Specifies the length of a string, in characters.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_StringLength">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:positiveInteger">
3. <xsd:minInclusive value="1"/>
4. <xsd:maxInclusive value="1024"/>
5. </xsd:restriction>
6. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_TaskSizes

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_TaskGroup](#Section_e855001dd56c464a83e059b4e2401f70), [CT\_TaskFormGroup](#Section_8cbb3001b1664fef84ce1db1028696f5)

Specifies the allowed sizes of the relevant control’s tasks.

| Value | Meaning |
| --- | --- |
| largeMediumSmall | Specifies that the tasks are of large, medium, or small size. |
| largeMedium | Specifies that the tasks are of large or medium size. |
| large | Specifies that the tasks are of large size. |
| mediumSmall | Specifies that the tasks are of medium or small size. |
| medium | Specifies that the tasks are of medium size. |
| small | Specifies that the tasks are of small size. |

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_TaskSizes">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
3. <xsd:enumeration value="largeMediumSmall"/>
4. <xsd:enumeration value="largeMedium"/>
5. <xsd:enumeration value="large"/>
6. <xsd:enumeration value="mediumSmall"/>
7. <xsd:enumeration value="medium"/>
8. <xsd:enumeration value="small"/>
9. </xsd:restriction>
10. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_UniqueID

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_Control](#Section_acd87aa092d84ecb80f365a2f8c59215), [CT\_Button](#Section_e0565d0e289c481f9cfe578665e307e0), [CT\_ButtonRegular](#Section_0545954069d64ab6be69f42dba1c0a3a), [CT\_LabelControl](#Section_86e0533e3bd04b8cb6e26133994142f8), [CT\_VisibleButton](#Section_9465500c9cf54c16bdf498dfea90dd78), [CT\_ToggleButtonRegular](#Section_aebcf793f2254044bfa3dc67022520be), [CT\_ToggleButton](#Section_80ceabb68db747e5b7cbbb0aa91bbf98), [CT\_VisibleToggleButton](#Section_2cb3c392801a4f25905ca95e1e72bed2), [CT\_CheckBox](#Section_2a06f3cf7cff46a09d0b663d8ad4b739), [CT\_EditBox](#Section_80932ffaa0cb44f5810a70d83a6c1f27), [CT\_Item](#Section_2763b73a594541a1abe4fedc012d674a), [CT\_ComboBox](#Section_e2f5febc09794ed7ac733a7aea6406a3), [CT\_DropDownRegular](#Section_9b7bf2c9d2b443c790b07bdea01e96c4), [CT\_GalleryRegular](#Section_6d4a93c481d64cd49837c7e1f4de2d1f), [CT\_Gallery](#Section_2808011166474dfbab1dfb6f8dd2e749), [CT\_MenuRegular](#Section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312), [CT\_MenuSeparator](#Section_8d51f952607f4418a5654de2d8fef0c4), [CT\_SplitButtonRegular](#Section_4ed1a596136841129adf6f804db37ec0), [CT\_DynamicMenuRegular](#Section_bec6bae40cbb417e9cf100a0f71abcd7), [CT\_SplitButtonRestricted](#Section_1a1a242f34c54e94be220ac6b29520a7), [CT\_SplitButtonBase](#Section_63513530f06544078245525b022bacc9), [CT\_MenuWithTitle](#Section_b784310002f840afada6911430129bba), [CT\_SplitButtonWithTitle](#Section_78c7d6b84a794ec8b074e78b4f61f50a), [CT\_Menu](#Section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5), [CT\_DynamicMenu](#Section_0e2c5a78e45c499a91ac41b57dc814a7), [CT\_SplitButton](#Section_67d1ceec030745c3b3601595f464792b), [CT\_Box](#Section_5271f8e0f31140f68e8b6d7b651ead6a), [CT\_ButtonGroup](#Section_e739348a3a614f388b2dafb8e15da991), [CT\_Separator](#Section_dfe24e1579a54283a04e317043258f24), [CT\_MenuSeparatorNoTitle](#Section_8983569a7e24487491cee09f9dec8571), [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b), [CT\_Tab](#Section_d450b278c88c4b0bae3fda75f8612320), [CT\_BackstageButtonBase](#Section_1f3b9deb00e244a4a8426c64d595be94), [CT\_BackstageRegularButton](#Section_4f7f7ddd385445669cc97918cdad4386), [CT\_BackstageGroupButton](#Section_b49d60b36c13461d94d0670716ddb7be), [CT\_BackstageMenuButton](#Section_d36adaf1de1642edbcb2b4f1094d2ba2), [CT\_BackstageFastCommandButton](#Section_53f84b52b9904cfca7927f21ba657085), [CT\_BackstageCheckBoxBase](#Section_4c857b3f37c94e4ca282a97b2e4650f9), [CT\_BackstageCheckBox](#Section_e0a6405c548a4833a98c483217c473a5), [CT\_BackstageMenuCheckBox](#Section_0c860392efa74b1db2b28497d15bc336), [CT\_BackstageMenuToggleButton](#Section_e0949b9bba334e84a94324c57bfede4e), [CT\_BackstageEditBox](#Section_b2f464fa36c944bd85fa8a4d41c4b166), [CT\_BackstageDropDown](#Section_49e22c03d4a14a49a380e53c364a4983), [CT\_BackstageItem](#Section_3ddc95f90bf340418ff088f1cc3ee5a5), [CT\_RadioGroup](#Section_bfcd5bf450c347f085747f2f71bf3ceb), [CT\_BackstageComboBox](#Section_b519f7d095324e8cb25ce6fa2c93d976), [CT\_Hyperlink](#Section_002a4036baae4cd79ee43398d0c9fd31), [CT\_BackstageLabelControl](#Section_fba1bb9956b445da97ee90923dc92669), [CT\_BackstagePrimaryMenu](#Section_98b9cdcbf14f4a7b8741c7ea96e95b4c), [CT\_BackstageMenuGroup](#Section_57faf0bd5232408fbe4a947b9ee8cdac), [CT\_BackstageSubMenu](#Section_6d62683bc3714d1aba859da2e3f2c8af), [CT\_BackstageMenuBase](#Section_6f1a8a90e2d94e859e2421fa69490dd9), [CT\_ImageControl](#Section_2f4fe892a75140b7b11b160177e6f222), [CT\_GroupBox](#Section_12ed3ce14cee4df693af3f9af3af80e9), [CT\_LayoutContainer](#Section_b355ecc3d29e47d9b98a3bb57a7199b1), [CT\_BackstageGroup](#Section_b1f9ac6d41d1402ea90fe8ed2a24aa28), [CT\_HeaderGroup](#Section_3a6f5926f281451594b9cf2dd7317f20), [CT\_TaskGroup](#Section_e855001dd56c464a83e059b4e2401f70), [CT\_TaskGroupCategory](#Section_c870ad8fb5584b76a730889219d1ae9d), [CT\_TaskGroupTask](#Section_54c98881374e40a7b45a260c010fa503), [CT\_TaskFormGroup](#Section_8cbb3001b1664fef84ce1db1028696f5), [CT\_TaskFormGroupCategory](#Section_87798678c9d14a3caf0d212c89caddc8), [CT\_TaskFormGroupTask](#Section_b4b25a88d89a4078ae931818903baa97), [CT\_BackstageTab](#Section_819258aab46a4f83a38c9199e2123844)

Specifies a custom control identifier. All custom control identifiers MUST be unique within this document.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_UniqueID">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:ID">
3. <xsd:minLength value="1"/>
4. <xsd:maxLength value="1024"/>
5. </xsd:restriction>
6. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

### ST\_Uri

*Target namespace:* http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui

*Referenced by:* [CT\_ControlBase](#Section_5e64f34110ac4f828071adc03f4c1ef5), [CT\_Control](#Section_acd87aa092d84ecb80f365a2f8c59215), [CT\_ControlCloneRegular](#Section_f98a33e590dc487db9832343459aade8), [CT\_ControlClone](#Section_fdf0a44938b04a0c917b7650ebfe8c2c), [CT\_Button](#Section_e0565d0e289c481f9cfe578665e307e0), [CT\_ButtonRegular](#Section_0545954069d64ab6be69f42dba1c0a3a), [CT\_ControlCloneQat](#Section_acf1d612610e4db58c23558d5723d611), [CT\_VisibleButton](#Section_9465500c9cf54c16bdf498dfea90dd78), [CT\_ToggleButtonRegular](#Section_aebcf793f2254044bfa3dc67022520be), [CT\_ToggleButton](#Section_80ceabb68db747e5b7cbbb0aa91bbf98), [CT\_VisibleToggleButton](#Section_2cb3c392801a4f25905ca95e1e72bed2), [CT\_EditBox](#Section_80932ffaa0cb44f5810a70d83a6c1f27), [CT\_Item](#Section_2763b73a594541a1abe4fedc012d674a), [CT\_ComboBox](#Section_e2f5febc09794ed7ac733a7aea6406a3), [CT\_DropDownRegular](#Section_9b7bf2c9d2b443c790b07bdea01e96c4), [CT\_GalleryRegular](#Section_6d4a93c481d64cd49837c7e1f4de2d1f), [CT\_Gallery](#Section_2808011166474dfbab1dfb6f8dd2e749), [CT\_MenuRegular](#Section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312), [CT\_DynamicMenuRegular](#Section_bec6bae40cbb417e9cf100a0f71abcd7), [CT\_SplitButtonBase](#Section_63513530f06544078245525b022bacc9), [CT\_MenuWithTitle](#Section_b784310002f840afada6911430129bba), [CT\_Menu](#Section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5), [CT\_DynamicMenu](#Section_0e2c5a78e45c499a91ac41b57dc814a7), [CT\_Group](#Section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b), [CT\_BackstageButtonBase](#Section_1f3b9deb00e244a4a8426c64d595be94), [CT\_BackstageRegularButton](#Section_4f7f7ddd385445669cc97918cdad4386), [CT\_BackstageGroupButton](#Section_b49d60b36c13461d94d0670716ddb7be), [CT\_BackstageMenuButton](#Section_d36adaf1de1642edbcb2b4f1094d2ba2), [CT\_BackstageFastCommandButton](#Section_53f84b52b9904cfca7927f21ba657085), [CT\_BackstageMenuToggleButton](#Section_e0949b9bba334e84a94324c57bfede4e), [CT\_Hyperlink](#Section_002a4036baae4cd79ee43398d0c9fd31), [CT\_BackstagePrimaryMenu](#Section_98b9cdcbf14f4a7b8741c7ea96e95b4c), [CT\_BackstageSubMenu](#Section_6d62683bc3714d1aba859da2e3f2c8af), [CT\_BackstageMenuBase](#Section_6f1a8a90e2d94e859e2421fa69490dd9), [CT\_ImageControl](#Section_2f4fe892a75140b7b11b160177e6f222), [CT\_TaskGroupTask](#Section_54c98881374e40a7b45a260c010fa503), [CT\_TaskFormGroupTask](#Section_b4b25a88d89a4078ae931818903baa97)

Specifies the identifier of an XML part that is related to the containing Custom UI document. The target part MUST contain an image file.

The following W3C XML Schema ([[XMLSCHEMA1/2]](https://go.microsoft.com/fwlink/?LinkId=90607) section 2.1) fragment specifies the contents of this simple type.

1. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_Uri">
2. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
3. <xsd:minLength value="1"/>
4. <xsd:maxLength value="1024"/>
5. </xsd:restriction>
6. </xsd:simpleType>

See section [5.1](#Section_daabc2cdb3f54d32909995d705f70f35) for the full W3C XML Schema ([XMLSCHEMA1/2] section 2.1).

# Structure Examples

The following sections provide examples of some of the structures specified in the preceding sections.

## Ribbon

The following shows an example of a [**ribbon**](#gt_24161a68-90a2-4ff2-b47b-538a3dd42098) customization.

1. <customUI xmlns="http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui">
2. <ribbon>
3. <tabs>
4. <tab idMso="TabHome"
5. visible="false" />
6. <tab id="customTab"
7. insertAfterMso="TabView"
8. label="Tab">
9. <group id="customGroup"
10. label="Group">
11. <button id="customButton"
12. label="Button"
13. imageMso="HappyFace"
14. size="large"
15. onAction="OnButtonClicked" />
16. <editBox id="customEditBox"
17. label="Edit Box"
18. onChange="OnEditBoxTextChanged" />
19. </group>
20. </tab>
21. </tabs>
22. </ribbon>
23. </customUI>

This example hides the built-in tab with identifier **TabHome** and creates a custom tab. The custom tab contains one group, which in turn contains a button and an edit box. The button is labeled **Button**, displays the built-in **HappyFace** icon, and calls the **OnButtonClicked** function when it is invoked. The edit box is labeled **Edit Box** and calls the **OnEditBoxTextChanged** function when text is entered.

## Context Menu

The following shows an example of a context menu customization.

1. <customUI xmlns="http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui">
2. <contextMenus>
3. <contextMenu idMso="ContextMenuText">
4. <control idMso="Cut"
5. visible="false" />
6. <control idMso="Copy"
7. visible="false" />
8. <button id="customButton"
9. label="Click Me"
10. getImage="LoadCustomImage"
11. onAction="OnButtonClicked" />
12. <toggleButton id="customToggleButton"
13. label="Toggle Me"
14. getImage="LoadCustomImage"
15. onAction="OnButtonToggled" />
16. </contextMenu>
17. </contextMenus>
18. </customUI>

This example customizes the built-in context menu with identifier **ContextMenuText**. It hides the two built-in controls with identifiers "Cut" and "Copy". It also adds a button and a toggle button with labels **Click Me** and **Toggle Me**, respectively. The icons for these controls are loaded by using the **LoadCustomImage** callback function. The **OnButtonClicked** callback function is called when the button control is invoked, and the **OnButtonToggled** callback function is called when the toggle button is switched.

## Backstage

The following shows an example of a [**Backstage**](#gt_c538f3c3-d6fd-4681-b7b8-e3642ad8324a) customization.

1. <customUI xmlns="http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui">
2. <backstage>
3. <tab id="customTab"
4. label="Custom Tab">
5. <firstColumn>
6. <group id="customGroup"
7. label="Custom Group">
8. <primaryItem>
9. <menu id="customMenu"
10. imageMso="HappyFace"
11. label="Actions">
12. <menuGroup id="menuGroup1">
13. <button id="button1"
14. imageMso="Bold"
15. label="Action 1"
16. onAction="OnButtonClicked" />
17. <button id="button2"
18. imageMso="Italic"
19. label="Action 2"
20. onAction="OnButtonClicked" />
21. </menuGroup>
22. </menu>
23. </primaryItem>
24. <topItems>
25. <radioGroup id="radioGroup1"
26. label="Choose Color:"
27. onAction="OnRadioButtonSelected">
28. <radioButton id="radioButton1"
29. label="Red" />
30. <radioButton id="radioButton2"
31. label="Green" />
32. <radioButton id="radioButton3"
33. label="Blue" />
34. </radioGroup>
35. </topItems>
36. </group>
37. </firstColumn>
38. </tab>
39. </backstage>
40. </customUI>

This example creates a custom tab within the Backstage labeled **Custom Tab**. The tab contains one group, which in turn contains a menu and a radio group. The menu contains two button controls labeled **Action 1** and **Action 2**. The **OnButtonClicked** callback function is called when the buttons are invoked. The radio group displays three radio button controls labeled **Red**, **Green**, and **Blue**. The **OnRadioButtonSelected** callback function is called when a radio button is invoked.

# Security

## Security Considerations for Implementers

None.

## Index of Security Fields

None.

# Appendix A: Full XML Schemas

## http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui Schema

1. <xsd:schema xmlns:xsd="http://www.w3.org/2001/XMLSchema" version="1.0" targetNamespace="http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui" xmlns="http://schemas.microsoft.com/office/2009/07/customui" elementFormDefault="qualified" attributeFormDefault="unqualified">
2. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_QID">
3. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:QName">
4. <xsd:minLength value="1"/>
5. <xsd:maxLength value="1024"/>
6. </xsd:restriction>
7. </xsd:simpleType>
8. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_ID">
9. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:NCName">
10. <xsd:minLength value="1"/>
11. <xsd:maxLength value="1024"/>
12. </xsd:restriction>
13. </xsd:simpleType>
14. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_UniqueID">
15. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:ID">
16. <xsd:minLength value="1"/>
17. <xsd:maxLength value="1024"/>
18. </xsd:restriction>
19. </xsd:simpleType>
20. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_Delegate">
21. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
22. <xsd:minLength value="1"/>
23. <xsd:maxLength value="1024"/>
24. </xsd:restriction>
25. </xsd:simpleType>
26. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_StringLength">
27. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:positiveInteger">
28. <xsd:minInclusive value="1"/>
29. <xsd:maxInclusive value="1024"/>
30. </xsd:restriction>
31. </xsd:simpleType>
32. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_GalleryRowColumnCount">
33. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:positiveInteger">
34. <xsd:minInclusive value="1"/>
35. <xsd:maxInclusive value="1024"/>
36. </xsd:restriction>
37. </xsd:simpleType>
38. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_GalleryItemWidthHeight">
39. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:positiveInteger">
40. <xsd:minInclusive value="1"/>
41. <xsd:maxInclusive value="4096"/>
42. </xsd:restriction>
43. </xsd:simpleType>
44. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_GalleryShowInRibbon">
45. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
46. <xsd:enumeration value="false"/>
47. <xsd:enumeration value="0"/>
48. </xsd:restriction>
49. </xsd:simpleType>
50. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_String">
51. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
52. <xsd:minLength value="1"/>
53. <xsd:maxLength value="1024"/>
54. </xsd:restriction>
55. </xsd:simpleType>
56. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_LongString">
57. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
58. <xsd:minLength value="1"/>
59. <xsd:maxLength value="4096"/>
60. </xsd:restriction>
61. </xsd:simpleType>
62. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_Uri">
63. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
64. <xsd:minLength value="1"/>
65. <xsd:maxLength value="1024"/>
66. </xsd:restriction>
67. </xsd:simpleType>
68. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_Size">
69. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
70. <xsd:enumeration value="normal"/>
71. <xsd:enumeration value="large"/>
72. </xsd:restriction>
73. </xsd:simpleType>
74. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_ItemSize">
75. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
76. <xsd:enumeration value="normal"/>
77. <xsd:enumeration value="large"/>
78. </xsd:restriction>
79. </xsd:simpleType>
80. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_BoxStyle">
81. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
82. <xsd:enumeration value="horizontal"/>
83. <xsd:enumeration value="vertical"/>
84. </xsd:restriction>
85. </xsd:simpleType>
86. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_Keytip">
87. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:token">
88. <xsd:minLength value="1"/>
89. <xsd:maxLength value="3"/>
90. <xsd:whiteSpace value="collapse"/>
91. </xsd:restriction>
92. </xsd:simpleType>
93. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_TaskSizes">
94. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
95. <xsd:enumeration value="largeMediumSmall"/>
96. <xsd:enumeration value="largeMedium"/>
97. <xsd:enumeration value="large"/>
98. <xsd:enumeration value="mediumSmall"/>
99. <xsd:enumeration value="medium"/>
100. <xsd:enumeration value="small"/>
101. </xsd:restriction>
102. </xsd:simpleType>
103. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_IDCustom">
104. <xsd:attribute name="id" type="ST\_UniqueID" use="optional"/>
105. <xsd:attribute name="idQ" type="ST\_QID" use="optional"/>
106. <xsd:attribute name="tag" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
107. </xsd:attributeGroup>
108. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_IDMso">
109. <xsd:attribute name="idMso" type="ST\_ID" use="optional"/>
110. </xsd:attributeGroup>
111. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_Title">
112. <xsd:attribute name="title" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
113. <xsd:attribute name="getTitle" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
114. </xsd:attributeGroup>
115. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_IDAttributes">
116. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
117. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDMso"/>
118. </xsd:attributeGroup>
119. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_Image">
120. <xsd:attribute name="image" type="ST\_Uri" use="optional"/>
121. <xsd:attribute name="imageMso" type="ST\_ID" use="optional"/>
122. <xsd:attribute name="getImage" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
123. </xsd:attributeGroup>
124. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_CommonAttributes">
125. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
126. </xsd:attributeGroup>
127. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_PositionAttributes">
128. <xsd:attribute name="insertAfterMso" type="ST\_ID" use="optional"/>
129. <xsd:attribute name="insertBeforeMso" type="ST\_ID" use="optional"/>
130. <xsd:attribute name="insertAfterQ" type="ST\_QID" use="optional"/>
131. <xsd:attribute name="insertBeforeQ" type="ST\_QID" use="optional"/>
132. </xsd:attributeGroup>
133. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_Enabled">
134. <xsd:attribute name="enabled" type="xsd:boolean" use="optional"/>
135. <xsd:attribute name="getEnabled" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
136. </xsd:attributeGroup>
137. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_Visible">
138. <xsd:attribute name="visible" type="xsd:boolean" use="optional"/>
139. <xsd:attribute name="getVisible" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
140. </xsd:attributeGroup>
141. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_Label">
142. <xsd:attribute name="label" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
143. <xsd:attribute name="getLabel" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
144. </xsd:attributeGroup>
145. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_Keytip">
146. <xsd:attribute name="keytip" type="ST\_Keytip" use="optional"/>
147. <xsd:attribute name="getKeytip" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
148. </xsd:attributeGroup>
149. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_Screentip">
150. <xsd:attribute name="screentip" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
151. <xsd:attribute name="getScreentip" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
152. <xsd:attribute name="supertip" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
153. <xsd:attribute name="getSupertip" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
154. </xsd:attributeGroup>
155. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_Description">
156. <xsd:attribute name="description" type="ST\_LongString" use="optional"/>
157. <xsd:attribute name="getDescription" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
158. </xsd:attributeGroup>
159. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_AltText">
160. <xsd:attribute name="altText" type="ST\_LongString" use="optional"/>
161. <xsd:attribute name="getAltText" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
162. </xsd:attributeGroup>
163. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_ShowLabel">
164. <xsd:attribute name="showLabel" type="xsd:boolean" use="optional"/>
165. <xsd:attribute name="getShowLabel" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
166. </xsd:attributeGroup>
167. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_HelperText">
168. <xsd:attribute name="helperText" type="ST\_LongString" use="optional"/>
169. <xsd:attribute name="getHelperText" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
170. </xsd:attributeGroup>
171. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_UIAttributes">
172. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_CommonAttributes"/>
173. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
174. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
175. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
176. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
177. </xsd:attributeGroup>
178. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_ItemAttributes">
179. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
180. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Screentip"/>
181. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_UIAttributes"/>
182. </xsd:attributeGroup>
183. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_ControlAttributes">
184. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_ItemAttributes"/>
185. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_ShowLabel"/>
186. <xsd:attribute name="showImage" type="xsd:boolean" use="optional"/>
187. <xsd:attribute name="getShowImage" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
188. </xsd:attributeGroup>
189. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_Action">
190. <xsd:attribute name="onAction" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
191. </xsd:attributeGroup>
192. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_Pressed">
193. <xsd:attribute name="getPressed" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
194. </xsd:attributeGroup>
195. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_Definitive">
196. <xsd:attribute name="isDefinitive" type="xsd:boolean" use="optional"/>
197. </xsd:attributeGroup>
198. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_SizeAttributes">
199. <xsd:attribute name="size" type="ST\_Size" use="optional"/>
200. <xsd:attribute name="getSize" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
201. </xsd:attributeGroup>
202. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_DropDownAttributes">
203. <xsd:attribute name="showItemImage" type="xsd:boolean" use="optional"/>
204. <xsd:attribute name="getItemCount" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
205. <xsd:attribute name="getItemLabel" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
206. <xsd:attribute name="getItemScreentip" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
207. <xsd:attribute name="getItemSupertip" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
208. <xsd:attribute name="getItemImage" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
209. <xsd:attribute name="getItemID" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
210. <xsd:attribute name="sizeString" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
211. </xsd:attributeGroup>
212. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_GetContentAttributes">
213. <xsd:attribute name="getContent" type="ST\_Delegate" use="required"/>
214. </xsd:attributeGroup>
215. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_DynamicContentAttributes">
216. <xsd:attribute name="invalidateContentOnDrop" type="xsd:boolean" use="optional"/>
217. </xsd:attributeGroup>
218. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_alignLabel">
219. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
220. <xsd:enumeration value="topLeft"/>
221. <xsd:enumeration value="top"/>
222. <xsd:enumeration value="topRight"/>
223. <xsd:enumeration value="left"/>
224. <xsd:enumeration value="center"/>
225. <xsd:enumeration value="right"/>
226. <xsd:enumeration value="bottomLeft"/>
227. <xsd:enumeration value="bottom"/>
228. <xsd:enumeration value="bottomRight"/>
229. </xsd:restriction>
230. </xsd:simpleType>
231. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_AlignAttributes">
232. <xsd:attribute name="alignLabel" use="optional" type="ST\_alignLabel"/>
233. </xsd:attributeGroup>
234. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_expand">
235. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
236. <xsd:enumeration value="horizontal"/>
237. <xsd:enumeration value="vertical"/>
238. <xsd:enumeration value="both"/>
239. <xsd:enumeration value="neither"/>
240. </xsd:restriction>
241. </xsd:simpleType>
242. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_Expand">
243. <xsd:attribute name="expand" use="optional" type="ST\_expand"/>
244. </xsd:attributeGroup>
245. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_style">
246. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
247. <xsd:enumeration value="normal"/>
248. <xsd:enumeration value="warning"/>
249. <xsd:enumeration value="error"/>
250. </xsd:restriction>
251. </xsd:simpleType>
252. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_GroupStyle">
253. <xsd:attribute name="style" use="optional" type="ST\_style"/>
254. <xsd:attribute name="getStyle" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
255. </xsd:attributeGroup>
256. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_style1">
257. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
258. <xsd:enumeration value="normal"/>
259. <xsd:enumeration value="borderless"/>
260. <xsd:enumeration value="large"/>
261. </xsd:restriction>
262. </xsd:simpleType>
263. <xsd:attributeGroup name="AG\_ButtonStyle">
264. <xsd:attribute name="style" use="optional" type="ST\_style1"/>
265. </xsd:attributeGroup>
266. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Command" mixed="false">
267. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Action"/>
268. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
269. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDMso"/>
270. </xsd:complexType>
271. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ControlBase">
272. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_ControlAttributes"/>
273. </xsd:complexType>
274. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Control">
275. <xsd:complexContent>
276. <xsd:extension base="CT\_ControlBase">
277. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
278. </xsd:extension>
279. </xsd:complexContent>
280. </xsd:complexType>
281. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ControlCloneRegular">
282. <xsd:complexContent>
283. <xsd:restriction base="CT\_Control">
284. <xsd:attribute name="id" use="prohibited"/>
285. </xsd:restriction>
286. </xsd:complexContent>
287. </xsd:complexType>
288. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ControlClone">
289. <xsd:complexContent>
290. <xsd:restriction base="CT\_Button">
291. <xsd:attribute name="id" use="prohibited"/>
292. <xsd:attribute name="onAction" use="prohibited"/>
293. </xsd:restriction>
294. </xsd:complexContent>
295. </xsd:complexType>
296. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ControlCloneQat">
297. <xsd:complexContent>
298. <xsd:extension base="CT\_ControlBase">
299. <xsd:attribute name="id" type="ST\_ID" use="optional"/>
300. <xsd:attribute name="idQ" type="ST\_QID" use="optional"/>
301. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDMso"/>
302. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
303. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_SizeAttributes"/>
304. </xsd:extension>
305. </xsd:complexContent>
306. </xsd:complexType>
307. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_LabelControl">
308. <xsd:complexContent>
309. <xsd:restriction base="CT\_Control">
310. <xsd:attribute name="image" use="prohibited"/>
311. <xsd:attribute name="imageMso" use="prohibited"/>
312. <xsd:attribute name="getImage" use="prohibited"/>
313. <xsd:attribute name="keytip" use="prohibited"/>
314. <xsd:attribute name="getKeytip" use="prohibited"/>
315. <xsd:attribute name="showImage" use="prohibited"/>
316. <xsd:attribute name="getShowImage" use="prohibited"/>
317. </xsd:restriction>
318. </xsd:complexContent>
319. </xsd:complexType>
320. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ButtonRegular">
321. <xsd:complexContent>
322. <xsd:extension base="CT\_Control">
323. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Action"/>
324. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
325. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
326. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
327. </xsd:extension>
328. </xsd:complexContent>
329. </xsd:complexType>
330. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Button">
331. <xsd:complexContent>
332. <xsd:extension base="CT\_ButtonRegular">
333. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_SizeAttributes"/>
334. </xsd:extension>
335. </xsd:complexContent>
336. </xsd:complexType>
337. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_VisibleButton">
338. <xsd:complexContent>
339. <xsd:restriction base="CT\_ButtonRegular">
340. <xsd:attribute name="visible" use="prohibited"/>
341. <xsd:attribute name="getVisible" use="prohibited"/>
342. </xsd:restriction>
343. </xsd:complexContent>
344. </xsd:complexType>
345. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ToggleButtonRegular">
346. <xsd:complexContent>
347. <xsd:extension base="CT\_ButtonRegular">
348. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Pressed"/>
349. </xsd:extension>
350. </xsd:complexContent>
351. </xsd:complexType>
352. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ToggleButton">
353. <xsd:complexContent>
354. <xsd:extension base="CT\_ToggleButtonRegular">
355. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_SizeAttributes"/>
356. </xsd:extension>
357. </xsd:complexContent>
358. </xsd:complexType>
359. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_VisibleToggleButton">
360. <xsd:complexContent>
361. <xsd:restriction base="CT\_ToggleButtonRegular">
362. <xsd:attribute name="visible" use="prohibited"/>
363. <xsd:attribute name="getVisible" use="prohibited"/>
364. </xsd:restriction>
365. </xsd:complexContent>
366. </xsd:complexType>
367. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_CheckBox">
368. <xsd:complexContent>
369. <xsd:restriction base="CT\_ToggleButtonRegular">
370. <xsd:attribute name="image" use="prohibited"/>
371. <xsd:attribute name="imageMso" use="prohibited"/>
372. <xsd:attribute name="getImage" use="prohibited"/>
373. <xsd:attribute name="showImage" use="prohibited"/>
374. <xsd:attribute name="getShowImage" use="prohibited"/>
375. <xsd:attribute name="showLabel" use="prohibited"/>
376. <xsd:attribute name="getShowLabel" use="prohibited"/>
377. </xsd:restriction>
378. </xsd:complexContent>
379. </xsd:complexType>
380. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_EditBox">
381. <xsd:complexContent>
382. <xsd:extension base="CT\_Control">
383. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
384. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
385. <xsd:attribute name="maxLength" type="ST\_StringLength" use="optional"/>
386. <xsd:attribute name="getText" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
387. <xsd:attribute name="onChange" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
388. <xsd:attribute name="sizeString" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
389. </xsd:extension>
390. </xsd:complexContent>
391. </xsd:complexType>
392. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Item">
393. <xsd:attribute name="id" type="ST\_UniqueID" use="optional"/>
394. <xsd:attribute name="label" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
395. <xsd:attribute name="image" type="ST\_Uri" use="optional"/>
396. <xsd:attribute name="imageMso" type="ST\_ID" use="optional"/>
397. <xsd:attribute name="screentip" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
398. <xsd:attribute name="supertip" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
399. </xsd:complexType>
400. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ComboBox">
401. <xsd:complexContent>
402. <xsd:extension base="CT\_EditBox">
403. <xsd:sequence>
404. <xsd:element name="item" type="CT\_Item" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
405. </xsd:sequence>
406. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_DropDownAttributes"/>
407. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_DynamicContentAttributes"/>
408. </xsd:extension>
409. </xsd:complexContent>
410. </xsd:complexType>
411. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_DropDownRegular">
412. <xsd:complexContent>
413. <xsd:extension base="CT\_Control">
414. <xsd:sequence>
415. <xsd:element name="item" type="CT\_Item" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
416. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_ButtonRegular" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="16"/>
417. </xsd:sequence>
418. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Action"/>
419. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
420. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
421. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_DropDownAttributes"/>
422. <xsd:attribute name="getSelectedItemID" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
423. <xsd:attribute name="getSelectedItemIndex" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
424. <xsd:attribute name="showItemLabel" type="xsd:boolean" use="optional"/>
425. </xsd:extension>
426. </xsd:complexContent>
427. </xsd:complexType>
428. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_GalleryRegular">
429. <xsd:complexContent>
430. <xsd:extension base="CT\_DropDownRegular">
431. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
432. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_DynamicContentAttributes"/>
433. <xsd:attribute name="columns" type="ST\_GalleryRowColumnCount" use="optional"/>
434. <xsd:attribute name="rows" type="ST\_GalleryRowColumnCount" use="optional"/>
435. <xsd:attribute name="itemWidth" type="ST\_GalleryItemWidthHeight" use="optional"/>
436. <xsd:attribute name="itemHeight" type="ST\_GalleryItemWidthHeight" use="optional"/>
437. <xsd:attribute name="getItemWidth" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
438. <xsd:attribute name="getItemHeight" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
439. <xsd:attribute name="showItemLabel" type="xsd:boolean" use="optional"/>
440. <xsd:attribute name="showInRibbon" type="ST\_GalleryShowInRibbon" use="optional"/>
441. </xsd:extension>
442. </xsd:complexContent>
443. </xsd:complexType>
444. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Gallery">
445. <xsd:complexContent>
446. <xsd:extension base="CT\_GalleryRegular">
447. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_SizeAttributes"/>
448. </xsd:extension>
449. </xsd:complexContent>
450. </xsd:complexType>
451. <xsd:group name="EG\_MenuControlsBase">
452. <xsd:choice>
453. <xsd:element name="control" type="CT\_ControlCloneRegular"/>
454. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_ButtonRegular"/>
455. <xsd:element name="checkBox" type="CT\_CheckBox"/>
456. <xsd:element name="gallery" type="CT\_GalleryRegular"/>
457. <xsd:element name="toggleButton" type="CT\_ToggleButtonRegular"/>
458. <xsd:element name="menuSeparator" type="CT\_MenuSeparator"/>
459. </xsd:choice>
460. </xsd:group>
461. <xsd:group name="EG\_MenuOrSplitButtonRegular">
462. <xsd:choice>
463. <xsd:element name="splitButton" type="CT\_SplitButtonRegular"/>
464. <xsd:element name="menu" type="CT\_MenuRegular"/>
465. <xsd:element name="dynamicMenu" type="CT\_DynamicMenuRegular"/>
466. </xsd:choice>
467. </xsd:group>
468. <xsd:group name="EG\_MenuOrSplitButtonWithTitle">
469. <xsd:choice>
470. <xsd:element name="splitButton" type="CT\_SplitButtonWithTitle"/>
471. <xsd:element name="menu" type="CT\_MenuWithTitle"/>
472. <xsd:element name="dynamicMenu" type="CT\_DynamicMenuRegular"/>
473. </xsd:choice>
474. </xsd:group>
475. <xsd:group name="EG\_ContextMenuControls">
476. <xsd:choice>
477. <xsd:element name="control" type="CT\_ControlCloneRegular"/>
478. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_ButtonRegular"/>
479. <xsd:element name="checkBox" type="CT\_CheckBox"/>
480. <xsd:element name="gallery" type="CT\_GalleryRegular"/>
481. <xsd:element name="toggleButton" type="CT\_ToggleButtonRegular"/>
482. <xsd:element name="splitButton" type="CT\_SplitButtonRegular"/>
483. <xsd:element name="menu" type="CT\_MenuRegular"/>
484. <xsd:element name="dynamicMenu" type="CT\_DynamicMenuRegular"/>
485. <xsd:element name="menuSeparator" type="CT\_MenuSeparatorNoTitle"/>
486. </xsd:choice>
487. </xsd:group>
488. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_MenuRegular">
489. <xsd:complexContent>
490. <xsd:extension base="CT\_ControlBase">
491. <xsd:sequence>
492. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
493. <xsd:group ref="EG\_MenuControlsBase"/>
494. <xsd:group ref="EG\_MenuOrSplitButtonRegular"/>
495. </xsd:choice>
496. </xsd:sequence>
497. <xsd:attribute name="itemSize" type="ST\_ItemSize" use="optional"/>
498. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
499. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
500. </xsd:extension>
501. </xsd:complexContent>
502. </xsd:complexType>
503. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_DynamicMenuRegular">
504. <xsd:complexContent>
505. <xsd:extension base="CT\_ControlBase">
506. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
507. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
508. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_GetContentAttributes"/>
509. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_DynamicContentAttributes"/>
510. </xsd:extension>
511. </xsd:complexContent>
512. </xsd:complexType>
513. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_MenuWithTitle">
514. <xsd:complexContent>
515. <xsd:extension base="CT\_ControlBase">
516. <xsd:sequence>
517. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
518. <xsd:group ref="EG\_MenuControlsBase"/>
519. <xsd:group ref="EG\_MenuOrSplitButtonWithTitle"/>
520. </xsd:choice>
521. </xsd:sequence>
522. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
523. <xsd:attribute name="itemSize" type="ST\_ItemSize" use="optional"/>
524. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Title"/>
525. </xsd:extension>
526. </xsd:complexContent>
527. </xsd:complexType>
528. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Menu">
529. <xsd:complexContent>
530. <xsd:extension base="CT\_MenuRegular">
531. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_SizeAttributes"/>
532. <xsd:attribute name="itemSize" type="ST\_ItemSize" use="optional"/>
533. </xsd:extension>
534. </xsd:complexContent>
535. </xsd:complexType>
536. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_DynamicMenu">
537. <xsd:complexContent>
538. <xsd:extension base="CT\_DynamicMenuRegular">
539. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_SizeAttributes"/>
540. </xsd:extension>
541. </xsd:complexContent>
542. </xsd:complexType>
543. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_SplitButtonBase">
544. <xsd:complexContent>
545. <xsd:extension base="CT\_Control">
546. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
547. </xsd:extension>
548. </xsd:complexContent>
549. </xsd:complexType>
550. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_SplitButtonRestricted">
551. <xsd:complexContent>
552. <xsd:restriction base="CT\_SplitButtonBase">
553. <xsd:attribute name="label" use="prohibited"/>
554. <xsd:attribute name="getLabel" use="prohibited"/>
555. <xsd:attribute name="screentip" use="prohibited"/>
556. <xsd:attribute name="getScreentip" use="prohibited"/>
557. <xsd:attribute name="supertip" use="prohibited"/>
558. <xsd:attribute name="getSupertip" use="prohibited"/>
559. <xsd:attribute name="image" use="prohibited"/>
560. <xsd:attribute name="imageMso" use="prohibited"/>
561. <xsd:attribute name="getImage" use="prohibited"/>
562. <xsd:attribute name="showImage" use="prohibited"/>
563. <xsd:attribute name="getShowImage" use="prohibited"/>
564. </xsd:restriction>
565. </xsd:complexContent>
566. </xsd:complexType>
567. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_SplitButtonRegular">
568. <xsd:complexContent>
569. <xsd:extension base="CT\_SplitButtonRestricted">
570. <xsd:sequence minOccurs="0">
571. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0">
572. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_VisibleButton"/>
573. <xsd:element name="toggleButton" type="CT\_VisibleToggleButton"/>
574. </xsd:choice>
575. <xsd:element name="menu" type="CT\_MenuRegular"/>
576. </xsd:sequence>
577. </xsd:extension>
578. </xsd:complexContent>
579. </xsd:complexType>
580. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_SplitButtonWithTitle">
581. <xsd:complexContent>
582. <xsd:extension base="CT\_SplitButtonRestricted">
583. <xsd:sequence minOccurs="0">
584. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0">
585. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_VisibleButton"/>
586. <xsd:element name="toggleButton" type="CT\_VisibleToggleButton"/>
587. </xsd:choice>
588. <xsd:element name="menu" type="CT\_MenuWithTitle"/>
589. </xsd:sequence>
590. </xsd:extension>
591. </xsd:complexContent>
592. </xsd:complexType>
593. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_SplitButton">
594. <xsd:complexContent>
595. <xsd:extension base="CT\_SplitButtonRegular">
596. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_SizeAttributes"/>
597. </xsd:extension>
598. </xsd:complexContent>
599. </xsd:complexType>
600. <xsd:group name="EG\_Controls">
601. <xsd:choice>
602. <xsd:element name="control" type="CT\_ControlClone"/>
603. <xsd:element name="labelControl" type="CT\_LabelControl"/>
604. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_Button"/>
605. <xsd:element name="toggleButton" type="CT\_ToggleButton"/>
606. <xsd:element name="checkBox" type="CT\_CheckBox"/>
607. <xsd:element name="editBox" type="CT\_EditBox"/>
608. <xsd:element name="comboBox" type="CT\_ComboBox"/>
609. <xsd:element name="dropDown" type="CT\_DropDownRegular"/>
610. <xsd:element name="gallery" type="CT\_Gallery"/>
611. <xsd:element name="menu" type="CT\_Menu"/>
612. <xsd:element name="dynamicMenu" type="CT\_DynamicMenu"/>
613. <xsd:element name="splitButton" type="CT\_SplitButton"/>
614. <xsd:element name="box" type="CT\_Box"/>
615. <xsd:element name="buttonGroup" type="CT\_ButtonGroup"/>
616. </xsd:choice>
617. </xsd:group>
618. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_DialogLauncher">
619. <xsd:sequence>
620. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_ButtonRegular" minOccurs="1" maxOccurs="1"/>
621. </xsd:sequence>
622. </xsd:complexType>
623. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Box">
624. <xsd:group ref="EG\_Controls" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
625. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
626. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
627. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
628. <xsd:attribute name="boxStyle" type="ST\_BoxStyle" use="optional"/>
629. </xsd:complexType>
630. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Separator">
631. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
632. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
633. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
634. </xsd:complexType>
635. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_MenuSeparator">
636. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
637. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
638. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Title"/>
639. </xsd:complexType>
640. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_MenuSeparatorNoTitle">
641. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
642. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
643. </xsd:complexType>
644. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ButtonGroup">
645. <xsd:sequence>
646. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
647. <xsd:element name="control" type="CT\_ControlCloneRegular"/>
648. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_ButtonRegular"/>
649. <xsd:element name="toggleButton" type="CT\_ToggleButtonRegular"/>
650. <xsd:element name="gallery" type="CT\_GalleryRegular"/>
651. <xsd:element name="menu" type="CT\_MenuRegular"/>
652. <xsd:element name="dynamicMenu" type="CT\_DynamicMenuRegular"/>
653. <xsd:element name="splitButton" type="CT\_SplitButtonRegular"/>
654. <xsd:element name="separator" type="CT\_Separator"/>
655. </xsd:choice>
656. </xsd:sequence>
657. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
658. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
659. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
660. </xsd:complexType>
661. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Group">
662. <xsd:sequence>
663. <xsd:sequence>
664. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
665. <xsd:group ref="EG\_Controls"/>
666. <xsd:element name="separator" type="CT\_Separator"/>
667. </xsd:choice>
668. </xsd:sequence>
669. <xsd:element name="dialogBoxLauncher" type="CT\_DialogLauncher" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
670. </xsd:sequence>
671. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
672. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
673. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
674. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
675. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Screentip"/>
676. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
677. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
678. <xsd:attribute name="autoScale" type="xsd:boolean" use="optional"/>
679. <xsd:attribute name="centerVertically" type="xsd:boolean" use="optional"/>
680. </xsd:complexType>
681. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Tab">
682. <xsd:sequence>
683. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="100">
684. <xsd:element name="group" type="CT\_Group"/>
685. </xsd:choice>
686. </xsd:sequence>
687. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
688. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
689. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
690. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
691. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
692. </xsd:complexType>
693. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_QatItems">
694. <xsd:sequence>
695. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
696. <xsd:element name="control" type="CT\_ControlCloneQat"/>
697. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_ButtonRegular"/>
698. <xsd:element name="separator" type="CT\_Separator"/>
699. </xsd:choice>
700. </xsd:sequence>
701. </xsd:complexType>
702. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Qat">
703. <xsd:sequence>
704. <xsd:element name="sharedControls" type="CT\_QatItems" minOccurs="0"/>
705. <xsd:element name="documentControls" type="CT\_QatItems" minOccurs="0"/>
706. </xsd:sequence>
707. </xsd:complexType>
708. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Tabs">
709. <xsd:sequence>
710. <xsd:element name="tab" type="CT\_Tab" minOccurs="1" maxOccurs="100"/>
711. </xsd:sequence>
712. </xsd:complexType>
713. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_TabSet">
714. <xsd:sequence>
715. <xsd:element name="tab" type="CT\_Tab" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="50"/>
716. </xsd:sequence>
717. <xsd:attribute name="idMso" type="ST\_ID" use="required"/>
718. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
719. </xsd:complexType>
720. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ContextualTabs">
721. <xsd:sequence>
722. <xsd:element name="tabSet" type="CT\_TabSet" minOccurs="1" maxOccurs="100"/>
723. </xsd:sequence>
724. </xsd:complexType>
725. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ContextMenu">
726. <xsd:sequence>
727. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
728. <xsd:group ref="EG\_ContextMenuControls"/>
729. </xsd:choice>
730. </xsd:sequence>
731. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDMso"/>
732. </xsd:complexType>
733. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Commands">
734. <xsd:sequence>
735. <xsd:element name="command" type="CT\_Command" minOccurs="1" maxOccurs="5000"/>
736. </xsd:sequence>
737. </xsd:complexType>
738. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Ribbon">
739. <xsd:all>
740. <xsd:element name="qat" type="CT\_Qat" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1">
741. <xsd:unique name="qatControls">
742. <xsd:selector xpath="\*/\*"/>
743. <xsd:field xpath="@id"/>
744. </xsd:unique>
745. </xsd:element>
746. <xsd:element name="tabs" type="CT\_Tabs" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
747. <xsd:element name="contextualTabs" type="CT\_ContextualTabs" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
748. </xsd:all>
749. <xsd:attribute name="startFromScratch" type="xsd:boolean" use="optional"/>
750. </xsd:complexType>
751. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ContextMenus">
752. <xsd:sequence>
753. <xsd:element name="contextMenu" type="CT\_ContextMenu" minOccurs="1" maxOccurs="1000"/>
754. </xsd:sequence>
755. </xsd:complexType>
756. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_MenuRoot">
757. <xsd:sequence>
758. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
759. <xsd:group ref="EG\_MenuControlsBase"/>
760. <xsd:group ref="EG\_MenuOrSplitButtonRegular"/>
761. </xsd:choice>
762. </xsd:sequence>
763. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Title"/>
764. <xsd:attribute name="itemSize" type="ST\_ItemSize" use="optional"/>
765. </xsd:complexType>
766. <xsd:element name="menu" type="CT\_MenuRoot"/>
767. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageButtonBase">
768. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
769. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Action"/>
770. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Definitive"/>
771. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
772. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
773. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
774. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
775. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
776. </xsd:complexType>
777. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageRegularButton">
778. <xsd:complexContent>
779. <xsd:extension base="CT\_BackstageButtonBase">
780. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Screentip"/>
781. </xsd:extension>
782. </xsd:complexContent>
783. </xsd:complexType>
784. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageGroupButton">
785. <xsd:complexContent>
786. <xsd:extension base="CT\_BackstageRegularButton">
787. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Expand"/>
788. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_ButtonStyle"/>
789. </xsd:extension>
790. </xsd:complexContent>
791. </xsd:complexType>
792. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageMenuButton">
793. <xsd:complexContent>
794. <xsd:extension base="CT\_BackstageButtonBase">
795. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
796. </xsd:extension>
797. </xsd:complexContent>
798. </xsd:complexType>
799. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageFastCommandButton">
800. <xsd:complexContent>
801. <xsd:extension base="CT\_BackstageButtonBase">
802. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDMso"/>
803. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
804. </xsd:extension>
805. </xsd:complexContent>
806. </xsd:complexType>
807. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageCheckBoxBase">
808. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
809. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Action"/>
810. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Pressed"/>
811. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
812. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
813. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
814. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
815. </xsd:complexType>
816. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageCheckBox">
817. <xsd:complexContent>
818. <xsd:extension base="CT\_BackstageCheckBoxBase">
819. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Expand"/>
820. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
821. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Screentip"/>
822. </xsd:extension>
823. </xsd:complexContent>
824. </xsd:complexType>
825. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageMenuCheckBox">
826. <xsd:complexContent>
827. <xsd:extension base="CT\_BackstageCheckBoxBase">
828. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
829. </xsd:extension>
830. </xsd:complexContent>
831. </xsd:complexType>
832. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageMenuToggleButton">
833. <xsd:complexContent>
834. <xsd:extension base="CT\_BackstageMenuCheckBox">
835. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
836. </xsd:extension>
837. </xsd:complexContent>
838. </xsd:complexType>
839. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageEditBox">
840. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
841. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_AlignAttributes"/>
842. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Expand"/>
843. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
844. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
845. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
846. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
847. <xsd:attribute name="getText" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
848. <xsd:attribute name="onChange" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
849. <xsd:attribute name="maxLength" type="ST\_StringLength" use="optional"/>
850. <xsd:attribute name="sizeString" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
851. </xsd:complexType>
852. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageDropDown">
853. <xsd:sequence>
854. <xsd:element name="item" type="CT\_BackstageItem" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
855. </xsd:sequence>
856. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
857. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_AlignAttributes"/>
858. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Expand"/>
859. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
860. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
861. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
862. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Action"/>
863. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Screentip"/>
864. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
865. <xsd:attribute name="getSelectedItemIndex" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
866. <xsd:attribute name="sizeString" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
867. <xsd:attribute name="getItemCount" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
868. <xsd:attribute name="getItemLabel" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
869. <xsd:attribute name="getItemID" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
870. </xsd:complexType>
871. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_RadioGroup">
872. <xsd:sequence>
873. <xsd:element name="radioButton" type="CT\_BackstageItem" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
874. </xsd:sequence>
875. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
876. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_AlignAttributes"/>
877. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Expand"/>
878. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
879. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
880. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
881. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Action"/>
882. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
883. <xsd:attribute name="getSelectedItemIndex" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
884. <xsd:attribute name="getItemCount" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
885. <xsd:attribute name="getItemLabel" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
886. <xsd:attribute name="getItemID" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
887. </xsd:complexType>
888. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageComboBox">
889. <xsd:sequence>
890. <xsd:element name="item" type="CT\_BackstageItem" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
891. </xsd:sequence>
892. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
893. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_AlignAttributes"/>
894. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Expand"/>
895. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
896. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
897. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
898. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
899. <xsd:attribute name="getText" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
900. <xsd:attribute name="onChange" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
901. <xsd:attribute name="sizeString" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
902. <xsd:attribute name="getItemCount" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
903. <xsd:attribute name="getItemLabel" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
904. <xsd:attribute name="getItemID" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
905. </xsd:complexType>
906. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageItem">
907. <xsd:attribute name="id" type="ST\_UniqueID" use="optional"/>
908. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
909. </xsd:complexType>
910. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Hyperlink">
911. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
912. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_AlignAttributes"/>
913. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Expand"/>
914. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
915. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
916. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
917. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
918. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Action"/>
919. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
920. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Screentip"/>
921. <xsd:attribute name="target" type="ST\_String" use="optional"/>
922. <xsd:attribute name="getTarget" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
923. </xsd:complexType>
924. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageLabelControl">
925. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
926. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_AlignAttributes"/>
927. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Expand"/>
928. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
929. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
930. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
931. <xsd:attribute name="noWrap" type="xsd:boolean" use="optional"/>
932. </xsd:complexType>
933. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_PrimaryItem">
934. <xsd:choice minOccurs="1" maxOccurs="1">
935. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_BackstageRegularButton" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
936. <xsd:element name="menu" type="CT\_BackstagePrimaryMenu" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
937. </xsd:choice>
938. </xsd:complexType>
939. <xsd:group name="EG\_BackstageMenuControls">
940. <xsd:choice>
941. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_BackstageMenuButton"/>
942. <xsd:element name="checkBox" type="CT\_BackstageMenuCheckBox"/>
943. <xsd:element name="menu" type="CT\_BackstageSubMenu"/>
944. <xsd:element name="toggleButton" type="CT\_BackstageMenuToggleButton"/>
945. </xsd:choice>
946. </xsd:group>
947. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageMenuGroup">
948. <xsd:sequence>
949. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
950. <xsd:group ref="EG\_BackstageMenuControls"/>
951. </xsd:choice>
952. </xsd:sequence>
953. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
954. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
955. <xsd:attribute name="itemSize" type="ST\_ItemSize" use="optional"/>
956. </xsd:complexType>
957. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageMenuBase">
958. <xsd:sequence>
959. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
960. <xsd:element name="menuGroup" type="CT\_BackstageMenuGroup"/>
961. </xsd:choice>
962. </xsd:sequence>
963. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
964. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
965. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
966. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
967. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
968. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
969. </xsd:complexType>
970. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstagePrimaryMenu">
971. <xsd:complexContent>
972. <xsd:extension base="CT\_BackstageMenuBase">
973. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Screentip"/>
974. </xsd:extension>
975. </xsd:complexContent>
976. </xsd:complexType>
977. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageSubMenu">
978. <xsd:complexContent>
979. <xsd:extension base="CT\_BackstageMenuBase">
980. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
981. </xsd:extension>
982. </xsd:complexContent>
983. </xsd:complexType>
984. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_ImageControl">
985. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
986. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
987. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
988. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
989. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_AltText"/>
990. </xsd:complexType>
991. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_GroupControls">
992. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
993. <xsd:group ref="EG\_GroupControls" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
994. </xsd:choice>
995. </xsd:complexType>
996. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageGroup">
997. <xsd:sequence>
998. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1">
999. <xsd:element name="primaryItem" type="CT\_PrimaryItem" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
1000. </xsd:choice>
1001. <xsd:element name="topItems" type="CT\_GroupControls" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
1002. <xsd:element name="bottomItems" type="CT\_GroupControls" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
1003. </xsd:sequence>
1004. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
1005. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
1006. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
1007. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
1008. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_GroupStyle"/>
1009. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_HelperText"/>
1010. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_ShowLabel"/>
1011. </xsd:complexType>
1012. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_HeaderGroup">
1013. <xsd:sequence>
1014. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_BackstageRegularButton" minOccurs="1" maxOccurs="100"/>
1015. </xsd:sequence>
1016. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
1017. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
1018. </xsd:complexType>
1019. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_TaskGroup">
1020. <xsd:sequence>
1021. <xsd:element name="category" type="CT\_TaskGroupCategory" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="100"/>
1022. </xsd:sequence>
1023. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
1024. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
1025. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
1026. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
1027. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_HelperText"/>
1028. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_ShowLabel"/>
1029. <xsd:attribute name="allowedTaskSizes" type="ST\_TaskSizes" use="optional"/>
1030. </xsd:complexType>
1031. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_TaskGroupCategory">
1032. <xsd:sequence>
1033. <xsd:element name="task" type="CT\_TaskGroupTask" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
1034. </xsd:sequence>
1035. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
1036. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
1037. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
1038. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
1039. </xsd:complexType>
1040. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_TaskGroupTask">
1041. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
1042. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
1043. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Action"/>
1044. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Definitive"/>
1045. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
1046. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
1047. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
1048. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
1049. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
1050. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
1051. </xsd:complexType>
1052. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_TaskFormGroup">
1053. <xsd:sequence>
1054. <xsd:element name="category" type="CT\_TaskFormGroupCategory" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="100"/>
1055. </xsd:sequence>
1056. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
1057. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
1058. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
1059. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_HelperText"/>
1060. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_ShowLabel"/>
1061. <xsd:attribute name="allowedTaskSizes" type="ST\_TaskSizes" use="optional"/>
1062. </xsd:complexType>
1063. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_TaskFormGroupCategory">
1064. <xsd:sequence>
1065. <xsd:element name="task" type="CT\_TaskFormGroupTask" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
1066. </xsd:sequence>
1067. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
1068. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
1069. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
1070. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
1071. </xsd:complexType>
1072. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_TaskFormGroupTask">
1073. <xsd:sequence>
1074. <xsd:element name="group" type="CT\_BackstageGroup" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
1075. </xsd:sequence>
1076. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
1077. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
1078. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Image"/>
1079. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
1080. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
1081. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
1082. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Description"/>
1083. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
1084. </xsd:complexType>
1085. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_GroupBox">
1086. <xsd:sequence>
1087. <xsd:group ref="EG\_GroupControls" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
1088. </xsd:sequence>
1089. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
1090. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Expand"/>
1091. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
1092. </xsd:complexType>
1093. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_align">
1094. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
1095. <xsd:enumeration value="topLeft"/>
1096. <xsd:enumeration value="top"/>
1097. <xsd:enumeration value="topRight"/>
1098. <xsd:enumeration value="left"/>
1099. <xsd:enumeration value="center"/>
1100. <xsd:enumeration value="right"/>
1101. <xsd:enumeration value="bottomLeft"/>
1102. <xsd:enumeration value="bottom"/>
1103. <xsd:enumeration value="bottomRight"/>
1104. </xsd:restriction>
1105. </xsd:simpleType>
1106. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_expand1">
1107. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
1108. <xsd:enumeration value="horizontal"/>
1109. <xsd:enumeration value="vertical"/>
1110. <xsd:enumeration value="both"/>
1111. <xsd:enumeration value="neither"/>
1112. </xsd:restriction>
1113. </xsd:simpleType>
1114. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_layoutChildren">
1115. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:string">
1116. <xsd:enumeration value="horizontal"/>
1117. <xsd:enumeration value="vertical"/>
1118. </xsd:restriction>
1119. </xsd:simpleType>
1120. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_LayoutContainer">
1121. <xsd:sequence>
1122. <xsd:group ref="EG\_GroupControls" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000"/>
1123. </xsd:sequence>
1124. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDCustom"/>
1125. <xsd:attribute name="align" use="optional" type="ST\_align"/>
1126. <xsd:attribute name="expand" use="optional" type="ST\_expand1"/>
1127. <xsd:attribute name="layoutChildren" use="optional" type="ST\_layoutChildren"/>
1128. </xsd:complexType>
1129. <xsd:group name="EG\_GroupControls">
1130. <xsd:choice>
1131. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_BackstageGroupButton"/>
1132. <xsd:element name="checkBox" type="CT\_BackstageCheckBox"/>
1133. <xsd:element name="editBox" type="CT\_BackstageEditBox"/>
1134. <xsd:element name="dropDown" type="CT\_BackstageDropDown"/>
1135. <xsd:element name="radioGroup" type="CT\_RadioGroup"/>
1136. <xsd:element name="comboBox" type="CT\_BackstageComboBox"/>
1137. <xsd:element name="hyperlink" type="CT\_Hyperlink"/>
1138. <xsd:element name="labelControl" type="CT\_BackstageLabelControl"/>
1139. <xsd:element name="groupBox" type="CT\_GroupBox"/>
1140. <xsd:element name="layoutContainer" type="CT\_LayoutContainer"/>
1141. <xsd:element name="imageControl" type="CT\_ImageControl"/>
1142. </xsd:choice>
1143. </xsd:group>
1144. <xsd:group name="EG\_SimpleGroups">
1145. <xsd:choice>
1146. <xsd:element name="group" type="CT\_BackstageGroup"/>
1147. <xsd:element name="taskGroup" type="CT\_TaskGroup"/>
1148. </xsd:choice>
1149. </xsd:group>
1150. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageGroups">
1151. <xsd:choice minOccurs="1" maxOccurs="1">
1152. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1">
1153. <xsd:element name="taskFormGroup" type="CT\_TaskFormGroup"/>
1154. </xsd:choice>
1155. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
1156. <xsd:group ref="EG\_SimpleGroups"/>
1157. </xsd:choice>
1158. </xsd:choice>
1159. </xsd:complexType>
1160. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_SimpleGroups">
1161. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1000">
1162. <xsd:group ref="EG\_SimpleGroups"/>
1163. </xsd:choice>
1164. </xsd:complexType>
1165. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_columnWidthPercent">
1166. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:positiveInteger">
1167. <xsd:minInclusive value="1"/>
1168. <xsd:maxInclusive value="99"/>
1169. </xsd:restriction>
1170. </xsd:simpleType>
1171. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_firstColumnMinWidth">
1172. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:positiveInteger">
1173. <xsd:minInclusive value="1"/>
1174. <xsd:maxInclusive value="10000"/>
1175. </xsd:restriction>
1176. </xsd:simpleType>
1177. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_firstColumnMaxWidth">
1178. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:positiveInteger">
1179. <xsd:minInclusive value="1"/>
1180. <xsd:maxInclusive value="10000"/>
1181. </xsd:restriction>
1182. </xsd:simpleType>
1183. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_secondColumnMinWidth">
1184. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:positiveInteger">
1185. <xsd:minInclusive value="1"/>
1186. <xsd:maxInclusive value="10000"/>
1187. </xsd:restriction>
1188. </xsd:simpleType>
1189. <xsd:simpleType name="ST\_secondColumnMaxWidth">
1190. <xsd:restriction base="xsd:positiveInteger">
1191. <xsd:minInclusive value="1"/>
1192. <xsd:maxInclusive value="10000"/>
1193. </xsd:restriction>
1194. </xsd:simpleType>
1195. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_BackstageTab">
1196. <xsd:sequence>
1197. <xsd:element name="firstColumn" type="CT\_BackstageGroups" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
1198. <xsd:element name="secondColumn" type="CT\_SimpleGroups" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
1199. </xsd:sequence>
1200. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_IDAttributes"/>
1201. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_PositionAttributes"/>
1202. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Enabled"/>
1203. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Label"/>
1204. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Visible"/>
1205. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Keytip"/>
1206. <xsd:attributeGroup ref="AG\_Title"/>
1207. <xsd:attribute name="columnWidthPercent" use="optional" type="ST\_columnWidthPercent"/>
1208. <xsd:attribute name="firstColumnMinWidth" use="optional" type="ST\_firstColumnMinWidth"/>
1209. <xsd:attribute name="firstColumnMaxWidth" use="optional" type="ST\_firstColumnMaxWidth"/>
1210. <xsd:attribute name="secondColumnMinWidth" use="optional" type="ST\_secondColumnMinWidth"/>
1211. <xsd:attribute name="secondColumnMaxWidth" use="optional" type="ST\_secondColumnMaxWidth"/>
1212. </xsd:complexType>
1213. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_Backstage">
1214. <xsd:sequence>
1215. <xsd:choice minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="255">
1216. <xsd:element name="tab" type="CT\_BackstageTab"/>
1217. <xsd:element name="button" type="CT\_BackstageFastCommandButton"/>
1218. </xsd:choice>
1219. </xsd:sequence>
1220. <xsd:attribute name="onShow" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
1221. <xsd:attribute name="onHide" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
1222. </xsd:complexType>
1223. <xsd:complexType name="CT\_CustomUI">
1224. <xsd:sequence>
1225. <xsd:element name="commands" type="CT\_Commands" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
1226. <xsd:element name="ribbon" type="CT\_Ribbon" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
1227. <xsd:element name="backstage" type="CT\_Backstage" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
1228. <xsd:element name="contextMenus" type="CT\_ContextMenus" minOccurs="0" maxOccurs="1"/>
1229. </xsd:sequence>
1230. <xsd:attribute name="onLoad" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
1231. <xsd:attribute name="loadImage" type="ST\_Delegate" use="optional"/>
1232. </xsd:complexType>
1233. <xsd:element name="customUI" type="CT\_CustomUI"/>
1234. </xsd:schema>

# Appendix B: Product Behavior

The information in this specification is applicable to the following Microsoft products or supplemental software. References to product versions include updates to those products.

* Microsoft Office 2010 suites
* Microsoft Office 2013
* Microsoft Office 2016
* Microsoft Office 2019
* Microsoft Office 2021

Exceptions, if any, are noted in this section. If an update version, service pack or Knowledge Base (KB) number appears with a product name, the behavior changed in that update. The new behavior also applies to subsequent updates unless otherwise specified. If a product edition appears with the product version, behavior is different in that product edition.

Unless otherwise specified, any statement of optional behavior in this specification that is prescribed using the terms "SHOULD" or "SHOULD NOT" implies product behavior in accordance with the SHOULD or SHOULD NOT prescription. Unless otherwise specified, the term "MAY" implies that the product does not follow the prescription.

# Change Tracking

This section identifies changes that were made to this document since the last release. Changes are classified as Major, Minor, or None.

The revision class **Major** means that the technical content in the document was significantly revised. Major changes affect protocol interoperability or implementation. Examples of major changes are:

* A document revision that incorporates changes to interoperability requirements.
* A document revision that captures changes to protocol functionality.

The revision class **Minor** means that the meaning of the technical content was clarified. Minor changes do not affect protocol interoperability or implementation. Examples of minor changes are updates to clarify ambiguity at the sentence, paragraph, or table level.

The revision class **None** means that no new technical changes were introduced. Minor editorial and formatting changes may have been made, but the relevant technical content is identical to the last released version.

The changes made to this document are listed in the following table. For more information, please contact [dochelp@microsoft.com](mailto:dochelp@microsoft.com).

| Section | Description | Revision class |
| --- | --- | --- |
| [1.4](#Section_601b68aa5995491ab06820256430f8d4) Relationship to Protocols and Other Structures | Updated ISO/IEC29500-1:2012 to its latest reference. | Minor |
| [2.4.17](#Section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d) ST\_ID | Updated Custom UI Command Table names. | Minor |
| [6](#Section_7f6ff055d6e24af3b6f9f159a1505627) Appendix B: Product Behavior | Updated list of supported products. | major |

# Index

A

[Applicability](#section_cd8ec010b41244baba7ee9d4b34dfc8d) 10

B

[Backstage example](#section_6270e3d13c084779b3b95446966b8416) 182

C

[Change tracking](#section_66c71a7d182d4bbeab4aae1e2ae2b697) 204

Complex types

[CT\_Backstage](#section_b63f5691f5124ae68e8ddfd3cedea56a) 12

[CT\_BackstageButtonBase](#section_1f3b9deb00e244a4a8426c64d595be94) 12

[CT\_BackstageCheckBox](#section_e0a6405c548a4833a98c483217c473a5) 14

[CT\_BackstageCheckBoxBase](#section_4c857b3f37c94e4ca282a97b2e4650f9) 16

[CT\_BackstageComboBox](#section_b519f7d095324e8cb25ce6fa2c93d976) 17

[CT\_BackstageDropDown](#section_49e22c03d4a14a49a380e53c364a4983) 19

[CT\_BackstageEditBox](#section_b2f464fa36c944bd85fa8a4d41c4b166) 21

[CT\_BackstageFastCommandButton](#section_53f84b52b9904cfca7927f21ba657085) 23

[CT\_BackstageGroup](#section_b1f9ac6d41d1402ea90fe8ed2a24aa28) 25

[CT\_BackstageGroupButton](#section_b49d60b36c13461d94d0670716ddb7be) 27

[CT\_BackstageGroups](#section_6672917a828b4ccca37e6d39744c1e0d) 29

[CT\_BackstageItem](#section_3ddc95f90bf340418ff088f1cc3ee5a5) 29

[CT\_BackstageLabelControl](#section_fba1bb9956b445da97ee90923dc92669) 30

[CT\_BackstageMenuBase](#section_6f1a8a90e2d94e859e2421fa69490dd9) 31

[CT\_BackstageMenuButton](#section_d36adaf1de1642edbcb2b4f1094d2ba2) 33

[CT\_BackstageMenuCheckBox](#section_0c860392efa74b1db2b28497d15bc336) 35

[CT\_BackstageMenuGroup](#section_57faf0bd5232408fbe4a947b9ee8cdac) 36

[CT\_BackstageMenuToggleButton](#section_e0949b9bba334e84a94324c57bfede4e) 37

[CT\_BackstagePrimaryMenu](#section_98b9cdcbf14f4a7b8741c7ea96e95b4c) 39

[CT\_BackstageRegularButton](#section_4f7f7ddd385445669cc97918cdad4386) 41

[CT\_BackstageSubMenu](#section_6d62683bc3714d1aba859da2e3f2c8af) 42

[CT\_BackstageTab](#section_819258aab46a4f83a38c9199e2123844) 44

[CT\_Box](#section_5271f8e0f31140f68e8b6d7b651ead6a) 46

[CT\_Button](#section_e0565d0e289c481f9cfe578665e307e0) 48

[CT\_ButtonGroup](#section_e739348a3a614f388b2dafb8e15da991) 51

[CT\_ButtonRegular](#section_0545954069d64ab6be69f42dba1c0a3a) 53

[CT\_CheckBox](#section_2a06f3cf7cff46a09d0b663d8ad4b739) 56

[CT\_ComboBox](#section_e2f5febc09794ed7ac733a7aea6406a3) 58

[CT\_Command](#section_154007502efa4606ba6844a37e430058) 61

[CT\_Commands](#section_67ce55255a654d7ea498b93a09eba1f5) 62

[CT\_ContextMenu](#section_23754e5ac52a4504a38008762d11fbee) 62

[CT\_ContextMenus](#section_66f758ce043b4cc28dca22791077fba3) 63

[CT\_ContextualTabs](#section_74e5775048ec42c0851dcb30b1324e38) 64

[CT\_Control](#section_acd87aa092d84ecb80f365a2f8c59215) 64

[CT\_ControlBase](#section_5e64f34110ac4f828071adc03f4c1ef5) 67

[CT\_ControlClone](#section_fdf0a44938b04a0c917b7650ebfe8c2c) 69

[CT\_ControlCloneQat](#section_acf1d612610e4db58c23558d5723d611) 71

[CT\_ControlCloneRegular](#section_f98a33e590dc487db9832343459aade8) 74

[CT\_CustomUI](#section_a232628df6fb4630a463459989a68e7a) 77

[CT\_DialogLauncher](#section_44db9b6f5967470c969dd9cb58ea8312) 77

[CT\_DropDownRegular](#section_9b7bf2c9d2b443c790b07bdea01e96c4) 78

[CT\_DynamicMenu](#section_0e2c5a78e45c499a91ac41b57dc814a7) 81

[CT\_DynamicMenuRegular](#section_bec6bae40cbb417e9cf100a0f71abcd7) 84

[CT\_EditBox](#section_80932ffaa0cb44f5810a70d83a6c1f27) 87

[CT\_Gallery](#section_2808011166474dfbab1dfb6f8dd2e749) 90

[CT\_GalleryRegular](#section_6d4a93c481d64cd49837c7e1f4de2d1f) 94

[CT\_Group](#section_c048c71f0202454bb0618dddea648e6b) 99

[CT\_GroupBox](#section_12ed3ce14cee4df693af3f9af3af80e9) 102

[CT\_GroupControls](#section_f9ffc4708140495dabe07467bea86d71) 103

[CT\_HeaderGroup](#section_3a6f5926f281451594b9cf2dd7317f20) 104

[CT\_Hyperlink](#section_002a4036baae4cd79ee43398d0c9fd31) 105

[CT\_ImageControl](#section_2f4fe892a75140b7b11b160177e6f222) 107

[CT\_Item](#section_2763b73a594541a1abe4fedc012d674a) 108

[CT\_LabelControl](#section_86e0533e3bd04b8cb6e26133994142f8) 109

[CT\_LayoutContainer](#section_b355ecc3d29e47d9b98a3bb57a7199b1) 111

[CT\_Menu](#section_b1500f7287df453ba3e068ae3cd36cc5) 112

[CT\_MenuRegular](#section_49eea0ffe4d340a2bcad1d478e0a8312) 115

[CT\_MenuRoot](#section_b447f77206754607871c1bbec2f5e410) 119

[CT\_MenuSeparator](#section_8d51f952607f4418a5654de2d8fef0c4) 120

[CT\_MenuSeparatorNoTitle](#section_8983569a7e24487491cee09f9dec8571) 121

[CT\_MenuWithTitle](#section_b784310002f840afada6911430129bba) 122

[CT\_PrimaryItem](#section_e33b6d2130454ae5839fd55d33c7d768) 125

[CT\_Qat](#section_b150f1a9b9cf49b48f3b64107cccd285) 125

[CT\_QatItems](#section_e9f9482d3a9c4ab2b5d4067ab3e5144b) 126

[CT\_RadioGroup](#section_bfcd5bf450c347f085747f2f71bf3ceb) 126

[CT\_Ribbon](#section_3591ff359c814d44b3be0d42418eaa64) 128

[CT\_Separator](#section_dfe24e1579a54283a04e317043258f24) 129

[CT\_SimpleGroups](#section_62b59bb54121488583616b62f86674b5) 130

[CT\_SplitButton](#section_67d1ceec030745c3b3601595f464792b) 130

[CT\_SplitButtonBase](#section_63513530f06544078245525b022bacc9) 132

[CT\_SplitButtonRegular](#section_4ed1a596136841129adf6f804db37ec0) 135

[CT\_SplitButtonRestricted](#section_1a1a242f34c54e94be220ac6b29520a7) 137

[CT\_SplitButtonWithTitle](#section_78c7d6b84a794ec8b074e78b4f61f50a) 139

[CT\_Tab](#section_d450b278c88c4b0bae3fda75f8612320) 140

[CT\_Tabs](#section_778bbd379658474d8e9247cbab467b3a) 142

[CT\_TabSet](#section_e9f43a0e5253416e967c0ce21c0944fa) 143

[CT\_TaskFormGroup](#section_8cbb3001b1664fef84ce1db1028696f5) 143

[CT\_TaskFormGroupCategory](#section_87798678c9d14a3caf0d212c89caddc8) 145

[CT\_TaskFormGroupTask](#section_b4b25a88d89a4078ae931818903baa97) 146

[CT\_TaskGroup](#section_e855001dd56c464a83e059b4e2401f70) 148

[CT\_TaskGroupCategory](#section_c870ad8fb5584b76a730889219d1ae9d) 150

[CT\_TaskGroupTask](#section_54c98881374e40a7b45a260c010fa503) 152

[CT\_ToggleButton](#section_80ceabb68db747e5b7cbbb0aa91bbf98) 154

[CT\_ToggleButtonRegular](#section_aebcf793f2254044bfa3dc67022520be) 157

[CT\_VisibleButton](#section_9465500c9cf54c16bdf498dfea90dd78) 160

[CT\_VisibleToggleButton](#section_2cb3c392801a4f25905ca95e1e72bed2) 162

[Context Menu example](#section_db5b22abd58e459b81a2b9e51c23e9cc) 181

E

[Examples](#section_ae7637a16d514e93b74a6871e47b446e) 181

[Backstage](#section_6270e3d13c084779b3b95446966b8416) 182

[Context Menu](#section_db5b22abd58e459b81a2b9e51c23e9cc) 181

[Ribbon](#section_bbce5012b38347f3a29cb6b1c59280dd) 181

F

[Fields - security index](#section_59883cc35cd440a581cfd3a46c9429e3) 183

[Fields - vendor-extensible](#section_056ed98a4ab54c448498d743991510e0) 10

G

Global elements

[customUI](#section_dad1ba7de4354fe690509a7ef2330b92) 11

[menu](#section_1eb20a6b31514b7182fb19929ed3fa64) 11

[Glossary](#section_f125434293484761ba59fe0cf4ee8734) 8

I

[Implementer - security considerations](#section_3b0f9e125e4d466f9f6225d30199db74) 183

[Index of security fields](#section_59883cc35cd440a581cfd3a46c9429e3) 183

[Informative references](#section_ee639b17f65c4ec2a3e769d17ffe4052) 9

[Introduction](#section_62d8e600748241b19880243538b5a5e0) 8

L

[Localization](#section_50ca1c966cde4257af357ed9f627fcce) 10

N

[Normative references](#section_f1f53bbab9e748f5ac9867c21d9fb9ef) 9

O

[Overview (synopsis)](#section_6d21c0eb487f4777a91a7db123289c64) 9

P

[Part enumerations](#section_edf8da7ec00244d4879a67312cd3bc53) 11

[ribbon and backstage customizations](#section_452a58aecb0a492683f8fb1cbaa6114c) 11

[Product behavior](#section_7f6ff055d6e24af3b6f9f159a1505627) 203

R

[References](#section_8aaba7f4417b49c8b6509a2acba10353) 9

[informative](#section_ee639b17f65c4ec2a3e769d17ffe4052) 9

[normative](#section_f1f53bbab9e748f5ac9867c21d9fb9ef) 9

[Relationship to protocols and other structures](#section_601b68aa5995491ab06820256430f8d4) 10

[Ribbon example](#section_bbce5012b38347f3a29cb6b1c59280dd) 181

S

Security

[field index](#section_59883cc35cd440a581cfd3a46c9429e3) 183

[implementer considerations](#section_3b0f9e125e4d466f9f6225d30199db74) 183

Simple types

[ST\_align](#section_3f88b19f62cd46589679224850b5a68a) 165

[ST\_alignLabel](#section_5018f289ab4b4528927769fe7fb48c1e) 166

[ST\_BoxStyle](#section_c3a02c64a8e949b68d0808613354bf5e) 167

[ST\_columnWidthPercent](#section_45ef09a4f17f4147aee2fed4ba7d109d) 170

[ST\_Delegate](#section_705d7883e92a467bb5f6b363f9d6918e) 171

[ST\_expand](#section_b7d0513c670349d59f19a91fdfc7e57f) 171

[ST\_expand1](#section_5933e2bf76fb42f09d2e14cdef70d9da) 167

[ST\_firstColumnMaxWidth](#section_efd83187e6e548dab1566c35ba57355d) 168

[ST\_firstColumnMinWidth](#section_01e34c4745cc4b319001df4835cef46f) 168

[ST\_GalleryItemWidthHeight](#section_3c4721073a6041c1bb524abdb9788c09) 172

[ST\_GalleryRowColumnCount](#section_f20b70fef60d450889cf7dab25ce11a0) 172

[ST\_GalleryShowInRibbon](#section_12de09d42f2848109e0a050ee4962af2) 168

[ST\_ID](#section_a93b34d4b1e745adb6c85b0fa45ade3d) 173

[ST\_ItemSize](#section_2022fd80bd1e4eb6bd3122d50c0dab1a) 174

[ST\_Keytip](#section_a9be681e20554ec39649e15e46270bb4) 174

[ST\_layoutChildren](#section_53c59f02ffaf4e659335343e3b81f115) 175

[ST\_LongString](#section_e16fa504f6bc468292dc4466cb30d5a0) 175

[ST\_QID](#section_0636f56eac33471cac0d6c3d7c5b63c3) 176

[ST\_secondColumnMaxWidth](#section_6b317f69404a437892ba13e5ec3ae53f) 169

[ST\_secondColumnMinWidth](#section_c4905659860940f0be180a3f2231e996) 169

[ST\_Size](#section_5bc44d1844b44acbad0ef1c616c6430a) 176

[ST\_String](#section_0c5bdd308d524679870a5d44d162cde3) 177

[ST\_StringLength](#section_d6941ddb4c684e98a6b9b5dd5ff76a7b) 178

[ST\_style](#section_2a0e9014686d4b34bcb2819698dad646) 172

[ST\_style1](#section_b468a28d08df4d5fb055682e7270c004) 170

[ST\_TaskSizes](#section_2287cf4024c840c6907dfbfd705a36bc) 178

[ST\_UniqueID](#section_ea23c0d1ffdb43f0a85b2fdefb29e967) 179

[ST\_Uri](#section_3dee8f894ed6493f98ce3453c6065e0d) 179

T

[Tracking changes](#section_66c71a7d182d4bbeab4aae1e2ae2b697) 204

V

[Vendor-extensible fields](#section_056ed98a4ab54c448498d743991510e0) 10

[Versioning](#section_50ca1c966cde4257af357ed9f627fcce) 10